

# INTEVAC INC

# FORM DEF 14A

(Proxy Statement (definitive))

# Filed 04/12/17 for the Period Ending 05/17/17

Address 3560 BASSETT STREET

SANTA CLARA, CA, 95054

Telephone 4089869888

CIK 0001001902

Symbol IVAC

SIC Code 3559 - Special Industry Machinery, Not Elsewhere Classified

Industry Industrial Machinery & Equipment

Sector Industrials

Fiscal Year 12/31

# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

# **SCHEDULE 14A INFORMATION**

PROXY STATEMENT PURSUANT TO SECTION 14 (a) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Filed	by the Registrant ⊠			
Filed	by a Party other than the Registrant			
Checl	Check the appropriate box:			
	Preliminary Proxy Statement			
	Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a 6 (e) (2))			
$\boxtimes$	Definitive Proxy Statement			
	Definitive Additional Materials			
	Soliciting Material Pursuant to Section 240.14a 11 (c) or Section 240.14a 12			
INTEVAC, INC. (Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)				
Paym	ent of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):			
$\boxtimes$	No fee required.			
	Fee computed per Exchange Act Rules 14a 6 (i) (4) and 0 11.			
	Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.			
	Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (a) (2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.			



April 12, 2017

#### Dear Stockholder:

You are cordially invited to attend the 2017 Annual Meeting of Stockholders of Intevac, Inc., a Delaware corporation, which will be held Wednesday May 17, 2017 at 3:30 p.m., Pacific daylight time, at our principal executive offices located at 3560 Bassett Street, Santa Clara, California 95054. The accompanying notice of Annual Meeting, proxy statement and form of proxy card are being distributed to you on or about April 12, 2017.

Details regarding admission to the Annual Meeting and the business to be conducted are described in the accompanying proxy materials. Also included is a copy of our 2016 Annual Report. We encourage you to read this information carefully.

Your vote is important. Whether or not you plan to attend the Annual Meeting, we hope you will vote as soon as possible. You may vote over the Internet, by telephone or by mailing a proxy card. Voting over the Internet, by telephone or by written proxy will ensure your representation at the Annual Meeting regardless of whether or not you attend in person. Please review the instructions on the proxy card regarding each of these voting options.

Thank you for your ongoing support of Intevac. We look forward to seeing you at the Annual Meeting. Please notify Wendy Mignosa at (408) 496-2242 if you plan to attend.

Sincerely yours,

Wendell Blonigan

President and Chief Executive Officer

# INTEVAC, INC.

3560 Bassett Street Santa Clara, California 95054

# NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING FOR 2017 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

Time and Date:

Wednesday, May 17, 2017 at 3:30 p.m., Pacific daylight time.

Place:

Intevac's principal executive offices, located at: 3560 Bassett Street, Santa Clara, California 95054.

**Items of Business:** 

- (1) To elect six directors to serve for the ensuing year or until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified.
- (2) To approve an amendment to the Intevac 2003 Employee Stock Purchase Plan to increase the number of shares reserved for issuance thereunder by 500,000 shares.
- (3) To approve an amendment to the Intevac 2012 Equity Incentive Plan to increase the number of shares reserved for issuance thereunder by 1,000,000 shares and make certain other changes to the plan, and to approve the material terms of the plan.
- (4) To ratify the appointment of BPM LLP as Intevac's independent public accountants for the fiscal year ending December 30, 2017.
- (5) To recommend, by advisory vote, executive compensation.
- (6) To recommend, by advisory vote, the frequency of holding an advisory vote on executive compensation.
- (7) To transact such other business as may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any postponement, adjournment or other delay thereof.

These items of business are more fully described in the proxy statement accompanying this notice.

Adjournments and Postponements:

Any action on the items of business described above may be considered at the Annual Meeting at the time and on the date specified above or at any time and date to which the Annual Meeting may be properly adjourned or postponed.

**Record Date:** 

You are entitled to vote if you were a stockholder of record as of the close of business on March 28, 2017.

Voting:

Your vote is very important. Whether or not you plan to attend the Annual Meeting, we encourage you to read the proxy statement and submit your proxy card or vote on the Internet or by telephone as soon as possible. For specific instructions on how to vote your shares, please refer to the section entitled "Questions and Answers About Procedural Matters" and the instructions on the enclosed proxy card.

All stockholders are cordially invited to attend the Annual Meeting in person.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

JAMES MONIZ

Executive Vice President, Finance and Administration, Chief Financial Officer and

Treasure

 $This \ notice \ of \ Annual \ Meeting, \ proxy \ statement \ and \ accompanying \ form \ of \ proxy \ card \ are \ being \ distributed \ on \ or \ about \ April \ 12, \ 2017$ 

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Ouestions and Answers About Procedural Matters	Page
	1
Annual Meeting	1
Stock Ownership	1
Quorum and Voting	2
Stockholder Proposals and Director Nominations	6
Additional Information about the Proxy Materials	7
IMPORTANT NOTICE REGARDING THE AVAILABILITY OF PROXY MATERIALS FOR THE STOCKHOLDERS' MEETING TO BE HELD ON	
<u>MAY 17, 2017</u>	7
<u>Proposal One – Election of Directors</u>	8
Majority Voting Standard	8
Nominees Nominees	8
Business Experience and Qualifications of Nominees for Election as Directors	9
Proposal Two – Approval of an Amendment to the Intevac 2003 Employee Stock Purchase Plan to Increase the Number of Shares Reserved for Issuance	
Thereunder by 500,000 Shares	11
Summary of the 2003 Employee Stock Purchase Plan	11
Certain Federal Income Tax Information	13
Amendment and Termination of the Plan	14
Purchase Plan Transactions for Certain Individuals and Groups	14
Proposal Three – Approval of an Amendment to the Intevac 2012 Equity Incentive Plan to Increase the Number of Shares Reserved for Issuance	
Thereunder by 1,000,000, Make Certain Other Changes to the Plan and Approve the Material Terms of the Plan	15
Summary of the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan	17
Federal Tax Aspects	23
Number of Awards Granted to Employees, Consultants, and Directors	26
Proposal Four – Ratification of Independent Public Accountants	27
Principal Accountant Fees and Services	27
Pre-Approval of Audit and Permissible Non-Audit Services	28
Proposal Five – Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation	29
Compensation Program and Philosophy	29
Proposal Six – Frequency of Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation	30
Corporate Governance Matters	31
Code of Business Conduct and Ethics	31
Independence of the Board	31
Board Meetings and Committees	31
	33
Attendance at Annual Stockholder Meetings by the Board	
Contacting the Board of Directors  For example of Company and Political Information	35
Executive Compensation and Related Information	36
Compensation Discussion and Analysis	36
Compensation Committee Report	47
2016 Summary Compensation Table	48
Grants of Plan-Based Awards in 2016	49
Outstanding Equity Awards at 2016 Fiscal Year-End	50
Option Exercises and Stock Vested in 2016	52
Potential Payments upon Termination or Change of Control	52
Compensation of Directors	55
Equity Compensation Plan Information	56
Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management	57
Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions	58
Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance	58
Audit Committee Report	59
Other Business	60

# INTEVAC, INC.

3560 Bassett Street Santa Clara, California 95054

# PROXY STATEMENT FOR 2017 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

# QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT PROCEDURAL MATTERS

# **Annual Meeting**

# Q: Why am I receiving these proxy materials?

A: The Board of Directors (the "Board") of Intevac, Inc. ("we," "us," "Intevac" or the "Company") is providing these proxy materials to you in connection with the solicitation of proxies for use at the 2017 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the "Annual Meeting") to be held Wednesday, May 17, 2017 at 3:30 p.m., Pacific daylight time, or at any adjournment or postponement thereof for the purpose of considering and acting upon the matters set forth herein. The notice of Annual Meeting, this proxy statement and accompanying form of proxy card are being distributed to you on or about April 12, 2017.

#### Q: Where is the Annual Meeting?

A: The Annual Meeting will be held at Intevac's principal executive offices, located at 3560 Bassett Street, Santa Clara, California 95054. The telephone number at that location is 408-986-9888.

#### Q: Can I attend the Annual Meeting?

A: You are invited to attend the Annual Meeting if you were a stockholder of record or a beneficial owner as of March 28, 2017. You should bring photo identification for entrance to the Annual Meeting and proof of your holdings. The meeting will begin promptly at 3:30 p.m., Pacific daylight time.

# **Stock Ownership**

# Q: What is the difference between holding shares as a stockholder of record and as a beneficial owner?

A: Stockholders of record – If your shares are registered directly in your name with Intevac's transfer agent, Computershare Trust Company, N.A., you are considered, with respect to those shares, the "stockholder of record." These proxy materials have been sent directly to you by Intevac, and we will have a list of all such stockholders at the meeting site.

Beneficial owners – Many Intevac stockholders hold their shares through a broker, trustee or other nominee, rather than directly in their own name. If your shares are held in a brokerage account or by a bank or another nominee, you are considered the "beneficial owner" of shares held in "street name." In this case the proxy materials will have been forwarded to you by your broker, trustee or nominee, who is considered, with respect to those shares, the stockholder of record.

As the beneficial owner, you have the right to direct your broker, trustee or other nominee on how to vote your shares, and if you do not do so then most of the proposals will not receive the benefit of your vote. For directions on how to vote shares beneficially held in street name, please refer to the voting instruction card provided by your broker, trustee or nominee. Since a beneficial owner is not the stockholder of record, you may not vote these shares in person at the Annual Meeting unless you obtain a "legal proxy" from the broker, trustee or nominee that holds your shares, giving you the right to vote those shares at the Annual Meeting.

#### **Quorum and Voting**

# Q: How many shares must be present or represented to conduct business at the Annual Meeting?

A: The presence of the holders of a majority of the shares of Intevac's common stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the "Common Stock") entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting is necessary to constitute a quorum at the Annual Meeting. Such stockholders are counted as present at the meeting if they (1) are present in person at the Annual Meeting or (2) have properly submitted a proxy.

Under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, abstentions and broker "non-votes" are counted as present and entitled to vote and are, therefore, included for purposes of determining whether a quorum is present at the Annual Meeting.

A broker non-vote on a proposal occurs when a nominee holding shares for a beneficial owner does not vote on a particular proposal because the nominee does not have discretionary voting power with respect to that item and has not received instructions from the beneficial owner.

#### Q: Who is entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting?

A: Holders of record of Intevac's Common Stock at the close of business on March 28, 2017 (the "Record Date") are entitled to receive notice of and to vote their shares at the Annual Meeting. Such stockholders are entitled to cast one vote for each share of Common Stock held as of the Record Date.

At the Record Date, we had 21,403,726 shares of our Common Stock outstanding and entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting, held by 90 stockholders of record. We believe that approximately 4,513 beneficial owners hold shares through brokers, fiduciaries and nominees. No shares of Intevac's preferred stock were outstanding.

#### Q: What shares may I vote?

A: You may vote all of the Intevac shares owned by you as of the close of business on the Record Date. Each stockholder is entitled to one vote for each share held as of the Record Date on all matters presented at the Annual Meeting. Stockholders are not entitled to cumulate their votes in the election of directors.

#### Q: How many directors may I vote for?

A: Stockholders may vote for up to six nominees for director. The Board recommends that you vote "FOR" all six of the Board's nominees for director.

# Q: How can I vote my shares in person at the Annual Meeting?

A: Shares held in your name as the stockholder of record may be voted in person at the Annual Meeting. Shares held beneficially in street name may be voted in person at the Annual Meeting only if you obtain a legal proxy from the broker, trustee or other nominee that holds your shares giving you the right to vote the shares. Even if you plan to attend the Annual Meeting, we recommend that you also submit your proxy card or voting instructions as described below, so that your vote will be counted if you later decide not to attend the meeting.

# Q: How can I vote my shares without attending the Annual Meeting?

A: Whether you hold shares directly as the stockholder of record or beneficially in street name, you may direct how your shares are voted without attending the Annual Meeting. If you are a stockholder of record, you may vote by submitting a proxy. If you hold shares beneficially in street name, you may vote by submitting voting instructions to your broker, trustee or nominee. For instructions on how to vote, please refer to the instructions below and those included on your proxy card or, for shares held beneficially in street name, the voting instructions provided to you by your broker, trustee or nominee.

By mail – Stockholders of record of Intevac Common Stock may submit proxies by completing, signing and dating their proxy cards and mailing them in the accompanying pre-addressed envelopes. Proxy cards submitted by mail must be received by the time of the meeting in order for your shares to be voted. Intevac stockholders who hold shares beneficially in street name may vote by mail by following the voting instructions provided by their brokers, trustees or nominees and mailing them in the accompanying pre-addressed envelopes.

By Internet – Stockholders of record of Intevac Common Stock with Internet access may submit proxies by following the "Vote by Internet" instructions on their proxy cards until 11:59 p.m., Eastern daylight time, on Tuesday May 16, 2017. Most Intevac stockholders who hold shares beneficially in street name may vote by accessing the website specified in the voting instructions provided by their brokers, trustees or nominees. Please check the voting instructions for Internet voting availability.

By telephone – Stockholders of record of Intevac Common Stock who live in the United States, Puerto Rico or Canada may submit proxies by following the "Vote by Phone" instructions on their proxy cards until 11:59 p.m., Eastern daylight time, on Tuesday May 16, 2017. Most Intevac stockholders who hold shares beneficially in street name may vote by phone by calling the number specified in the voting instructions provided by their brokers, trustees or nominees. Please check the voting instructions for telephone voting availability.

# Q: What proposals will be voted on at the Annual Meeting?

- A: At the Annual Meeting, stockholders will be asked to vote on:
  - (1) The election of six directors to serve for the ensuing year or until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified;
  - (2) An amendment to the Intevac 2003 Employee Stock Purchase Plan to increase the number of shares reserved for issuance thereunder by 500,000 shares:
  - (3) An amendment to the Intevac 2012 Equity Incentive Plan to increase the number of shares reserved for issuance thereunder by 1,000,000 shares and make certain other changes to the plan, and to approve the material terms of the plan;
  - (4) The ratification of the appointment of BPM LLP as independent public accountants of Intevac for the fiscal year ending December 30, 2017.
  - (5) The recommendation, by advisory vote, of the executive compensation of the Named Executive Officers ("NEOs"); and
  - (6) The recommendation, by advisory vote, of the frequency of holding an advisory vote on executive compensation.

# Q: What is the voting requirement to approve each of the proposals?

A: Election of Directors (Proposal One): Under our Bylaws and our corporate governance guidelines, each director must be elected by the affirmative vote of a majority of votes represented and voting at the Annual Meeting, or "votes cast", in an uncontested election. This means that the number of votes cast "FOR" a director nominee must exceed the number of votes cast "AGAINST" that nominee in an uncontested election. You may vote "FOR," "AGAINST" or "ABSTAIN" on each of the six nominees for election as director. Abstentions and, if applicable, broker non-votes, are not deemed to be votes cast and, therefore, are not included in the tabulation of the voting results and will not affect the outcome of the election. The Board will nominate for election or reelection only those candidates who agree to tender, promptly following such candidate's election or reelection, an irrevocable resignation effective upon (i) such candidate's failure to receive the required vote for election at the next meeting at which they would stand for election and (ii) acceptance of such resignation by the Board. In an uncontested election, if an incumbent director does not receive a majority of votes cast "FOR" his or her election, the Nominating and Governance Committee

is then required to make a recommendation to the Board as to whether it should accept such resignation. Thereafter, the Board is required to decide whether to accept such resignation. In contested elections, the required vote would be a plurality of votes cast. Nominees elected as directors of Intevac shall serve for a term of one year or until their respective successors have been duly elected and qualified As explained in Proposal One "Election of Directors," Mr. Benham and Mr. Giles are not standing for reelection. The Company acknowledges with gratitude their service to the Board.

Other Proposals (Proposals Two and Three): Approval of (1) the approval of an amendment to Intevac's 2003 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (Proposal Two) and (2) the approval of an amendment to Intevac's 2012 Equity Incentive Plan (Proposal Three) each requires the affirmative vote of holders of a majority of the shares of Common Stock present or represented by proxy at the meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal.

Ratification of BPM LLP (Proposal Four): With respect to Proposal Four, stockholder ratification of the selection of BPM LLP as Intevac's independent public accountants is not required by our Bylaws or other applicable legal requirements. However, the Board is submitting the selection of BPM LLP to the stockholders for ratification as a matter of good corporate practice. If the stockholders fail to ratify the selection, the Audit Committee will reconsider whether or not to retain that firm. Even if the selection is ratified, the Audit Committee in its discretion may direct the appointment of a different independent accounting firm at any time during the year, if it determines that such a change would be in the best interests of Intevac and its stockholders.

Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation (Proposal Five) – The affirmative vote of a majority of votes cast is required to recommend, by advisory vote, the executive compensation of the NEOs. You may vote "FOR," "AGAINST" or "ABSTAIN" on this proposal. Abstentions are deemed to be votes cast and have the same effect as a vote against this proposal. However, broker non-votes are not deemed to be votes cast and, therefore, are not included in the tabulation of the voting results on this proposal. Because your vote is advisory, it will not be binding on us or the Board. However, the Board will review the voting results and take them into consideration when making future decisions regarding executive compensation.

Advisory Vote on Frequency of Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation (Proposal Six) – The frequency of the advisory vote on compensation of our NEOs – every year, every two years or every three years – receiving the highest number of votes at the Annual Meeting will be the frequency approved by the stockholders. Proxy cards marked "abstain" and broker non-votes will have no effect on the outcome of the vote. Because your vote is advisory, it will not be binding on us or the Board. However, the Board will review the voting results and take them into consideration when making future decisions regarding the frequency of the advisory vote on executive compensation.

# Q: What effect do withhold votes, abstentions and broker non-votes have on the proposals?

A: The broker or other nominee will be entitled to vote shares held for a beneficial owner on the ratification of the appointment of BPM LLP as Intevac's independent auditor for Fiscal 2017 without instructions from the beneficial owner of those shares. A broker or other nominee will not be entitled to vote shares held for a beneficial owner on non-routine proposals, which include the election of directors (Proposal One), the approval of an amendment to Intevac's 2003 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (Proposal Two), the approval of an amendment to Intevac's 2012 Equity Incentive Plan (Proposal Three), in the recommendation on executive compensation (Proposal Five), and in the recommendation on frequency on an advisory vote on executive compensation (Proposal Six). Consequently, if you do not submit any voting instructions to your broker or other nominee, your broker or other nominee may exercise its discretion to vote your shares on Proposal Four to ratify the appointment of BPM LLP If your shares are voted on Proposal Four as directed by your broker or other nominee, your shares will constitute "broker non-votes" on each of the non-routine proposals and will not be counted in determining the number of shares necessary for approval of the non-routine proposals. If you are a beneficial owner and want your vote to count on the non-routine proposals, it is critical that you instruct your broker or other nominee how to vote your shares.

A:

#### Q: How does the Board recommend that I vote?

- The Board unanimously recommends that you vote your shares:
  - "FOR" the election of all of the nominees as director listed in Proposal One;
  - "FOR" the adoption of the amendment to add an additional 500,000 shares to the Intevac 2003 Employee Stock Purchase Plan;
  - "FOR" the adoption of the amendment to add an additional 1,000,000 shares to the Intevac 2012 Equity Incentive Plan and make certain other changes to the plan, and to approve the material terms of the plan;
  - "FOR" the proposal to ratify the selection of BPM LLP as Intevac's independent public accountants for the fiscal year ending December 30, 2017;
  - "FOR" the approval of the compensation of the Company's named executive officers; and
  - "FOR" the recommendation of holding an advisory vote on executive compensation every 3 years.

# Q: If I sign a proxy, how will it be voted?

A: All shares entitled to vote and represented by properly executed proxy cards received prior to the applicable deadlines described above (and not revoked) will be voted at the Annual Meeting in accordance with the instructions indicated on those proxy cards. Assuming there is no contested election and if no instructions are indicated on a properly executed proxy card, the shares represented by that proxy card will be voted as recommended by the Board.

# Q: What happens if additional matters are presented at the Annual Meeting?

A: If any other matters are properly presented for consideration at the Annual Meeting, including, among other things, consideration of a motion to adjourn the Annual Meeting to another time or place (including, without limitation, for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies), the persons named in the enclosed proxy card and acting thereunder will have discretion to vote on those matters in accordance with their best judgment. Intevac does not currently anticipate that any other matters will be raised at the Annual Meeting.

# Q: Can I change or revoke my vote?

A: Subject to any rules and deadlines your broker, trustee or nominee may have, you may change your proxy instructions at any time before your proxy is voted at the Annual Meeting.

If you are a stockholder of record, you may change your vote by (1) filing with Intevac's Secretary, prior to your shares being voted at the Annual Meeting, a written notice of revocation or a duly executed proxy card, in either case dated later than the prior proxy card relating to the same shares, or (2) attending the Annual Meeting and voting in person (although attendance at the Annual Meeting will not, by itself, revoke a proxy). A stockholder of record that has voted on the Internet or by telephone may also change his or her vote by making a timely and valid later Internet or telephone vote.

If you are a beneficial owner of shares held in street name, you may change your vote (1) by submitting new voting instructions to your broker, trustee or other nominee or (2) if you have obtained a legal proxy from the broker, trustee or other nominee that holds your shares giving you the right to vote the shares, by attending the Annual Meeting and voting in person.

Any written notice of revocation or subsequent proxy card must be received by Intevac's Secretary prior to the taking of the vote at the Annual Meeting. Such written notice of revocation or subsequent proxy card should be hand delivered to Intevac's Secretary or should be sent so as to be delivered to Intevac's principal executive offices in a timely fashion, Attention: Secretary.

# Q: Who will bear the cost of soliciting votes for the Annual Meeting?

A: Intevac will bear all expenses of this solicitation, including the cost of preparing and mailing these proxy materials. Intevac may reimburse brokerage firms, custodians, nominees, fiduciaries and other persons representing beneficial owners of Common Stock for their reasonable expenses in forwarding solicitation material to such beneficial owners. Directors, officers and employees of Intevac may also solicit proxies in person or by other means of communication. Such directors, officers and employees will not be additionally compensated but may be reimbursed for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in connection with such solicitation. Intevac may engage the services of a professional proxy solicitation firm to aid in the solicitation of proxies from certain brokers, bank nominees and other institutional owners. Our costs for such services, if retained, will not be significant.

#### Q: How do I attend the Annual Meeting?

A: Attendance at the Annual meeting will be limited to stockholders and the Company's invited guests. Each stockholder may be asked to present a valid picture identification, such as a driver's license or passport. Stockholders holding shares of Common Stock in brokerage accounts or through a bank or other nominee may be required to show a brokerage statement or account statement reflecting stock ownership. Cameras, recording devices and other electronic devices will not be permitted at the Annual Meeting. You may contact the Company at 1-408-986-9888 for directions to the Annual Meeting.

If you are a stockholder of record as of the Record Date, you may vote your shares of Common Stock in person by ballot at the Annual Meeting. If you hold your shares of Common Stock through a bank or broker, you will not be able to vote in person by ballot at the Annual Meeting unless you have previously requested and obtained a "legal proxy" from you bank or broker and present it at the Annual Meeting.

# Q: Where can I find the voting results of the Annual Meeting?

A: We intend to announce preliminary voting results at the Annual Meeting and will publish final results in a Form 8-K within four business days after the Annual Meeting.

# **Stockholder Proposals and Director Nominations**

- Q: What is the deadline to propose actions for consideration at next year's Annual Meeting of stockholders or to nominate individuals to serve as directors?
- A: You may submit proposals, including director nominations, for consideration at future stockholder meetings.

Requirements for stockholder proposals to be considered for inclusion in Intevac's proxy materials — Stockholders may present proper proposals for inclusion in Intevac's proxy statement and for consideration at the next annual meeting of its stockholders by submitting their proposals in writing to Intevac's Secretary in a timely manner. Assuming a mailing date of April 12, 2017 for this proxy statement, in order to be included in the proxy statement for the 2018 annual meeting of stockholders, stockholder proposals must be received by Intevac's Secretary no later than December 13, 2017, and must otherwise comply with the requirements of Rule 14a-8 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act").

Requirements for stockholder proposals to be brought before an annual meeting — In addition, Intevac's bylaws establish an advance notice procedure for stockholders who wish to present certain matters before an annual meeting of stockholders. In general, nominations for the election of directors may be made by (1) the Board, (2) the Nominating and Governance Committee or (3) any stockholder entitled to vote who has delivered written notice to Intevac's Secretary no later than the Notice Deadline (as defined below), which notice must contain specified information concerning the nominees and concerning the stockholder proposing such nominations.

Intevac's bylaws also provide that the only business that may be conducted at an annual meeting is business that is (1) specified in the notice of meeting given by or at the direction of the Board, (2) properly brought before the meeting by or at the direction of the Board or (3) properly brought before the meeting by a stockholder who has delivered written notice to the Secretary of Intevac no later than the Notice Deadline (as defined below).

The "Notice Deadline" is defined as that date which is 120 days prior to the one year anniversary of the date on which Intevac first mailed its proxy materials to stockholders for the previous year's annual meeting of stockholders. As a result, assuming a mailing date of April 12, 2017, for this proxy statement the Notice Deadline for the 2018 annual meeting of stockholders is December 13, 2017.

If a stockholder who has notified Intevac of his or her intention to present a proposal at an annual meeting does not appear to present his or her proposal at such meeting, Intevac need not present the proposal for a vote at such meeting.

# Q: How may I obtain a copy of the bylaw provisions regarding stockholder proposals and director nominations?

A: A copy of the full text of the bylaw provisions discussed above may be obtained by writing to the Secretary of Intevac. All notices of proposals by stockholders, whether or not to be included in Intevac's proxy materials, should be sent to Intevac's principal executive offices, Attention: Secretary.

# Additional Information about the Proxy Materials

# Q: What should I do if I receive more than one set of proxy materials?

A: You may receive more than one set of proxy materials, including multiple copies of this proxy statement and multiple proxy cards or voting instruction cards. For example, if you hold your shares in more than one brokerage account, you may receive a separate voting instruction card for each brokerage account in which you hold shares. If you are a stockholder of record and your shares are registered in more than one name, you will receive more than one proxy card. Please complete, sign, date and return each Intevac proxy card or voting instruction card that you receive to ensure that all your shares are voted.

# Q: How may I obtain a separate set of proxy materials or the 2016 Annual Report?

A: If you share an address with another stockholder, each stockholder may not receive a separate copy of the proxy materials and 2016 Annual Report.

Stockholders who do not receive a separate copy of the proxy materials and 2016 Annual Report may request to receive a separate copy of the proxy materials and 2016 Annual Report by calling 408-986-9888 or by writing to Investor Relations at Intevac's principal executive offices. Alternatively, stockholders who share an address and receive multiple copies of our proxy materials and 2016 Annual Report can request to receive a single copy by following the instructions above, although each stockholder of record or beneficial owner must still submit a separate proxy card.

# Q: What is the mailing address for Intevac's principal executive offices?

A: Intevac's principal executive offices are located at 3560 Bassett Street, Santa Clara, California 95054.

Any written requests for additional information, additional copies of the proxy materials and 2016 Annual Report, notices of stockholder proposals, recommendations of candidates to the Board, communications to the Board or any other communications should be sent to this address.

# IMPORTANT NOTICE REGARDING THE AVAILABILITY OF PROXY MATERIALS FOR THE STOCKHOLDERS' MEETING TO BE HELD ON MAY 17, 2017.

The proxy statement and the 2016 Annual Report are available at www.intevac.com.

#### PROPOSAL ONE

# **ELECTION OF DIRECTORS**

At the Annual Meeting, six directors (constituting the entire board) are to be elected to serve until the next Annual Meeting of Stockholders and until a successor for any such director is elected and qualified, or until the death, resignation or removal of such director.

It is intended that the proxies will be voted for the six nominees named below unless authority to vote for any such nominee is withheld. The six nominees are currently directors of Intevac. Each of the nominees was elected to the Board by the stockholders at the last annual meeting. Each person nominated for election has agreed to serve if elected, and the Board has no reason to believe that any nominee will be unavailable or will decline to serve. In the event, however, that any nominee is unable or declines to serve as a director at the time of the Annual Meeting, the proxies will be voted for any other person who is designated by the current Board to fill the vacancy. The proxies solicited by this Proxy Statement may not be voted for more than six nominees.

# **Majority Voting Standard**

Under Intevac's Bylaws, in order to be elected, a nominee must receive the votes of a majority of the votes cast with respect to such nominee in uncontested elections (which is the case for the election of directors at the 2017 Annual Meeting), which means the number of votes "for" a nominee must exceed the number of votes "against" that nominee. Abstentions are not counted as votes cast. If an incumbent director receives more "against" than "for" votes, he or she is expected to tender his or her resignation in accordance with our corporate governance guidelines.

In accordance with our Bylaws and our corporate governance guidelines, the Board will nominate for election or reelection only those candidates who agree to tender, promptly following such candidate's election or reelection, an irrevocable resignation effective upon (i) such candidate's failure to receive the required vote for election at the next meeting at which they would stand for election and (ii) acceptance of such resignation by the Board. In addition, the Board will fill director vacancies and new directorships only with candidates who agree to tender the same form of resignation promptly following their election to the Board.

If an incumbent director fails to receive the required vote for reelection, then the Nominating and Governance Committee will consider the offer of resignation and recommend to the Board the action to be taken, and the Board will publicly disclose its decision as to whether to accept or reject the offered resignation.

Any director whose resignation is under consideration shall abstain from participating in any decision of the Nominating and Governance Committee or the Board itself regarding that resignation.

#### **Nominees**

Set forth below is information regarding the nominees to the Board. As of our Record Date the Board of Directors has 8 directors. James D. Benham and Marc T. Giles are not standing for reelection. The Company acknowledges with gratitude their service on the Board.

Name of Nominee	Position(s) with Intevac	Age
Norman H. Pond	Chairman of the Board	78
Wendell T. Blonigan	President and Chief Executive Officer ("CEO")	55
Matthew A. Drapkin	Director	44
David S. Dury	Director	68
Thomas M. Rohrs	Director	66
John F. Schaefer	Director	74

The Board of Directors unanimously recommends a vote "FOR" all the nominees listed above.

# **Business Experience and Qualifications of Nominees for Election as Directors**

Each nominee brings a strong and unique background and set of skills to the Board, giving the Board as a whole competence and experience in a wide variety of areas, including corporate governance and board service, executive management, financial management and operations. Set forth below are the conclusions reached by the Board with regard to each of its directors.

As described elsewhere in this proxy under the heading "Policy Regarding Board Nominees", the Company believes that Board members should possess a balance of knowledge, experience and capability, and considers the following issues: the current size and composition of the Board and the needs of the Board and the respective committees of the Board, such factors as issues of character, judgment, diversity, age, expertise, business experience, length of service, independence, other commitments and the like, the relevance of the candidate's skills and experience to the business, and such other factors as the Nominating and Governance Committee may consider appropriate. In addition to fulfilling the above criteria, 4 of the 6 directors named above are considered independent under the applicable Nasdaq rules.

Mr. Pond is a founder of Intevac and has served as Chairman of the Board since February 1991. Mr. Pond served as CEO from November 2012 until July 2013. Mr. Pond also served as President and CEO from September 2001 through January 2002 and from February 1991 until July 2000. Prior to founding Intevac, Mr. Pond served as the President of Varian Associates and previously was a Group Executive at Teledyne. Mr. Pond previously served on the boards of Varian Associates and Ebara Technology. Mr. Pond holds a BS in physics from the Missouri Institute of Science and Technology and an MS in physics from the University of California at Los Angeles. The Board believes Mr. Pond's qualifications to sit on our Board include his years of experience in the hard disk drive, semiconductor, communication and defense industries, including as our Chairman for 25 years and as our President and CEO for 11 years and prior executive management experience.

Mr. Blonigan joined Intevac in July 2013 as President and CEO and has served as a director of Intevac since August 2013. Prior to joining Intevac, Mr. Blonigan co-founded Orbotech LT Solar in 2009 and served as the company's CEO until 2013. From 2006 until 2009, he was the Chief Operating Officer at Photon Dynamics. In 1991, Mr. Blonigan joined Applied Materials' AKT display subsidiary. During his tenure at AKT, he held various positions. In 2003, he was appointed President and served in this role until 2006; from 1999 through 2003 he was Vice President, and prior to that time he was Director of Engineering and New Product Development. Mr. Blonigan holds a BS in electronic engineering technology from DeVry University Missouri Institute of Technology. The Board believes Mr. Blonigan's qualifications to sit on our Board include his years of executive experience for a large multinational company in the high technology display and solar industries, including as our CEO, his strong leadership abilities, management skills and technical expertise.

Mr. Drapkin was appointed as a director of Intevac in December 2013. Mr. Drapkin is a founding partner of Northern Right Capital Management, a Connecticut-based investment firm. Before joining Northern Right Capital Management in December 2009, Mr. Drapkin served as head of research, special situations, and private equity at ENSO Capital, a New York-based hedge fund. From 2003 to 2008, Mr. Drapkin worked at MacAndrews & Forbes, participating in more than \$3 billion of transactions, including Scientific Games, Deluxe Entertainment Services, AM General, and Scantron. Prior to MacAndrews, Mr. Drapkin served as general manager of two of Conde Nast publication's wholly-owned Internet sites, Epicurious.com and Concierge.com, and headed Conde Nast's internet venture investment effort. Mr. Drapkin started his career at Goldman, Sachs and Co. He received an AB from Princeton University in 1994 and a JD/MBA from Columbia University in 1998. Mr. Drapkin serves on the Board of PRGX Global. Mr. Drapkin previously served on the Boards of XURA (formerly known as Comverse), Ruby Tuesday (Chairman), Plato Learning, Alloy, Glu Mobile, and Hot Topic (Lead Independent Director). The Board believes Mr. Drapkin's qualifications to sit on our Board include his

executive experience through management of a small-cap investment fund and his extensive financial experience in both public and private companies. His background and insights provide our Board with valuable expertise in corporate finance, strategic planning, and capital and credit markets.

Mr. Dury has served as a director of Intevac since July 2002. Mr. Dury served as a co-founder of Mentor Capital Group, a venture capital firm from July 2000 until his retirement in May 2009. From 1996 to 2000, Mr. Dury served as Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Aspect Development, a software development firm. Mr. Dury holds a BA in psychology from Duke University and an MBA from Cornell University. The Board believes Mr. Dury's qualifications to sit on our Board include his executive experience as a partner in a venture capital firm, his experience with financial accounting matters as a previous CFO, as well as his operational, management and corporate governance expertise working on other companies' boards of directors.

Mr. Rohrs was appointed as a director of Intevac in October 2010. Mr. Rohrs has held executive positions at leading Silicon Valley technology companies. Mr. Rohrs currently serves as the CEO of Ichor Systems. Mr. Rohrs was the CEO of Skyline Solar from 2010 through 2013, the CEO of Electroglas from 2006 through 2009, Senior Vice President of Global Operations for Applied Materials from 1997 through 2002 and Vice President of Worldwide Operations for Silicon Graphics from 1992 through 1997. Mr. Rohrs currently serves as Chairman of the Board of Ichor Systems and Vignani Technologies and as a member of the Board of Directors of Advanced Energy and was a director of Magma Design Automation from 2003 to 2012. He received an MBA from Harvard Business School and a BS in mechanical engineering from the University of Notre Dame. The Board believes Mr. Rohrs' qualifications to sit on our Board include his experience as a CEO of a solar photovoltaic manufacturing company, his operational, management and corporate governance expertise working on other companies' boards of directors and his years of experience in the semiconductor and electronics industries.

Mr. Schaefer was appointed as a director of Intevac in July 2010. Mr. Schaefer served as the Chairman and CEO of Phase Metrics from 1994 through 2001, President, Chief Operating Officer and Director of McGaw from 1992 to 1994, President, CEO and Director of Levolor Corporation from 1989 to 1992, and Corporate Officer and Director of Baker Hughes Incorporated from 1974 to 1988. Mr. Schaefer also served as a Staff Assistant to the President of the United States between 1971 and 1974. Mr. Schaefer served on the Board of Directors of Websense from 2001 to 2013. He received a BS in engineering from the United States Naval Academy and an MBA from Harvard Business School. The Board believes Mr. Schaefer's qualifications to sit on our Board include his experience as a CEO of a manufacturing company, his operational, management and corporate governance expertise working on other companies' boards of directors and his years of experience in the hard disk drive and oil and gas capital equipment industries.

#### PROPOSAL TWO

# APPROVAL OF AN AMENDMENT TO THE INTEVAC 2003 EMPLOYEE STOCK PURCHASE PLAN TO INCREASE THE NUMBER OF SHARES RESERVED THEREUNDER BY 500,000 SHARES

The Intevac 2003 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the "2003 ESPP") was originally adopted by our Board and approved by our stockholders in 2003, and was last approved by our stockholders in 2016. Employees have participated in the 2003 ESPP or its predecessor plan, the 1995 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, since 1995. We are asking our stockholders to approve an amendment to the 2003 ESPP to increase the number of shares of our Common Stock that may be issued under the 2003 ESPP by 500,000 shares. We expect that this increase to the number of shares available for issuance under 2003 ESPP to be sufficient to meet the plan's needs for at least another year.

The 2003 ESPP provides us an important incentive tool for our employees and helps us to attract, retain and motivate our employees whose skills and performance are critical to our success. We strongly believe that the 2003 ESPP is essential for us to compete for talent in the labor markets in which we operate and our Board has determined that it is in our best interests and the best interests of our stockholders to make additional 500,000 shares of our Common Stock available for purchase under the 2003 ESPP. As such, the Board has put forth for approval of our stockholders an amendment to the 2003 ESPP to increase the number of shares reserved thereunder by 500,000 shares of our Common Stock. If our stockholders approve this Proposal Two, the aggregate number of shares available for issuance under the 2003 ESPP since its inception will be 4,058,000, and the total number of shares of Common Stock that remain available to be issued in the future under such plan will be approximately 546,000 shares. The requested increase represents approximately 2.3% of the outstanding shares of our Common Stock as of March 31, 2017, and the total number of shares available for issuance under the 2003 ESPP would be approximately 2.6% of the outstanding shares of our Common Stock as of March 31, 2017.

The Board of Directors unanimously recommends a vote "FOR" the amendment to the 2003 Employee Stock Purchase Plan to increase the number of shares of Common Stock reserved for issuance thereunder by 500,000 shares.

# Summary of the 2003 Employee Stock Purchase Plan

The following paragraphs provide a summary of the principal features of the 2003 ESPP and its operation. The following summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the 2003 ESPP as set forth in Appendix A.

#### General

The 2003 ESPP was originally adopted by our Board in January 2003 and approved by our stockholders in May 2003. The purpose of the 2003 ESPP is to provide employees with an opportunity to purchase our Common Stock through payroll deductions.

# Administration

Our Board or a committee appointed by the Board administers the 2003 ESPP. All questions of construction, interpretation or application of the 2003 ESPP are determined by the Board or the committee, and its decisions are final, conclusive and binding upon all participants.

# Eligibility

Each of our employees, or the employees of our designated subsidiaries, whose customary employment is for at least twenty (20) hours per week and more than five (5) months per calendar year is eligible to participate in the 2003 ESPP; except that no employee may be granted a purchase right under the 2003 ESPP (i) to the extent

that, immediately after the grant, such employee (or any person whose stock would be attributable to such employee) would own our stock or the stock of our parent corporation or any of our subsidiaries and/or hold outstanding options to purchase stock possessing 5% or more of the total voting power or total value of all classes of our stock or our parent corporation or any of our subsidiaries, or (ii) to the extent that his or her rights to purchase stock under all of our employee stock purchase plans or those of our parent corporation or any of our subsidiaries accrues at a rate which exceeds \$25,000 worth of stock (determined at the fair market value of the shares at the time such purchase right is granted) for each calendar year in which such purchase right is outstanding. As of March 31, 2017, approximately 245 employees were eligible to participate in the 2003 ESPP. Eligible employees have the opportunity to elect to participate in the 2003 ESPP approximately twice per year.

# Offering Period

Shares of our Common Stock are offered for purchase under the 2003 ESPP through a series of successive offering periods, each with a maximum duration of approximately twenty-four (24) months. Each offering period is of a duration determined by the plan administrator prior to the start date and is comprised of a series of one or more successive purchase intervals. Purchase intervals within each offering period last approximately six (6) months and run from the first trading day in February to the last trading day in July each year and from the first trading day in August each year to the last trading day in January of the following year. Should the fair market value of our Common Stock on any semi-annual purchase date within an offering period be less than the fair market value per share on the start date of that offering period, then that offering period automatically terminates immediately after the purchase of shares on such purchase date, and a new offering period commences on the next trading day following the purchase date. The plan administrator may shorten the duration of such new offering period within five (5) business days following the start date of such new offering period.

# Purchase Price

The purchase price of our Common Stock acquired under the 2003 ESPP is equal to 85% of the lower of (i) the fair market value per share of our Common Stock on the first day of the offering period or on the participant's entry date into the offering period or (ii) the fair market value on the semi-annual purchase date. The fair market value of our Common Stock on any relevant date will be the closing sales price per share as reported on the Nasdaq National Market (or the closing bid, if no sales were reported), or the mean of the closing bid and asked prices if our Common Stock is regularly quoted by a recognized securities dealer but selling prices are not reported, as quoted on such exchange or reported in the Wall Street Journal or such other source as the plan administrator deems reliable.

#### Payment of Purchase Price; Payroll Deductions

Each participant's purchase price of the shares is accumulated by payroll deductions throughout each purchase interval. A participant may elect to have up to 15% of his or her eligible compensation deducted each payroll period. The number of shares of our Common Stock a participant may purchase interval during an offering period is determined by dividing the total amount of payroll deductions withheld from the participant's compensation during that purchase interval by the purchase price; provided, however, that a participant may not purchase more than 2,500 shares each purchase interval.

# Withdrawal

Generally, a participant may withdraw from an offering period at any time by written notice without affecting his or her eligibility to participate in future offering periods. However, once a participant withdraws from a particular offering period, that participant may not participate again in the same purchase interval and, unless he or she re-enters the 2003 ESPP at a semi-annual entry date in accordance with the terms of the 2003 ESPP, may not participate in the same offering period. To participate again in the 2003 ESPP, the participant must deliver to us a new subscription agreement in accordance with the terms of the 2003 ESPP.

#### Termination of Employment

Upon termination of a participant's employment for any reason, including disability or death, his or her participation in the 2003 ESPP will immediately cease. The payroll deductions credited to the participant's account, but not used to make a purchase will be returned to him or her or, in the case of death, to the person or persons entitled thereto as provided pursuant to the 2003 ESPP.

Adjustments; Merger or Change in Control

In the event of any dividend or other distribution (whether in the form of cash, shares, other securities, or other property), recapitalization, stock split, reverse stock split, reorganization, merger, consolidation, split-up, spin-off, combination, repurchase or exchange of Common Stock or other securities of the Company or other change in our capital structure, such that an adjustment is determined by the plan administrator (in its sole discretion) to be appropriate in order to prevent dilution or enlargement of the benefits or potential benefits intended to be made available under the 2003 ESPP, adjustments will be made, in the manner the plan administrator deems equitable, in the number and class of shares available for purchase under the 2003 ESPP (including per person purchase interval limitations) and the purchase price and number of shares covered by each purchase right under the 2003 ESPP.

In the event of the Company's proposed dissolution or liquidation, the offering period then in progress shall be shortened by setting a new purchase date before the dissolution or liquidation. The plan administrator shall notify each participant of the new purchase date at least ten (10) business days prior to such date, and the participant's purchase right shall be exercised on such new purchase date, unless the participant withdraws prior to such date. In the event of any merger of the Company with or into another corporation or "change of control," as defined in the 2003 ESPP, the successor corporation or a parent or subsidiary of such successor corporation shall assume or substitute an equivalent purchase right for each outstanding purchase right. In the event the successor corporation refuses to do so, the purchase interval then in progress shall be shortened by setting a new purchase date before the merger or change of control, and the current purchase interval and offering period shall end on the new purchase date. The plan administrator shall notify each participant of the new purchase date at least ten (10) business days prior to such date, and the participant's purchase right shall be exercised on such new purchase date, unless the participant withdraws prior to such date.

# **Certain Federal Income Tax Information**

The following brief summary of the effect of U.S. federal income taxation upon the participant and Intevac with respect to the shares purchased under the 2003 ESPP does not purport to be complete, and does not discuss the tax consequences of a participant's death or the income tax laws of any state or foreign country in which the participant may reside.

The 2003 ESPP, and the right of participants to make purchases thereunder, is intended to qualify under the provisions of Sections 421 and 423 of the Internal Revenue Code. Under these provisions, no income will be taxable to a participant until the shares purchased under the 2003 ESPP are sold or otherwise disposed of. Upon the sale or other disposition of the shares, the participant will generally be subject to tax in an amount that depends upon the holding period. If the shares are sold or otherwise disposed of more than (i) two (2) years from the first day of the applicable offering period (or, if later, from the first day the participant entered the offering period) and (ii) one (1) year from the applicable date of purchase, the participant will recognize ordinary income measured as the lesser of (a) the excess of the fair market value of the shares at the time of such sale or disposition over the purchase price, or (b) an amount equal to 15% of the fair market value of the shares as of the first day the participant entered the applicable offering period. Any additional gain will be treated as long-term capital gain. If the shares are sold or otherwise disposed of before the expiration of these holding periods, the participant will recognize ordinary income generally measured as the excess of the fair market value of the shares on the date the shares were purchased over the purchase price. Any additional gain or loss on such sale or

disposition will be long-term or short-term capital gain or loss, depending on how long the shares have been held from the date of purchase. In addition, a participant's annual "net investment income", as defined in Section 1411 of the Internal Revenue Code, may be subject to a 3.8% federal surtax. Net investment income may include capital gain and/or loss arising from the disposition of shares purchased under the 2003 ESPP. Whether a participant's net investment income will be subject to this surtax will depend on the participant's level of annual income and other factors.

Intevac generally is not entitled to a deduction for amounts taxed as ordinary income or capital gain to a participant, except to the extent of ordinary income recognized by participants upon a sale or disposition of shares prior to the expiration of the holding periods described above.

#### Amendment and Termination of the Plan

Our Board or the committee administering the 2003 ESPP may at any time terminate or amend the 2003 ESPP. No amendment shall be effective unless it is approved by the stockholders, if such amendment would require stockholder approval in order to comply with Section 423 of the Internal Revenue Code or other applicable law or stock exchange rule.

### Purchase Plan Transactions for Certain Individuals and Groups

Given that the number of shares that may be purchased under the 2003 ESPP is determined, in part, by our Common Stock's value on the enrollment date of each participant and the last day of the purchase interval and given that participation in the 2003 ESPP is voluntary on the part of employees, the actual number of shares that may be purchased by an individual under the 2003 ESPP is not determinable.

The table below shows, as to each of Intevac's NEOs included in the 2016 Summary Compensation Table and the various indicated groups, the number of shares of Common Stock purchased under the 2003 ESPP during the last fiscal year, together with the weighted average purchase price paid per share.

Name and Position or Group	Number of Purchased Shares	ed Average ase Price
Wendell Blonigan, President and CEO	<del></del>	N/A
James Moniz, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	5,000	\$ 3.78
Andres Brugal, Executive Vice President and General Manager, Photonics	5,000	\$ 3.78
Jay Cho, Executive Vice President and General Manager, Thin Film Equipment	3,838	\$ 3.78
Christopher Smith, Vice President Business Development	2,171	\$ 3.80
Non-employee directors, as a group	<del>_</del>	N/A
All executive officers, as a group	16,009	\$ 3.78
All employees who are not executive officers, as a group	368,277	\$ 3.78

# Required Vote

The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares represented and voting at the Annual Meeting (provided that that vote also constitutes the affirmative vote of a majority of the required quorum) will be required for approval of the amendment to add additional 500,000 shares of Common Stock to the 2003 ESPP.

# **Summary**

We believe strongly that approval of the amendment to the 2003 ESPP is essential to our continued success. Awards such as those provided under the 2003 ESPP constitute an important incentive for our employees and help us to attract, retain and motivate people whose skills and performance are critical to our success. Our employees are our most valuable assets. We strongly believe that the 2003 ESPP is essential for us to compete for talent in the labor markets in which we operate.

#### PROPOSAL THREE

# APPROVAL OF AN AMENDMENT TO THE INTEVAC 2012 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN TO INCREASE THE NUMBER OF SHARES RESERVED FOR ISSUANCE THEREUNDER BY 1,000,000, MAKE CERTAIN OTHER CHANGES TO THE PLAN AND APPROVE THE MATERIAL TERMS OF THE PLAN

The 2012 Equity Incentive Plan (the "Plan") was originally adopted by our Board and approved by our stockholders in 2012 and was last approved by our stockholders in 2016. We are asking our stockholders to approve the amended Plan to increase the number of shares of our Common Stock by 1,000,000 shares, to make the additional changes to the Plan described below, and to approve the material terms of the amended Plan so that we can continue to use it to achieve our goals.

We have historically provided stock options, restricted stock units and other types of equity awards as an incentive to our employees, directors and consultants to promote increased stockholder value. The Board of Directors and management believe that stock options, restricted stock units and other types of equity awards are one of the primary ways to attract and retain key personnel responsible for the continued development and growth of our business, and to motivate all employees to increase stockholder value. In addition, stock options, restricted stock units and other types of equity awards are considered a competitive necessity in the high technology sector in which we compete.

If stockholders approve the amended Plan, the amended Plan will replace the current version of the Plan and will continue in effect until it terminates at the end of its term in 2022, unless terminated earlier by the Plan administrator. [If our stockholders do not approve the amended Plan, we will continue to grant equity awards under the existing Plan, as in effect prior to this amendment.

The Board believes that the Company must offer a competitive equity incentive program if it is to continue to successfully attract and retain the best possible candidates for positions of substantial responsibility within the Company. The Board expects that the Plan will be an important factor in attracting, retaining and rewarding high caliber employees who are essential to our success and in providing incentive to these individuals to promote the success of the Company.

The Board of Directors unanimously recommends that stockholders vote "FOR" the approval of the adoption of the amended 2012 Equity Incentive Plan, to add an additional 1,000,000 shares to the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan, make certain other changes to the Plan and to approve the material terms of the Plan.

#### **Proposed Amendments**

At the 2017 Annual Meeting, we are asking our stockholders to approve the amended Plan and to increase the number of shares reserved for issuance under the Plan by 1,000,000 shares. The Compensation Committee approved the proposed amended and restated Plan in February 2017, subject to stockholder approval at this 2017 Annual Meeting. The increase to the number of shares reserved under the Plan is proposed in order to give the Board and the Compensation Committee of the Board continued flexibility to grant stock options, restricted stock units and other types of equity awards.

We are also seeking stockholder approval of an increase in the maximum number of shares that can be granted to any service provider in any Company fiscal year by 25,000 shares for each type of equity award available under the Plan (other than performance units). We also have amended the Plan to provide that the Plan administrator may permit tax withholdings related to equity awards to be satisfied through the withholding of shares subject to an award, or the delivery of already-owned shares, that have a fair market value that is higher than the minimum statutory amount required to be withheld, if the Plan administrator determines doing so will not result in adverse accounting consequences to the Company. Shares so withheld will not return to the Plan to become available for future grant or sale under the Plan.

Additionally, the amended Plan provides that, subject to the adjustment provisions in the Plan, in any fiscal year of the Company, a non-employee director may not be granted equity awards covering more than 25,000 shares, increased to 40,000 shares in the fiscal year of his or her initial service as a non-employee director (excluding awards granted to him or her as a consultant or employee).

In addition, we are seeking stockholder approval of the material terms of the amended Plan for purposes of complying with Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code ("Section 162(m)"), with the intent that we remain eligible to receive a federal income tax deduction for any compensation paid under the Plan that constitutes "performance-based compensation" within the meaning of Section 162(m).

Section 162(m) generally denies a corporate tax deduction for annual compensation exceeding \$1 million paid to the chief executive officer and other "covered employees" as determined under Section 162(m) and applicable guidance. However, certain types of compensation, including performance-based compensation, are generally excluded from this deductibility limit. To enable compensation in connection with stock options, stock appreciation rights and certain restricted stock grants, restricted stock units, performance shares and performance units awarded under the amended Plan to qualify as "performance-based" within the meaning of Section 162(m), the amended Plan limits the sizes of such awards and includes certain performance goals as further described below. By approving the amended Plan, the stockholders will be approving the material terms of the amended Plan, including, among other things, performance measures upon which specific performance goals applicable to certain awards would be based, limits on the numbers of shares or compensation that could be made to participants, and the other material terms of the awards described below.

The Board and management believe that granting equity awards motivates higher levels of performance, aligns the interests of employees and stockholders by giving employees the perspective of owners with equity stakes in Intevac, and provides an effective means of recognizing employee contributions to our success. The Board and management also believe that equity awards are of great value in recruiting and retaining highly qualified technical and other key personnel who are in great demand, as well as rewarding and encouraging current employees and other service providers. Finally, the Board and management believe that the ability to grant equity awards will be important to our future success by helping us to accomplish these objectives.

If the stockholders approve this proposed amendment to the Plan, we currently anticipate that the shares available under the Plan will be sufficient to meet our expected needs through at least the first fiscal quarter of 2018, inclusive of the annual equity awards typically granted in the second quarter of each fiscal year. We anticipate that we will be requesting additional shares under the Plan at our 2018 Annual Meeting of stockholders. However, future circumstances and business needs may dictate a different result. In determining the number of shares to be added to the total number of shares reserved for issuance under the Plan, the Compensation Committee and the Board also considered the following:

- Remaining Competitive by Attracting/Retaining Talent. As discussed above, the Compensation Committee and the Board considered the importance of an adequate pool of shares to attract, retain and reward our high-performing employees, especially since we compete with many technology companies for a limited pool of talent.
- *Historical Grant Practices*. The Compensation Committee and the Board considered the historical amounts of equity awards that we have granted in the past three years. In fiscal years 2016, 2015 and 2014 we granted equity awards representing a total of 2.8 million shares. Due to the fungible share ratio (described below), the share reserve was reduced by an additional 1.4 million shares in the past three years.
- Forecasted Grants. As discussed above, the Compensation Committee and the Board anticipates that the proposed 1,000,000 share increase, based on projected share utilization will be sufficient for our equity award usage through at least the first quarter of 2018. In determining the projected share utilization, the Compensation Committee and the Board considered a forecast that included the following factors:

- (i) 843,762 unissued shares remaining under the Plan; (ii) the additional 1,000,000 shares that would be available for grant under the Plan, if the stockholders approve the proposed amendment to the Plan; (iii) estimated cancellations returned back to the Plan; (iv) the full value awards to be granted subject to stockholder approval of the proposed amendment to the Plan; and (v) the impact of the fungible share ratio for full value awards (that is, that awards having an exercise price less than the fair market value on the date of grant count against the share reserve under the Plan as two (2) shares for every one (1) share subject to such an award.). Based on these projections, we expect to request additional shares under the Plan at our 2018 Annual Meeting of stockholders.
- Proxy Advisory Firm Guidelines. Because of our significant institutional stockholder base, the Compensation Committee and the Board also considered the relevant guidelines from a proxy advisory firm. Our three-year average burn rate and the dilution relating to the proposed 1,000,000 share increase are within such guidelines.

# **Summary of the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan**

The following is a summary of the principal features of the amended Plan and its operation. The summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the amended Plan as set forth in Appendix B.

# General

The purposes of the Plan are to attract and retain the best available personnel for positions of substantial responsibility, to provide incentives to employees, directors and consultants who perform services to the Company, and to promote the success of the Company's business. These incentives are provided through the grant of stock options, restricted stock, restricted stock units, stock appreciation rights, performance bonus awards, performance units and/or performance shares.

#### **Authorized Shares**

We are asking our stockholders to approve an increase of 1,000,000 shares of our Common Stock to the number of shares of our Common Stock reserved under the Plan. If our stockholders approve this Proposal Three, a total maximum aggregate of 4,000,000 shares plus (i) the 740,378 shares that, as of the date stockholders initially approved the Plan in 2012, were reserved but not issued pursuant to any awards under the 2004 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2004 Plan") and were not subject to any awards granted thereunder, and (ii) any shares subject to stock options or similar awards granted under the 2004 Plan and/or the Company's 1995 Stock Option/Stock Issuance Plan (the "1995 Plan") that, after the date stockholders initially approved the Plan in 2012, expire or otherwise terminate without having been exercised in full and shares issued pursuant to awards granted under the 2004 Plan and/or the 1995 Plan that, after the date stockholders initially approve the Plan, are forfeited to or repurchased by the Company, with the maximum number of shares that may be added pursuant to sections (i) and (ii) equal to 4,063,305 shares. The shares may be authorized, but unissued, or reacquired Common Stock. As of March 31, 2017, the number of shares subject to awards outstanding under the Plan, 2004 Plan and the 1995 Plan were 3,455,425 shares and the number of shares that were available for future issuance under the Plan was 843,762 shares.

Shares subject to awards granted with an exercise or purchase price less than the fair market value on the date of grant (including restricted stock, restricted stock units, performance units and performance shares) count against the share reserve as two (2) shares for every one (1) share subject to such an award. To the extent that a share that was subject to an award that counted as two (2) shares against the Plan reserve pursuant to the preceding sentence is returned to or deemed not issued from the Plan, the Plan reserve will be credited with two (2) shares that will thereafter be available for issuance under the Plan.

If any award granted under the Plan expires or becomes unexercisable without having been exercised in full, is surrendered pursuant to an exchange program or is forfeited to or repurchased by the Company due to failure

to vest, the unpurchased or forfeited or repurchased shares subject to such award will become available for future grant or sale under the Plan. With respect to the exercise of stock appreciation rights, the gross number of shares covered by the portion of the exercised award, whether or not actually issued pursuant to such exercise, will cease to be available under the Plan. If shares issued pursuant to restricted stock, restricted stock units, performance shares or performance units are repurchased by or forfeited to the Company, such shares will become available for future grant under the Plan. Shares used to pay the exercise price or purchase price of an award and/or to satisfy the tax withholding obligations of an award will not become available for future grant or sale under the Plan. Shares issued pursuant to awards transferred under any award transfer program will not again be available for grant under the Plan. Payment of cash rather than shares pursuant to an award will not result in reducing the number of shares available for issuance under the Plan.

# Adjustments to Shares Subject to the Plan

In the event of any dividend or other distribution (whether in the form of cash, shares, other securities, or other property), recapitalization, stock split, reverse stock split, reorganization, merger, consolidation, split-up, spin-off, combination, repurchase, or exchange of shares or other securities of the Company, or other change in the corporate structure affecting the Company's Common Stock occurs, the Administrator (as defined below), in order to prevent diminution or enlargement of the benefits or potential benefits intended to be made available under the Plan, will adjust the number and class of shares that may be delivered under the Plan, and/or the number, class and price of shares of stock subject to outstanding awards, and the award grant limitations.

#### Administration

The Plan will be administered by the Board, any committee of the Board, or a committee of individuals satisfying applicable laws appointed by the Board in accordance with the terms of the Plan (the "Administrator"). In the case of transactions, including grants to certain officers and key employees of the Company, intended to qualify, as exempt under Rule 16b-3 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the members of the committee must qualify as "non-employee directors" under Rule 16b-3 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. In the case of awards intended to qualify for the performance-based compensation exemption under Section 162(m), administration must be by a committee comprised solely of two or more "outside directors" within the meaning of Section 162(m). (For purposes of this summary of the Plan, the term "Administrator" will refer to the Board or any committee designated by the Board to administer the Plan.)

Subject to the terms of the Plan, the Administrator has the sole discretion to select the employees, consultants, and directors who will receive awards, to determine the terms and conditions of awards, to modify or amend each award (subject to the restrictions of the Plan), including to accelerate vesting or waive forfeiture restrictions, and to interpret the provisions of the Plan and outstanding awards. The Administrator may allow a participant to defer the receipt of payment of cash or delivery of shares that otherwise would be due to such participant. The Administrator may determine the terms and conditions of any award exchange program and/or award transfer program, but may only institute an award exchange program and/or award transfer program with the approval of the Company's stockholders. The Administrator may make rules and regulations relating to sub-plans established for the purpose of satisfying applicable foreign laws and may make all other determinations deemed necessary or advisable for administering the Plan.

# Eligibility

Awards may be granted to employees, directors and consultants of the Company and employees and consultants of any parent or subsidiary corporation of the Company. Incentive stock options may be granted only to employees who, as of the time of grant, are employees of the Company or any parent or subsidiary corporation of the Company. As of March 31, 2017, approximately 284 employees, directors and consultants were eligible to participate in the Plan.

#### Stock Options

Each option granted under the Plan will be evidenced by a written or electronic agreement between the Company and a participant specifying the number of shares subject to the option and the other terms and conditions of the option, consistent with the requirements of the Plan.

The exercise price per share of each option may not be less than the fair market value of a share of the Company's Common Stock on the date of grant. However, any incentive stock option granted to a person who at the time of grant owns stock possessing more than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Company or any parent or subsidiary corporation of the Company (a "Ten Percent Stockholder") must have an exercise price per share equal to at least 110% of the fair market value of a share on the date of grant. The aggregate fair market value of the shares (determined on the grant date) covered by incentive stock options which first become exercisable by any participant during any calendar year also may not exceed \$100,000. Generally, the fair market value of the Common Stock is the closing price of our stock on any established stock exchange or national market system on the applicable date.

The Plan provides that the Administrator will determine the acceptable form(s) of consideration for exercising an option. An option will be deemed exercised when the Company receives the notice of exercise and full payment for the shares to be exercised, together with applicable tax withholdings.

Options will be exercisable at such times or under such conditions as determined by the Administrator and set forth in the award agreement. The maximum term of an option will be specified in the award agreement, provided that options will have a maximum term of no more than ten (10) years, and provided further that an incentive stock option granted to a Ten Percent Stockholder must have a term not exceeding five (5) years.

The Administrator will determine and specify in each award agreement, and solely in its discretion, the period of post-termination exercise applicable to each option. In the absence of such a determination by the Administrator, the participant generally will be able to exercise his or her option for (i) three (3) months following his or her termination for reasons other than death or disability, and (ii) twelve (12) months following his or her termination due to disability or following his or her death while holding the option.

#### Restricted Stock Awards

Awards of restricted stock are rights to acquire or purchase shares, which vest in accordance with the terms and conditions established by the Administrator in its sole discretion. Each restricted stock award granted will be evidenced by a written or electronic agreement between the Company and the participant specifying the number of shares subject to the award and the other terms and conditions of the award, consistent with the requirements of the Plan. Restricted stock awards may be subject to vesting conditions as the Administrator specifies, and the shares acquired may not be transferred by the participant until vested. The Administrator may set restrictions based upon continued employment or service, the achievement of specific performance objectives (Company-wide, departmental, divisional, business unit or individual), applicable federal or state securities laws, or any other basis determined by the Administrator in its discretion. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Administrator desires that the award qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m), any restrictions will be based on a specified list of performance goals and certain other requirements (see "Performance Goals" below for more information).

Unless otherwise provided by the Administrator, a participant will forfeit any shares of restricted stock as to which the restrictions have not lapsed prior to the participant's termination of service. Unless the Administrator provides otherwise, participants holding restricted stock will have the right to vote the shares and to receive any dividends paid, except that dividends or other distributions paid in shares will be subject to the same restrictions on transferability and forfeitability as the original award. The Administrator may, in its sole discretion, reduce or waive any restrictions and may accelerate the time at which any restrictions will lapse or be removed.

#### Restricted Stock Units

The Administrator may grant restricted stock units which represent a right to receive shares at a future date as set forth in the participant's award agreement. Each restricted stock unit granted under the Plan will be evidenced by a written or electronic agreement between the Company and the participant specifying the number of shares subject to the award and other terms and conditions of the award, consistent with the requirements of the Plan. Restricted stock units may be settled, in the sole discretion of the Administrator, in shares, cash or a combination of both.

Restricted stock units will result in a payment to a participant only if the performance goals or other vesting criteria the Administrator may establish are achieved or the awards otherwise vest. The Administrator may set vesting criteria based upon continued employment or service, the achievement of specific performance objectives (Company-wide, departmental, divisional, business unit, or individual goals (including, but not limited to, continued employment or service)), applicable federal or state securities laws or any other basis determined by the Administrator in its discretion, which, depending on the extent to which they are met, will determine the number of restricted stock units to be paid out to participants. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Administrator desires that the award qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m), any restrictions will be based on a specified list of performance goals and certain other requirements (see "Performance Goals" below for more information).

After the grant of a restricted stock unit award, the Administrator, in its sole discretion, may reduce or waive any vesting criteria that must be met to receive a payout and may accelerate the time at which any restrictions will lapse or be removed. A participant will forfeit any unearned restricted stock units as of the date set forth in the award agreement. The Administrator in its sole discretion may pay earned restricted stock units in cash, shares of the Company's Common Stock, or a combination of cash and shares.

#### Stock Appreciation Rights

A stock appreciation right gives a participant the right to receive the appreciation in the fair market value of Company Common Stock between the date of grant of the award and the date of its exercise. Each stock appreciation right granted under the Plan will be evidenced by a written or electronic agreement between the Company and the participant specifying the exercise price and the other terms and conditions of the award, consistent with the requirements of the Plan.

The exercise price per share of each stock appreciation right may not be less than the fair market value of a share on the date of grant. Upon exercise of a stock appreciation right, the holder of the award will be entitled to receive an amount determined by multiplying (i) the difference between the fair market value of a share on the date of exercise over the exercise price by (ii) the number of exercised shares. The Company may pay the appreciation in cash, in shares, or in some combination thereof. The term of a stock appreciation right will be no more than ten (10) years from the date of grant. The terms and conditions relating to the period of post-termination exercise with respect to options described above also apply to stock appreciation rights.

# Performance Units and Performance Shares

Performance units and performance shares may also be granted under the Plan. Performance units and performance shares are awards that will result in a payment to a participant only if the performance goals or other vesting criteria the Administrator may establish are achieved or the awards otherwise vest. Each award of performance units or shares granted under the Plan will be evidenced by a written or electronic agreement between the Company and the participant specifying the performance period and other terms and conditions of the award, consistent with the requirements of the Plan. Earned performance units and performance shares will be paid, in the sole discretion of the Administrator, in the form of cash, shares (which will have an aggregate fair market value equal to the earned performance units or shares at the close of the applicable performance period),

or in a combination thereof. The Administrator may set vesting criteria based upon continued employment or service, the achievement of specific performance objectives (Company-wide, departmental, divisional, business unit or individuals goals (including, but not limited to, continued employment or service)), applicable federal or state securities laws, or any other basis, and which, depending on the extent to which they are met, will determine the number and/or the value of performance units and performance shares to be paid out to participants. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Administrator desires that the award qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m), any restrictions will be based on a specified list of performance goals and certain other requirements (see "Performance Goals" below for more information).

After the grant of a performance unit or performance share, the Administrator, in its sole discretion, may reduce or waive any performance objectives or other vesting provisions for such performance units or shares and accelerate the time at which any restrictions will lapse or be removed. Performance units will have an initial value established by the Administrator on or before the date of grant. Each performance share will have an initial value equal to the fair market value of a share on the grant date. A participant will forfeit any performance shares or units that are unearned or unvested as of the date set forth in the award agreement.

#### Performance Bonus Awards

Performance bonus awards may also be granted under the Plan in the form of a cash bonus payable upon the attainment of a specified list of performance goals and certain other requirements (see "Performance Goals" below for more information). The Administrator has complete discretion to determine the amount of the cash bonus that could be earned under a performance bonus award, provided that no one participant may be granted performance bonus awards that could result in the participant receiving more than \$5,000,000 in any one fiscal year of the Company.

#### Performance Goals

Awards of restricted stock, restricted stock units, performance shares, performance units or performance bonuses under the Plan may be made subject to the attainment of performance goals relating to one or more business criteria within the meaning of Section 162(m) and may provide for a targeted level or levels of achievement using one or more of the following measures: cost of sales as a percentage of sales, customer orders, customer satisfaction, earnings per share, financial strategic initiatives, free cash flow, manufacturing cost improvements, market development, market share, marketing and sales expenses as a percentage of sales, net income as a percentage of sales, operating margin, organizational strategic initiatives, operational improvements, product development, profit and/or profitability, quality, revenue, total shareholder return and working capital. The performance goals may differ from participant to participant and from award to award. Any criteria used may be measured (as applicable), in absolute terms, in combination with another performance goal or goals (for example, as a ratio or matrix), in relative terms (including, but not limited to, results for other periods, passage of time and/or against another company or companies or an index or indices), on a per-share basis, against the performance of the Company as a whole or a segment of the Company, and on a pre-tax or after-tax basis. Prior to the latest date by which would meet the requirements under Section 162(m), the Administrator will determine whether any elements or items shall be included in or excluded from the calculation of any performance goal with respect to any participant and whether a performance goal will be calculated in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles or another basis.

To the extent necessary to comply with the performance-based compensation provisions of Section 162(m), with respect to any award granted subject to performance goals that the Administrator intends to be "performance-based" within the meaning of Section 162(m), within the first 25% of the performance period, but in no event more than ninety (90) days following the commencement of any performance period (or such other time as may be required or permitted by Section 162(m)), the Administrator will, in writing: (i) designate one or more participants to whom an award will be made, (ii) select the performance goals applicable to the performance period, (iii) establish the performance goals, and amounts or methods of computation of the awards

which may be earned for the performance period, and (iv) specify the relationship between performance goals and the amounts or methods of computation of such awards, as applicable, to be earned by each participant for such performance period. Following the completion of each performance period, the Administrator will certify in writing whether the applicable performance goals have been achieved for such performance period. In determining the amounts earned by a participant, the Administrator may reduce or eliminate (but not increase) the amount payable at a given level of performance to take into account additional factors that the Administrator may deem relevant to the assessment of individual or corporate performance for the performance period. A participant will be eligible to receive payment pursuant to an award for a performance period only if the performance goals for such period are achieved (unless otherwise permitted by Section 162(m) and determined by the Administrator). The Administrator may in its discretion grant awards that are not intended to qualify as "performance-based compensation" under Section 162(m), including awards that are based on performance goals or other specific criteria or goals but do not satisfy the requirements of Section 162(m).

# Individual Award Limitations

The Plan contains annual grant limits intended to satisfy certain Section 162(m) requirements. We are asking our stockholders to approve an increase in the maximum number of shares that can be granted to any service provider in any Company fiscal year by 25,000 shares for each type of equity award available under the Plan (other than performance units). We are not also requesting an increase to the additional number of shares that can be granted in connection with a service provider's initial service awards; these additional limits remain the same. Specifically, the maximum number of shares and/or dollars which could be issued to any one individual in any fiscal year pursuant to the Plan, as amended, is as follows:

		Additional	
	Annual	Shares or	Maximum
	Number of	Dollar Value	Number of
	Shares or	in Connection	Shares and/
Award Type	Dollar Value*	with New Hire**	or Dollars
Stock Option	425,000	600,000	1,025,000
Restricted Stock	275,000	350,000	625,000
Restricted Stock Units	275,000	350,000	625,000
Stock Appreciation Right	425,000	600,000	1,025,000
Performance Shares	275,000	350,000	625,000
Performance Units	Initial Value of \$1,500,000	Initial Value of \$1,500,000	\$3,000,000

- \* Reflects the 25,000 share limit for which stockholder approval is being sought pursuant to this proposal for each listed equity award type (other than performance units).
- \*\* Additional shares that may be granted in the Company's fiscal year in which the individual's service to the Company (or a parent or subsidiary corporation of the Company) first commences.

In addition, performance bonus awards may be granted, provided that no one participant may be granted performance bonus awards that could result in the participant receiving more than \$5,000,000 in any one fiscal year of the Company.

The Administrator will adjust the share limitations set forth in the above paragraph in the event of any adjustment to the Company's shares discussed above (under "Adjustments to Shares Subject to the Plan").

Additionally, the amended Plan provides that, subject to the adjustment provisions in the Plan, in any fiscal year of the Company, a non-employee director may not be granted equity awards covering more than 25,000 shares, increased to 40,000 shares in the fiscal year of his or her initial service as a non-employee director (excluding awards granted to him or her as a consultant or employee).

#### Transferability of Awards

Unless determined otherwise by the Administrator, awards granted under the Plan generally are not transferable other than by will or by the laws of descent or distribution, and all rights with respect to an award granted to a participant generally will be available during a participant's lifetime only to the participant.

# Dissolution or Liquidation

In the event of the Company's proposed dissolution or liquidation, the Administrator will notify each participant as soon as practicable prior to the effective date of such proposed transaction. An award will terminate immediately prior to consummation of such proposed action to the extent the award has not been previously exercised.

# Change in Control

The Plan provides that, in the event of a merger of the Company with or into another corporation or entity or a "change in control" (as defined in the Plan), each award will be treated as the Administrator determines, including that each award be assumed or substantially equivalent awards substituted by the acquiring or succeeding corporation or its affiliate. The Administrator will not be required to treat all outstanding awards the same in the transaction.

If the successor corporation does not assume or substitute for the award, the participant will fully vest in and have the right to exercise all of his or her outstanding options and stock appreciation rights, all restrictions on restricted stock and restricted stock units will lapse, and, with respect to awards with performance-based vesting, all performance goals or other vesting criteria will be deemed achieved at 100% of target levels and all other terms and conditions met. In addition, if an option or stock appreciation right is not assumed or substituted for, the Administrator will notify the participant in writing or electronically that the option or stock appreciation right will be exercisable for a period of time determined by the Administrator in its sole discretion, and the option or stock appreciation right will terminate upon the expiration of such period.

With respect to awards granted to non-employee members of our Board that are assumed or substituted for, if on the date of or following such assumption or substitution, the participant's status as a non-employee member of the Board (or a director of the successor corporation) is terminated other than upon the participant's voluntary resignation (unless the resignation is at the request of the acquirer), the non-employee director will fully vest in and have the right to exercise all of his or her outstanding options and stock appreciation rights, all restrictions on restricted stock and restricted stock units will lapse, and, with respect to awards with performance-based vesting, all performance goals or other vesting criteria will be deemed achieved at 100% of target levels and all other terms and conditions met.

# Termination or Amendment

The Plan will automatically terminate ten (10) years from the date of its initial adoption by the Board in 2012, unless terminated at an earlier time by the Board. The Administrator may amend, alter, suspend or terminate the Plan at any time, provided that no amendment may be made without stockholder approval to the extent approval is necessary or desirable to comply with any applicable laws. No amendment, alteration, suspension or termination may impair the rights of any participant unless mutually agreed otherwise between the participant and the Administrator.

# **Federal Tax Aspects**

The following summary is intended only as a general guide to the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of participation in the Plan. The summary is based on existing U.S. laws and regulations, and there

can be no assurance that those laws and regulations will not change in the future. The summary does not purport to be complete and does not discuss the tax consequences upon a participant's death, or the provisions of the income tax laws of any municipality, state or foreign country in which the participant may reside. As a result, tax consequences for any particular participant may vary based on individual circumstances.

#### Incentive Stock Options

An optionee recognizes no taxable income for regular income tax purposes as a result of the grant or exercise of an incentive stock option qualifying under Section 422 of the Code. Optionees who neither dispose of their shares within two (2) years following the date the option was granted nor within one (1) year following the exercise of the option normally will recognize a capital gain or loss equal to the difference, if any, between the sale price and the purchase price of the shares. If an optionee satisfies such holding periods upon a sale of the shares, the Company will not be entitled to any deduction for federal income tax purposes. If an optionee disposes of shares within two (2) years after the date of grant or within one (1) year after the date of exercise (a "disqualifying disposition"), the difference between the fair market value of the shares on the exercise date and the option exercise price (not to exceed the gain realized on the sale if the disposition is a transaction with respect to which a loss, if sustained, would be recognized) will be taxed as ordinary income at the time of disposition. Any gain in excess of that amount will be a capital gain. If a loss is recognized, there will be no ordinary income, and such loss will be a capital loss. Any ordinary income recognized by the optionee upon the disqualifying disposition of the shares generally should be deductible by the Company for federal income tax purposes, except to the extent such deduction is limited by applicable provisions of the Code.

The difference between the option exercise price and the fair market value of the shares on the exercise date is treated as an adjustment in computing the optionee's alternative minimum taxable income and may be subject to an alternative minimum tax which is paid if such tax exceeds the regular tax for the year. Special rules may apply with respect to certain subsequent sales of the shares in a disqualifying disposition, certain basis adjustments for purposes of computing the alternative minimum taxable income on a subsequent sale of the shares and certain tax credits which may arise with respect to optionees subject to the alternative minimum tax.

# Nonstatutory Stock Options

Options not designated or qualifying as incentive stock options will be nonstatutory stock options having no special U.S. tax status. An optionee generally recognizes no taxable income as the result of the grant of such an option. Upon exercise of a nonstatutory stock option, the optionee normally recognizes ordinary income equal to the amount that the fair market value of the shares on such date exceeds the exercise price. If the optionee is an employee, such ordinary income generally is subject to withholding of income and employment taxes. Upon the sale of stock acquired by the exercise of a nonstatutory stock option, any gain or loss, based on the difference between the sale price and the fair market value on the exercise date, will be taxed as capital gain or loss. No tax deduction is available to the Company with respect to the grant of a nonstatutory stock option or the sale of the stock acquired pursuant to such grant.

# Stock Appreciation Rights

In general, no taxable income is reportable when a stock appreciation right is granted to a participant. Upon exercise, the participant generally will recognize ordinary income in an amount equal to the fair market value of any shares of our Common Stock received. If the participant is an employee, such ordinary income generally is subject to withholding of income and employment taxes. Any additional gain or loss recognized upon any later disposition of the shares would be capital gain or loss.

# Restricted Stock Awards

A participant acquiring restricted stock generally will recognize ordinary income equal to the fair market value of the shares on the vesting date. If the participant is an employee, such ordinary income generally is

subject to withholding of income and employment taxes. The participant may elect, pursuant to Section 83(b) of the Code, to accelerate the ordinary income tax event to the date of acquisition by filing an election with the Internal Revenue Service no later than thirty (30) days after the date the shares are acquired. Upon the sale of shares acquired pursuant to a restricted stock award, any gain or loss, based on the difference between the sale price and the fair market value on the date the ordinary income tax event occurs, will be taxed as capital gain or loss.

#### Restricted Stock Unit Awards

There generally are no immediate tax consequences of receiving an award of restricted stock units. A participant who is awarded restricted stock units generally will be required to recognize ordinary income in an amount equal to the fair market value of shares issued to such participant at the end of the applicable vesting period or, if later, the settlement date elected by the Administrator or a participant. If the participant is an employee, such ordinary income generally is subject to withholding of income and employment taxes. Any additional gain or loss recognized upon any later disposition of any shares received would be capital gain or loss.

# Performance Shares and Performance Unit Awards

A participant generally will recognize no income upon the grant of a performance share or a performance unit award. Upon the settlement of such awards, participants normally will recognize ordinary income in the year of receipt in an amount equal to the cash received and the fair market value of any cash or nonrestricted shares received. If the participant is an employee, such ordinary income generally is subject to withholding of income and employment taxes.

Upon the sale of any shares received, any gain or loss, based on the difference between the sale price and the fair market value on the date the ordinary income tax event occurs, will be taxed as capital gain or loss.

#### Section 409A

Section 409A of the Code provides certain requirements for non-qualified deferred compensation arrangements with respect to an individual's deferral and distribution elections and permissible distribution events. Awards granted under the Plan with a deferral feature will be subject to the requirements of Section 409A of the Code. If an award is subject to and fails to satisfy the requirements of Section 409A of the Code, the recipient of that award may recognize ordinary income on the amounts deferred under the award, to the extent vested, which may be prior to when the compensation is actually or constructively received. Also, if an award that is subject to Section 409A fails to comply with Section 409A's provisions, Section 409A imposes an additional 20% federal income tax on compensation recognized as ordinary income, as well as interest on such deferred compensation. Certain states have enacted laws similar to Section 409A which impose additional taxes, interest and penalties on non-qualified deferred compensation arrangements. The Company will also have withholding and reporting requirements with respect to such amounts.

#### Medicare Surtax

Beginning in 2013, a participant's annual "net investment income", as defined in Section 1411 of the Internal Revenue Code, may be subject to a 3.8% federal surtax (generally referred to as the "Medicare Surtax"). Net investment income may include capital gain and/or loss arising from the disposition of shares subject to a participant's awards under the Plan. Whether a participant's net investment income will be subject to the Medicare Surtax will depend on the participant's level of annual income and other factors.

# Tax Effect for the Company

The Company generally will be entitled to a tax deduction in connection with an award under the Plan in an amount equal to the ordinary income realized by a participant and at the time the participant recognizes such income (for example, the exercise of a nonstatutory stock option). Special rules limit the deductibility of

compensation paid to our chief executive officer and other "covered employees" as determined under Section 162(m) and applicable guidance. Under Section 162(m), the annual compensation paid to any of these specified executives will be deductible only to the extent that it does not exceed \$1,000,000. However, we can preserve the deductibility of certain compensation in excess of \$1,000,000 if the conditions of Section 162(m) are met. These conditions include stockholder approval of the amended Plan, setting limits on the number of awards that any individual may receive and for awards other than certain stock options, establishing performance criteria that must be met before the award actually will vest or be paid. The amended Plan has been designed to permit the Administrator to grant awards that qualify as performance-based for purposes of satisfying the conditions of Section 162(m), thereby permitting us to continue to receive a federal income tax deduction in connection with such awards. However, the Administrator may in its discretion grant awards that are not intended to qualify as "performance-based compensation" under Section 162(m), including awards that are based on performance goals or other specific criteria or goals but do not satisfy the requirements of Section 162(m).

# Number of Awards Granted to Employees, Consultants, and Directors

The number of awards that an employee, director or consultant may receive under the Plan is in the discretion of the Administrator and therefore cannot be determined in advance. The following table sets forth (i) the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock subject to options and restricted stock units granted under the Plan to our NEOs during the last fiscal year and (ii) the average per share exercise price of such options.

Weighted

Name of Individual or Group	Number of Options Granted	Average Per Share Exercise Price of Options	Number of Shares of Restricted Stock Units Granted
Wendell Blonigan, President and CEO	75,000	\$ 4.80	185,559
James Moniz, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	30,000	\$ 4.80	34,545
Andres Brugal, Executive Vice President and General Manager, Photonics	30,000	\$ 4.80	29,039
Jay Cho, Executive Vice President and General Manager, Thin Film Equipment	30,000	\$ 4.80	52,853
Christopher Smith, Vice President Business Development	16,250	\$ 4.80	20,625
All executive officers, as a group	181,250	\$ 4.80	331,193
All directors who are not executive officers, as a group	91,000	\$ 4.80	_
All employees who are not executive officers, as a group	150,250	\$ 5.03	437,334

#### **Required Vote**

The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares represented and voting at the Annual Meeting (provided that that vote also constitutes the affirmative vote of a majority of the required quorum) will be required for approval of the addition of 1,000,000 shares to the Intervac 2012 Equity Incentive Plan.

#### **Summary**

We believe strongly that the approval of the amendment to the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan is essential to our continued success. Our employees are one of our most valuable assets. Stock options and other awards such as those provided under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan are vital to our ability to attract and retain outstanding and highly skilled individuals. Such awards also are crucial to our ability to motivate employees to achieve the Company's goals. For the reasons stated above, the stockholders are being asked to approve the amendment to the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan.

#### PROPOSAL FOUR

# RATIFICATION OF INDEPENDENT PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

The Audit Committee of the Board has selected BPM LLP as our independent public accountants for the fiscal year ending December 30, 2017. BPM LLP began auditing our financial statements in 2015. Its representatives are expected to be present at the Annual Meeting, will have an opportunity to make a statement if they desire to do so, and will be available to respond to appropriate questions.

The Board of Directors unanimously recommends a vote "FOR" ratification of the selection of BPM LLP as Interac's independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 30, 2017.

#### **Principal Accountant Fees and Services**

The following table presents fees billed for professional audit services and other services rendered to us by BPM LLP for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2016 and January 2, 2016.

	BPM	BPM LLP	
	2016	2015	
Audit Fees (1)	\$ 693,769	\$606,997	
Audit-Related Fees (2)	_	_	
Tax Fees (3)	_	_	
All Other Fees (4)	<del></del>		
Total Fees	\$ 693,769	\$ 606,997	

- (1) Audit fees consist of fees billed for professional services rendered for the audit of our annual consolidated financial statements and review of the interim consolidated financial statements included in our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and fees for services that are normally provided in connection with statutory and regulatory filings or engagements. In addition, audit fees include those fees related to the audit of the effectiveness of our internal controls over financial reporting pursuant to Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. This category also includes advice on accounting matters that arose during, or as a result of, the audit or the review of the interim consolidated financial statements. The 2016 and 2015 audit fees do not include \$40,596 and \$41,923 paid to firms other than our independent registered public accounting firm, BPM LLP, for statutory engagements.
- (2) Audit related fees consist of assurance and related services that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit of our consolidated financial statements and are not reported under "Audit Fees". There were no services provided under this category in fiscal 2016 and fiscal 2015.
- (3) Tax fees consist of fees billed for tax compliance, consultation and planning services. There were no services provided under this category in fiscal 2016.
- (4) All other fees consist of fees for other corporate related services. There were no services provided under this category in fiscal 2016 and fiscal 2015.

In making its recommendation to ratify the appointment of BPM LLP as our independent auditor for the fiscal year ending December 30, 2017, the Audit Committee has considered whether services other than audit and audit-related services provided by BPM LLP are compatible with maintaining the independence of BPM LLP and has determined that such services are compatible.

# **Change in Independent Auditor**

As disclosed in the Current Report on Form 8-K filed by the Company on June 16, 2015, on June 11, 2015, the Audit Committee dismissed Grant Thornton LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as the Company's independent auditors for the 2015 fiscal year, and appointed BPM LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as the Company's independent auditors for the 2015 fiscal year.

The reports of Grant Thornton LLP on the Company's financial statements for each of the two fiscal years ended January 3, 2015 and December 31, 2013 did not contain an adverse opinion or disclaimer of opinion and were not qualified or modified as to uncertainty, audit scope or accounting principles. In connection with the audits of the Company's consolidated financial statements for the fiscal years ended January 3, 2015 and December 31, 2013, and in the subsequent interim period through June 11, 2015, there were no disagreements with Grant Thornton LLP on any matters of accounting principles or practices, financial statement disclosure or auditing scope and procedures which, if not resolved to the satisfaction of Grant Thornton LLP, would have caused Grant Thornton LLP to make reference to the matter in their report. There were no reportable events (as that term is described in Item 304(a)(1)(v) of Regulation S-K) during the two fiscal years ended January 3, 2015 and December 31, 2013, or in the subsequent period through June 11, 2015.

The Company furnished a copy of the above disclosures to Grant Thornton LLP and requested that Grant Thornton LLP provide a letter addressed to the Securities and Exchange Commission stating whether it agrees with the above statements. A copy of such letter is filed as Exhibit 16.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on June 16, 2015.

During the Company's fiscal years ended January 3, 2015 and December 31, 2013 and through June 11, 2015, the Company did not consult with BPM LLP regarding any of the matters or events described in Item 304(a)(2)(i) or (ii) of Regulation S-K.

# Pre-Approval of Audit and Permissible Non-Audit Services

Our Audit Committee approves in advance all engagements with BPM LLP, including the audit of our annual financial statements, the review of the financial statements included in our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and tax compliance services. Fees billed by BPM LLP, are reviewed and approved by the Audit Committee on a quarterly basis.

#### PROPOSAL FIVE

# ADVISORY VOTE ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The Company asks that you indicate your support for its executive compensation policies and practices as described in the Company's Compensation Discussion and Analysis, accompanying tables and related narrative contained in this Proxy Statement. This proposal is commonly known as a "say-on-pay" proposal, and gives our stockholders the opportunity to express their views on the compensation of our NEOs. Your vote is advisory and so will not be binding on the Board. However, the Board will review the voting results and take them into consideration when making future decisions regarding executive compensation.

#### **Compensation Program and Philosophy**

As described in detail under the headings "Executive Compensation and Related Information" and "Compensation Discussion and Analysis," our NEO compensation program is designed to attract, retain, motivate and reward high-caliber executives who are critical to our success while maintaining strong and direct links between executive pay, individual performance, the Company's financial performance and performance for our stockholders. The Compensation Committee believes that the Company's executive compensation programs should support the Company's objective of creating value for its stockholders.

Accordingly, the Compensation Committee believes that NEOs should have a significant interest in the Company's stock performance, and compensation programs should link executive compensation to stockholder value. One of the ways that the Company has sought to accomplish these goals is by making a significant portion of individual NEO compensation directly dependent on the Company's objectives, such as bonuses that have a strong revenue and operating profit component. In addition, the Company makes annual grants of stock options, which focus the NEO on creating stockholder value while encouraging executives to build an equity interest in the Company, and annual grants of time-based restricted stock units, which promote retention of key leadership talent. In 2016, the Company also granted special performance-based restricted stock units to certain of our NEOs both to meet retention concerns and link pay to performance. Finally, the Company generally pays NEOs compensation that will be above peer company executive compensation when Company performance is above its peer companies and below peer company executive compensation when the Company's financial performance is below that of its peer companies.

The Compensation Committee will continue to emphasize compensation arrangements that align the financial interests of Interac's NEOs with the long-term interests of stockholders. Please refer to the section of this proxy statement entitled "Executive Compensation and Related Information" for a detailed discussion of Interac's executive compensation practices and philosophy.

We are asking our stockholders to indicate their support for our NEO compensation as described in this Proxy Statement. This vote is not intended to address any specific item of compensation, but rather the overall compensation of our NEOs and the philosophy, policies and practices described in this Proxy Statement. Accordingly, we ask our stockholders to vote "FOR" the following resolution at the 2017 Annual Meeting:

"RESOLVED, that the Company's stockholders approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of the named executive officers, as disclosed in the company's Proxy Statement for the 2017 Annual Meeting of Stockholders pursuant to the compensation disclosure rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission, including the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, the tabular disclosure regarding such compensation and the accompanying narrative disclosure."

The Board of Directors recommends a vote "FOR" the (non-binding) vote approving, on an advisory basis, the compensation of the Company's executives named in the 2016 Summary Compensation Table, as disclosed in the Company's Proxy Statement pursuant to the executive compensation disclosure rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission, which disclosure includes the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, the compensation tables and other executive compensation disclosures.

#### PROPOSAL SIX

# FREQUENCY OF ADVISORY VOTE ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act requires us to provide an advisory stockholder vote to determine how often to present the advisory stockholder vote to approve the compensation of Intevac's NEOs (the "say-on-pay vote"). At least every 6 years, Intevac must solicit your advisory vote on whether to have the say-on-pay vote every 1, 2 or 3 years. Stockholders may vote as to whether the say-on-pay vote should occur every 1, 2 or 3 years, or may abstain from voting on the matter. The frequency (every 1, 2 or 3 years) that receives the highest number of votes will be deemed to be the choice of the stockholders.

The Board values the opinion of our stockholders and welcomes communication regarding Intevac's executive compensation policies and practices. After taking into account various considerations described below, the Board believes that a triennial vote will provide stockholders with the ability to express their views on Intevac's executive compensation policies and practices while providing the Board with an appropriate amount of time to consult with the stockholders, to consider their input, to follow consistent compensation programs and to allow such programs to be effective.

Intevac's executive compensation program is administered by the Compensation Committee, as described in this proxy statement. Compensation decisions are complex and, with respect to Intevac's NEOs, are disclosed in the proxy statement. The Board believes that establishing a three-year time frame for holding stockholder advisory votes on executive compensation will both enhance stockholder communication and provide the Company time to consider, engage with and respond to stockholders, in terms of expressed concerns or other feedback. In addition, the Board also believes that a triennial vote is consistent with our long-term business strategy.

You may cast your vote on your preferred voting frequency by choosing the option of 1, 2 or 3 years or abstain from voting when you vote in response to the resolution set forth below.

"RESOLVED, that the option of once every 1, 2 or 3 years that receives the highest number of votes cast for this resolution will be determined to be the preferred frequency with which the Company is to hold an advisory stockholder vote to approve the compensation of the named executive officers, as disclosed pursuant to the Securities and Exchange Commission's compensation disclosure rules, including the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, the tabular disclosure regarding such compensation and the accompanying narrative disclosure."

The option of 3 years, 2 years or 1 year that receives the highest number of votes cast by stockholders will be the frequency for the advisory vote on the compensation of our NEOs that has been selected by stockholders. Although, as an advisory vote, this vote is not binding upon the Company or the Board, the Board will carefully consider the stockholder vote on this matter, along with all other expressions of stockholder views it receives on this matter.

While you have the opportunity to vote for every 1, 2 or 3 years, or abstain from voting on the frequency of say-on-pay votes the Board of Directors recommends a vote "FOR" a frequency of say-on-pay votes of every 3 years.

# CORPORATE GOVERNANCE MATTERS

#### **Code of Business Conduct and Ethics**

We have adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics that applies to all of our employees, including our principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller, and persons performing similar functions. We have also adopted a Director Code of Ethics that applies to all of our directors. You can find both our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics and our Director Code of Ethics on our website at www.intevac.com. We post any amendments to the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics and the Director Code of Ethics, as well as any waivers, which are required to be disclosed by the rules of either the SEC or Nasdaq on our website.

# Independence of the Board

The Board has determined that, with the exception of Mr. Pond and Mr. Blonigan, all of its members are "independent directors" as that term is defined in the listing standards of Nasdaq.

#### **Board Meetings and Committees**

During 2016, the Board held a total of four meetings (including regularly scheduled and special meetings) and also took certain actions by written consent. All members of the Board during fiscal 2016 attended at least seventy-five percent of the aggregate of the total number of meetings of the Board held during the fiscal year and the total number of meetings held by all committees of the Board on which each such director served (based on the time that each member served on the Board and the committees). The Board has an Audit Committee, a Compensation Committee and a Nominating and Governance Committee.

#### Audit Committee

The Audit Committee, which has been established in accordance with Section 3(a)(58)(A) of the Exchange Act, currently consists of Mr. Dury (chairman), Mr. Giles, and Mr. Rohrs, each of whom is "independent" as such term is defined for audit committee members by the Nasdaq listing standards. Subsequent to the annual meeting, it is intended that the Audit Committee will consist of Mr. Dury (chairman), Mr. Rohrs and Mr. Schaefer. The Board has determined that each member of the committee is an "audit committee financial expert" as defined under the rules of the SEC. The Audit Committee met nine times during 2016.

The Audit Committee is responsible for:

- · Overseeing our accounting and financial reporting processes and audits of our financial statements;
- Assisting the Board in overseeing and monitoring (i) the integrity of our financial statements, (ii) our independent auditor's qualifications, independence and performance, and (iii) our internal accounting and financial controls;
- Preparing the report that the rules of the SEC require be included in this proxy statement;
- · Periodically providing the Board with the results of its monitoring and recommendations derived therefrom; and
- Providing to the Board additional information and materials as it deems necessary to make the Board aware of significant financial matters that require the attention of the Board.

The Audit Committee has adopted a written charter approved by the Board, which is available on Intevac's website at www.intevac.com under "Company — Corporate Governance."

The Audit Committee Report is included in this proxy statement on page 59.

#### **Compensation Committee**

The Compensation Committee currently consists of Mr. Schaefer (chairman), Mr. Dury, and Mr. Rohrs, each of whom is "independent" as such term is defined by the Nasdaq listing standards and the rules of the SEC. Subsequent to the annual meeting, it is intended that the Compensation Committee will consist of Mr. Schaefer (chairman), Mr. Drapkin and Mr. Rohrs. The Compensation Committee met two times during 2016.

The Compensation Committee is responsible for:

- Overseeing the entirety of our compensation and benefit policies, plans and programs;
- Overseeing the annual report on executive compensation for inclusion in our proxy statement; and
- Overseeing executive succession planning.

See "Executive Compensation — Compensation Discussion and Analysis" and "Executive Compensation — Compensation of Directors" below for a description of Intevac's processes and procedures for the consideration and determination of executive and director compensation.

The Compensation Committee has adopted a written charter approved by the Board, a copy of which is available on Intevac's website at www.intevac.com under "Company — Corporate Governance."

The Compensation Committee Report is included in this proxy statement on page 47.

### Nominating and Governance Committee

The Nominating and Governance Committee currently consists of Mr. Drapkin (chairman), Mr. Benham and Mr. Schaefer, each of whom is "independent" as such term is defined by the Nasdaq listing standards. Subsequent to the annual meeting, it is intended that the Nominating and Governance will consist of Mr. Drapkin (chairman) and Mr. Dury. The Nominating and Governance Committee met two times during 2016.

The primary focus of the Nominating and Governance Committee is on the broad range of issues surrounding the composition and operation of the Board. The Nominating and Governance Committee provides assistance to the Board, the Chairman and the CEO in the areas of membership selection, committee selection and rotation practices, evaluation of the overall effectiveness of the Board, and review and consideration of developments in corporate governance practices. The Nominating and Governance Committee's goal is to ensure that the composition, practices, and operation of the Board contribute to value creation and effective representation of Intevac stockholders.

The Nominating and Governance Committee will consider recommendations of candidates for the Board submitted by the stockholders of Intevac; for more information, see "Policy Regarding Board Nominees" below.

The Nominating and Governance Committee has adopted a written charter approved by the Board, a copy of which is available on Intevac's website at www.intevac.com under "Company — Governance."

## **Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation**

Mr. Dury, Mr. Rohrs, and Mr. Schaefer served as members of the Compensation Committee during fiscal 2016. No interlocking relationship exists between any member of Intevac's Board or Compensation Committee and any member of the board of directors or compensation committee of any other company, nor has any such interlocking relationship existed in the past. No member of the Compensation Committee is or was formerly an officer or an employee of Intevac.

### Attendance at Annual Stockholder Meetings by the Board

Intevac encourages members of the Board to attend the annual meeting of stockholders, but does not have a policy requiring attendance. Mr. Pond, Mr. Blonigan, Mr. Dury, Mr. Benham, Mr. Drapkin, Mr. Giles, Mr. Rohrs, and Mr. Schaefer attended Intevac's 2016 annual meeting of stockholders.

### **Lead Director**

Mr. David Dury serves as Lead Director and liaison between management and the other non-employee directors. The Lead Director schedules and chairs meetings of the independent directors. The independent directors (including the Lead Director) hold a closed session at each regularly scheduled Board meeting.

### **Board Leadership Structure**

Our company is led by Mr. Blonigan, our CEO. Mr. Pond who founded Intevac in 1991 serves as the Chairman of our Board and has served as chair since the Company's inception. As discussed above under "Lead Director", one of our independent directors, Mr. Dury, acts as our independent lead director. The Company believes the stockholders are best served by this structure, which provides us with a dynamic leader, a steady connection to the Company's history and a strong independent voice.

As further discussed above under "Board Meetings and Committees", the Board has three standing committees—Audit, Compensation and Nominating and Governance. Each of the Board committees is comprised solely of independent directors, with each of the three committees having a separate chair. Our corporate governance guidelines provide that our non-employee directors meet in an executive session at each Board meeting. We also have a mechanism for stockholders to communicate directly with independent directors as a group or with any individual director.

Our directors bring a broad range of leadership experience to the Board and regularly contribute to the oversight of the Company's business and affairs. We believe that all Board members are well engaged in their responsibilities and that all Board members express their views and consider the opinions expressed by other directors. On an annual basis as part of our governance review, the Board (led by the Nominating and Governance Committee) evaluates our leadership structure to ensure that it remains the optimal structure for our company and our stockholders.

We believe that our leadership structure has been effective for the Company. We believe that having an independent lead director and independent chairs for each of our Board committees provides the right amount of independence for our company. We have a strong leader and chairman, and oversight of company operations by experienced independent directors who have appointed an independent lead director and committee chairs.

# **Policy Regarding Board Nominees**

It is the policy of the Nominating and Governance Committee of the Company to consider recommendations for candidates to the Board from stockholders. Stockholder recommendations of candidates for election to the Board should be directed in writing to: Intevac, Inc., 3560 Bassett Street, Santa Clara, California, 95054, and must include the candidate's name, home and business contact information, detailed biographical data and qualifications, information regarding any relationships between the candidate and the Company within the last three years, and evidence of the nominating person's ownership of Company stock. Stockholder nominations to the Board must also meet the requirements set forth in the Company's bylaws. The Nominating and Governance Committee also reviews materials provided by professional search firms and other parties in connection with a nominee who is not proposed by a stockholder. In evaluating such nominations, the Nominating and Governance Committee seeks to achieve a balance of knowledge, experience and capability on the Board.

The Nominating and Governance Committee's criteria and process for identifying and evaluating the candidates that it selects, or recommends to the full Board for selection, as director nominees are as follows:

- The Nominating and Governance Committee regularly reviews the current composition, size and effectiveness of the Board.
- In its evaluation of director candidates, including the members of the Board eligible for re-election, the Committee seeks to achieve a balance of knowledge, experience and capability on the Board and considers (1) the current size and composition of the Board and the needs of the Board and the respective committees of the Board, (2) such factors as issues of character, judgment, diversity, age, expertise, business experience, length of service, independence, other commitments and the like, (3) the relevance of the candidate's skills and experience to our businesses and (4) such other factors as the Nominating and Governance Committee may consider appropriate.
- While the Nominating and Governance Committee has not established specific minimum qualifications for director candidates, the Nominating and Governance Committee believes that candidates and nominees must reflect a Board that is comprised of directors who (1) are predominantly independent, (2) are of high integrity, (3) have broad, business-related knowledge and experience at the policy-making level in business, government or technology, including an understanding of our industry and our business in particular, (4) have qualifications that will increase overall Board effectiveness and (5) meet other requirements that may be required by applicable rules, such as financial literacy or financial expertise with respect to Audit Committee members.
- The Board will nominate for election or reelection only those candidates who agree to tender, promptly following such candidate's election or reelection, an irrevocable resignation effective upon (i) such candidate's failure to receive the required vote for election at the next meeting at which they would stand for election and (ii) acceptance of such resignation by the Board. In addition, the Board will fill director vacancies and new directorships only with candidates who agree to tender the same form of resignation promptly following their election to the Board.
- With regard to candidates who are properly recommended by stockholders or by other means, the Nominating and Governance Committee will review the qualifications of any such candidate, which review may, in the Nominating and Governance Committee's discretion, include interviewing references for the candidate, direct interviews with the candidate, or other actions that the Committee deems necessary or proper.
- In evaluating and identifying candidates, the Nominating and Governance Committee has the authority to retain or terminate any third party search firm that used to identify director candidates, and has the authority to approve the fees and retention terms of any search firm.
- The Nominating and Governance Committee will apply these same principles when evaluating Board candidates who may be elected initially by the full Board to fill vacancies or to expand the Board prior to the annual meeting of stockholders at which directors are elected.
- After completing its review and evaluation of director candidates, the Nominating and Governance Committee selects, or recommends to the full Board for selection, the director nominees.
- The Nominating and Governance Committee, after considering all factors, will decide whether or not to nominate and recommend a nominee to the full Board

### **Director Qualifications and Review of Director Nominees**

The Nominating and Governance Committee makes recommendations to the Board regarding the size and composition of the Board. The Committee reviews annually with the Board the composition of the Board as a whole. The Committee is responsible for ensuring that the composition of the Board accurately reflects the needs of the Company's business and, in furtherance of this goal, proposing the addition of members and the necessary resignation of members for purposes of obtaining the appropriate members and skills. The specific qualifications

of each director are set forth along with their biographical information under "Business Experience and Qualifications of Nominees for Directors" starting on page 9 of this proxy.

Intevac does not maintain a formal diversity policy with respect to its Board. As noted above, however, Intevac does consider diversity to be a relevant consideration, among others, in the process of evaluating and identifying director candidates. Intevac believes each director brings a strong and unique background and set of skills to the Board that contributes to the Board's competence and experience in a wide variety of areas. When identifying director candidates, we take into account the present and future needs of the Board and the committees of the Board. For instance, depending on the composition of the Board at a given time, a candidate capable of meeting the requirements of an audit committee financial expert might be a more attractive candidate than a candidate with significantly more technology industry expertise, or vice versa. We also consider the character, judgment and integrity of director candidates, which we evaluate through reference checks, background verification and reputation in the business community. We believe all of our directors to be of high character, good judgment and integrity. Our principal goal with respect to director qualifications is to seat directors who are able to increase the overall effectiveness of the Board and increase stockholder value.

### Contacting the Board

Any stockholder who desires to contact our Chairman of the Board or the other members of our Board may do so by writing to: Board of Directors, c/o the Nominating and Governance Committee Chairman, Intevac, Inc., 3560 Bassett Street, Santa Clara, California, 95054. Communications received by the Nominating and Governance Committee Chairman will also be communicated to the Lead Director, the Chairman of the Board or the other members of the Board as appropriate depending on the facts and circumstances outlined in the communication received.

### Risk Assessment

Our Board is responsible for overseeing enterprise risk in general, while our Audit Committee is responsible for overseeing risk management of financial matters and the adequacy of our risk-related internal controls and our Compensation Committee oversees risk related to compensation policies. Both the Audit and Compensation Committees report their findings to the full Board. In addition, at each of its meetings, the Board discusses the risks that we are currently facing. We believe that our directors provide effective oversight of the risk management function.

# **Employee Compensation Risks**

The Compensation Committee has assessed the risks associated with the Company's compensation policies and practices for all employees, including non-executive officers. The Committee reviewed a list of the Company's compensation policies and practices, which were discussed extensively, and reviewed with management the potential risks associated with the Company's policies and practices and the factors that management believe mitigate such risks. Based on the results of its assessment, the Committee does not believe that the Company's compensation policies and practices for all employees, including non-executive officers, create risks that are reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company.

## **Compensation Consultant**

The Compensation Committee has engaged Radford, an Aon Hewitt Company ("Radford") to provide advice and recommendations on the amount and form of executive and director compensation. The Company did not pay Radford fees in excess of \$120,000 during 2016.

### EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION AND RELATED INFORMATION

## **Compensation Discussion and Analysis**

The following is a discussion of our executive compensation program and the compensation decisions made for fiscal 2016 with respect to the NEOs in the 2016 Summary Compensation Table on page 48.

### **Executive Summary**

Intevac's businesses are characterized by rapidly changing technology and customer requirements; intense competition; fluctuating revenues; and significant competition for management talent. In this environment, the objectives of our executive compensation program are to:

- Attract, retain, and motivate high-caliber executives.
- Provide a compensation opportunity for our executives that is competitive with practices for similarly-sized technology equipment companies.
- Further encourage alignment with stockholders through the grant of stock-based awards while limiting the total dilution of our stockholders.
- Maintain strong and direct links between executive pay, individual performance, the Company's financial performance and performance for our stockholders.

During fiscal 2016, our Compensation Committee worked with its independent advisor, Radford, and our senior management to assess these objectives and the compensation plan design to ensure that it continues to meet our business needs. Through the course of this assessment, the Compensation Committee confirmed these objectives for fiscal 2016.

We evaluate our executive compensation program annually. Among other things, we consider the outcome of our most recent Say on Pay vote and any feedback we receive from our stockholders. In May 2014, our stockholders voted to approve our 2014 advisory vote on executive compensation, with 84% of the votes cast in favor of the advisory proposal. The Compensation Committee was mindful of this support and in considering these advisory vote results and other factors, did not implement any significant changes to our executive compensation program for fiscal 2016. Although the Compensation Committee did not implement significant changes in 2016, the CEO and Executive Vice President and General Manager of the Thin-Film Equipment Group were granted market condition-based restricted stock units as part of an incentive program for certain key technical contributors and to further strengthen our alignment with our pay for performance philosophy. The Compensation Committee continues to take into consideration the results of this advisory vote in seeking ways in which the Company can further strengthen the pay for performance alignment and also bring certain aspects of our long-term incentive executive compensation more in line with evolving market practices. We are holding our third Say on Pay advisory vote at our 2017 Annual Meeting as described under Proposal Five of this Proxy Statement. We also are asking our stockholders to vote, on an advisory basis, on the frequency of future Say on Pay advisory votes.

The specific compensation principles, components and decisions during 2016 are discussed in more detail below.

## **Principles of Executive Compensation**

Our compensation structure is designed to attract, retain, motivate, and reward high-performing executives. The guiding principles of our executive compensation plan are as follows:

 Provide a total compensation opportunity that is competitive with our peer group, but that also takes into account the need to compete for talent with much larger equipment and imaging companies.

- Align compensation with the Company's performance by:
  - Providing a significant portion of total compensation in the form of a performance-based annual bonus dependent on each executive's performance relative to predetermined financial and other strategic objectives set at the beginning of each fiscal year.
  - Providing long-term, significant equity incentives in the form of a combination of stock options and/or time-based and market condition-based restricted stock units ("RSUs") in order to retain those individuals with the leadership abilities necessary for increasing long-term stockholder value while aligning the interests of our NEOs with those of our stockholders.
  - Setting challenging performance goals for our NEOs and providing a short-term incentive through an incentive compensation plan that is based upon achievement of these goals.
- Increase the portion of total compensation based on performance-based annual bonuses and stock-based awards relative to base salary with increasing
  executive responsibility level.
- Align each executive's goals with those of other executives to encourage a team approach to problem solving.
- Provide clear guidelines for each compensation element relative to market practices (base salary, performance-based annual bonus and annual equity
  grants), while allowing the Compensation Committee flexibility to make final decisions based on management recommendations (other than decisions for
  the CEO, which are made by the independent members of the Board), and other factors such as experience, contribution to business success and retention
  needs.

#### **The Compensation Committee**

The Compensation Committee oversees, reviews and approves the compensation and benefit policies, plans and programs for the entire Company, including our NEOs. The Compensation Committee develops goals and objectives for the CEO and reviews his performance related to his established goals and objectives. The Compensation Committee recommended the principal elements of Mr. Blonigan's annual compensation as CEO to the Board for approval. The Compensation Committee reviewed with Mr. Blonigan and approved the principal elements of compensation for the NEOs (other than Mr. Blonigan). The Compensation Committee also reviewed with Mr. Blonigan and approved merit increases, as well as bonuses and equity grants for non-NEO employees. The Compensation Committee also annually reviews the compensation of the members of the Board and recommends any changes to the Board. Final approval of compensation for Mr. Blonigan, the CEO, and the members of the Board was given by the independent members of the Board. The Compensation Committee also reviews and makes recommendations to the Board regarding executive succession planning, incentive compensation plans, and equity compensation plans.

## 2016 Independent Advisor and Competitive Market Data

The Compensation Committee retained Radford to assist it in evaluating 2016 executive compensation programs and to provide advice and recommendations on the amount and form of executive compensation, and the allocation of compensation across the compensation components described below. The instructions provided to Radford included assessing target compensation levels for our executives relative to market practices and evaluating the overall design of our executive compensation program. In addition, Radford was engaged by the Compensation Committee to update the assessment of the competiveness of compensation for our Board. From time to time, at the Compensation Committee's request, Radford attended Compensation Committee meetings. Radford reported directly to the Compensation Committee and not to management. The Compensation Committee assessed the independence of Radford pursuant to SEC rules and concluded that the work of Radford has not raised any conflict of interest.

Executive compensation data was drawn from the Radford Executive Benchmark Survey for companies in the semiconductor equipment, imaging, electronic equipment and instruments industries, that design and

manufacture equipment related to the manufacturing process of technology products, that have 3-year average revenues generally falling between \$100 and \$300 million and from publicly available proxy filings for the peer companies identified below (the "Peer Companies"). In the case of the data from the proxy filings of the Peer Companies, only data for the CEO and Chief Financial Officer positions was obtained, as these are the only two positions reported with sufficient frequency among the Peer Companies to draw meaningful conclusions on competitive pay. The market compensation levels for comparable positions were examined by Radford and the Compensation Committee as part of the process to determine overall program design, base salary, target incentives and annual stockbased awards, including the total equity pool for allocation to all employees.

The Peer Companies we used to evaluate market compensation positioning for executives in making 2016 compensation decisions were selected in September 2015 based on the selection criteria discussed above, which the Compensation Committee deemed relevant at that time. The Compensation Committee reviewed and no changes were made from the 2015 Peer Companies. As a result, the 2016 Peer Companies include the following companies:

- Amtech Systems, Inc. \*
- AXT Inc. \*
- · Cohu Inc. \*
- · Electro Scientific Industries, Inc. \*
- EMCORE Corporation. \*
- · GSI Group Inc. \*
- · Mattson Technology, Inc. \*
- NeoPhotonics Corporation \*
- · Rudolph Technologies, Inc. \*
- · Xcerra Corp. \*
- \* Included in the 2015 peer group

- · Axcelis Technologies, Inc. \*
- Cascade Microtech, Inc. \*
- CyberOptics Corporation \*
- eMagin Corporation \*
- · FormFactor Inc.\*
- Kopin Corporation \*
- · Nanometrics Inc. \*
- · Rubicon Technology, Inc. \*
- Ultratech Inc. \*

In early 2016, the base salary, total target cash compensation (base salary plus performance-based annual cash bonus) and total target compensation (including stock-based awards) for each of Intevac's seven most senior executives, including our NEOs, were compared to market pay levels for executives with similar levels of responsibility. In comparing the compensation of the Company's NEOs, the Compensation Committee evaluated all forms of cash compensation and stock based awards, and considered many factors, including the Company's policy of tying 50% of cash incentive compensation to Company profitability and the value of employee equity grants. The Compensation Committee concluded that Intevac's executive compensation was:

- Appropriate considering the available competitive data, the Company's improving financial performance, and the Company's need to retain key employees; and
- That it continued to provide strong incentives to management to optimize Intevac's financial performance in each year and over time.

The Compensation Committee believes that the Company's program to compensate NEOs and other employees is consistent with the intent and design of the Company's variable pay programs, which link actual pay directly to improved operating results, and result in reduced compensation in years in which financial results do not meet expectations.

## Role of the CEO

During 2016, Mr. Blonigan provided recommendations to the Compensation Committee with respect to base salary amounts, target bonus percentages, bonus payments, and stock-based awards for each NEO (other than

himself). These compensation recommendations were based on market data reviewed by the Compensation Committee and a review by Mr. Blonigan of each executive officer's overall performance and contribution to the Company during the prior year. While the Compensation Committee considered the recommendations of Mr. Blonigan with respect to these elements of compensation, the Compensation Committee independently evaluated the recommendations and made all final compensation decisions. Mr. Blonigan did not make any recommendations as to his own compensation and such decisions are made solely by the independent members of the Board (without Mr. Blonigan present), after recommendations were made to the Board by the Compensation Committee.

## **Compensation Components**

The components of executive compensation are:

- · Base salary;
- · Performance-based annual bonus;
- · Annual grants of long-term, equity-based incentives, which in 2016, consisted of stock options and time-based RSUs; and
- Special market condition-based RSUs (also known as performance-based RSUs) which were granted to certain of our NEOs.

We allocate total potential and target compensation among these components based on the goals of our compensation program, including the need to offer competitive compensation and our focus on paying for performance. We also provide our executives the same benefits and perquisites that we offer our other U.S. employees. These standard employee benefits include participation in our 401(k) plan and employee stock purchase plan, and health and welfare and life insurance benefits, each with the same terms and conditions available to employees.

### 2016 Executive Compensation

### Base Salary:

We provide our NEOs and other employees with base salary to compensate them for services rendered during the fiscal year. The purpose of base salary is to reward effective fulfillment of the assigned job responsibilities, and to reflect the position's relative value to the Company and competitiveness of the executive job market.

Newly Hired NEOs: Prior to making an offer of employment to a NEO, the Compensation Committee approves the executive officer's compensation, including base salary, and short term and long term incentives after consideration of the recommendation of the CEO. In setting the executive officer's base salary, a number of factors are taken into account, in the Compensation Committee's discretion, including the executive's compensation with his or her previous employer, the compensation of other Intevac executives, the competitive labor market for similar executives, and how difficult it is to recruit and retain executive officers with similar skills and experience. None of these factors is specifically weighted and the evaluation includes a subjective evaluation of skills, experience and responsibilities in the Compensation Committee's judgment. None of our NEOs were newly hired in 2016.

Continuing NEOs: Once a NEO has joined Intevac, the Compensation Committee approves any changes to his or her base salary during its annual review. The competitive market data provided by the independent compensation consultant is used, in addition to an assessment of each executive's responsibilities and performance against goals and objectives (See "Performance-based annual bonus, Annual Strategic Objectives" below for details relating to these goals and objectives), to determine any annual changes to base salary. As with

new hires, these factors are evaluated at the Compensation Committee's discretion and in the Compensation Committee's judgment. If an annual adjustment to an executive's base salary is approved, it also proportionately affects the executive's target bonus ("Target Bonus") which is determined for each executive by multiplying the executive's base salary by the applicable target bonus percentage determined for such executive by the Compensation Committee ("Target Bonus Percentage").

**Base Salaries:** 2016 base salaries for the NEOs were approved by the Compensation Committee (with the exception of Mr. Blonigan, whose base salary was approved by the independent members of the Board, upon recommendation of the Compensation Committee). For 2016, base salaries for our continuing NEOs were not increased because the current base salaries continued to be competitive and meet our retention needs.

The annual base salaries for the NEOs in 2015 and 2016 were as follows:

Executive 2015 Base Salary	2016 Base Salary
Wendell Blonigan, \$500,000	\$ 500,000
President and CEO	
James Moniz, \$ 315,000	\$ 315,000
Executive Vice President, Finance and Administration, Chief Financial Officer and	
Treasurer	
Andres Brugal \$ 290,000	\$ 290,000
Executive Vice President and General Manager, Photonics	
Jay Cho \$ 290,000	\$ 290,000
Executive Vice President and General Manager, Thin Film Equipment	
Christopher Smith \$ 275,000	\$ 275,000
Vice President Business Development	

## Performance-based annual bonus:

We provide the opportunity to earn performance-based annual bonuses to our NEOs and other management employees under our Annual Incentive Plan ("AIP").

The AIP consists of two parts: the "Individual Performance Bonus" which is completely based on each NEO's performance against goals and objectives set at the beginning of the year; and the "Financial Performance Based Bonus" which is completely based on Intevac's financial performance (profitability). The "Individual Performance Bonus" and the "Financial Performance Based Bonus" could be paid in cash or time-based RSUs at the discretion of the Compensation Committee. Having a bonus program based half on individual performance is important in order to provide our NEOs with incentives to achieve the goals and objectives based on their individual functional areas and to maximize the Company's value as well as for retention considerations, while having half based on Company profitability focuses the NEOs on the common goal of continuing to drive overall Company performance. The objective of the AIP is to align our executive compensation with actual short-term business performance and with strategic business objectives.

The components to determine the performance-based bonus include:

- · Target Bonus; and
- Annual Strategic Objectives.

Each of these components and the resulting calculation of the annual bonus payments are described in more detail below.

Target Bonus: Each participating NEO is assigned an annual Target Bonus, computed by multiplying each executive's base salary times his or her Target Bonus Percentage. Based on the program set up by the

Compensation Committee for 2016, the NEO's Target Bonus is half based on individual performance and half based on financial performance. For 2016, AIP participants Individual Performance Based Bonuses are capped at a maximum of one times the Target Bonus and AIP participants Financial Performance Based Bonuses are capped at a maximum of two times the Target Bonus. The total bonus payout is therefore capped at a maximum of 150% times the Target Bonus for 2016.

Target Bonus Percentages are determined based on competitive market data, internal equity considerations, and the degree of difficulty associated with achieving performance levels. Each factor is evaluated by the Compensation Committee based on data and input provided by management and the independent compensation consultant. The Compensation Committee believes that the 2016 Target Bonus Percentages were appropriate for each NEO based upon his position within the Company, level of responsibility and performance objectives. For 2016, Target Bonus Percentages for our NEOs were not increased.

Target Bonus Percentages and actual bonuses awarded for the NEOs for 2016 were as follows:

<b>Executive</b>	2015 Target Bonus as a Percent of Base Salary	2016 Target Bonus as a Percent of Base Salary	2016 Target Bonus	Value of RSUs Actually Awarded in 2017 for 2016 Performance Period	Percent of Target Paid
Wendell Blonigan	100%	100%	\$ 500,000	\$ 250,013	50%
James Moniz	65%	65%	\$ 204,750	\$ 99,309	49%
Andres Brugal	60%	60%	\$ 174,000	\$ 61,773	36%
Jay Cho	60%	60%	\$ 174,000	\$ 87,004	50%
Christopher Smith	50%	50%	\$ 137,500	\$ 47,441	35%

2016 AIP Settled in RSUs: In early 2016, in order to lower cash expenditures but to continue to reward employees for their hard work, the Compensation Committee determined that AIP participants, would receive their bonuses with respect to 2016 in the form of RSUs of the Company's Common Stock equal to 100% of their respective actual bonus amounts for 2016 (collectively, the "Bonus RSUs"). The number of shares granted to each NEO, except for Mr. Blonigan, was calculated by dividing the actual bonus amount by the closing price of the Company's Common Stock on February 7, 2017, the date of grant. The number of shares granted to Mr. Blonigan, was calculated by dividing his actual bonus amount by the closing price of the Company's Common Stock on February 15, 2017, the date of grant. Mr. Blonigan's date of grant differed due to his grant being issued by the full Board instead of the Compensation Committee, and the meetings having different dates. Mr. Blonigan was granted 23,257 RSUs, Mr. Moniz was granted 10,565 RSUs, Mr. Brugal was granted 6,572 RSUs, Mr. Cho was granted 9,256 RSUs and Mr. Smith was granted 5,047 RSUs. The Bonus RSUs are scheduled to vest 100% on February 15, 2018 subject to the applicable executive's continued service with the Company through that date.

**Annual Strategic Objectives:** As noted above, for 2016, the bonus plan was divided into two equal parts: the "Individual Performance Based Bonus" which was based upon the NEO's performance against specific goals and objectives (the "Goals") and the "Financial Performance Based Bonus" which was based on Company profitability. Each NEO received a comprehensive set of Goals established at the beginning of the fiscal year. The Goals were approved by the Compensation Committee at the beginning of 2016.

The following table shows fiscal 2016 individual Goals and their relative weightings for each NEO:

<u>NEO</u>		Fiscal 2016 Goals (and Relative Weightings)	Performance
Wendell Blonigan	(1)	Achieve objectives related to Company financial performance including orders, revenue and operating profitability (Consolidated revenue was \$80.1 million compared to a goal of \$104.6 million. The consolidated operating loss was \$7.6 million compared to an operating income goal of \$700,000) (collectively weighted at 20%);	Partially Achieved
	(2)	Achieve objectives related to Company balance sheet management including generating positive cash flow for the year) (collectively weighted at 10%);	Achieved
	(3)	Achieve objectives related to corporate management including financial controls, investor relations, hiring and board of director communications (collectively weighted at 20%);	Partially Achieved
	(4)	Achieve objectives related to Thin-Film Equipment new product plans including display cover panel, solar PVD and solar implant (collectively weighted at 20%);	Exceeded
	(5)	Achieve objectives related to the strategic direction, growth and profitability of the Photonics business unit (collectively weighted at 20%);	Achieved
	(6)	Achieve objectives related to leadership and employee engagement and safety (collectively weighted at 10%).	Achieved
James Moniz	(1)	Achieve objectives related to Company financial performance including orders, revenue and operating profitability (Consolidated revenue was \$80.1 million compared to a goal of \$104.6 million. The consolidated operating loss was \$7.6 million compared to an operating income goal of \$700,000) (collectively weighted at 20%);	Partially Achieved
	(2)	Achieve objectives related to corporate spending (weighted at 20%);	Achieved
	(3)	Achieve objectives related to internal controls, working capital management, global information systems, and investor relations (collectively weighted at 25%);	Achieved
	(4)	Achieve objectives related to financial planning, forecasting and internal and external reporting (collectively weighted at 25%); and	Achieved
	(5)	Achieve strategic initiatives including organizational and leadership development, employee engagement, quality, and safety (collectively weighted at 10%).	Achieved
Andres Brugal	(1)	Achieve objectives related to Company financial performance including orders, revenue and operating profitability (Consolidated revenue was \$80.1 million compared to a goal of \$104.6 million. The consolidated operating loss was \$7.6 million compared to an operating income goal of \$700,000) (collectively weighted at 20%);	Partially Achieved
	(2)	Achieve objectives related to Photonics financial performance including orders, revenue and operating profitability (Photonics revenue was \$34.9 million compared to a goal amount of \$39.9 million. Photonics	Partially Achieved

NEO

Jay Cho

Christopher Smith

	operating profit was \$5.8 million compared to a goal amount of \$5.0 million) (collectively weighted at 20%);	Performance
(3)	Achieve objectives related to funded research and development programs (collectively weighted at 25%);	Partially Achieved
(4)	Achieve objectives related to military market penetration (weighted at 25%); and	Majority Achieved
(5)	Achieve strategic initiatives including organizational and leadership development, employee engagement, quality, and safety (collectively weighted at 10%)	Partially Achieved
(1)	Achieve objectives related to Company financial performance including orders, revenue and operating profitability (Consolidated revenue was \$80.1 million compared to a goal of \$104.6 million. The consolidated operating loss was \$7.6 million compared to an operating income goal of \$700,000) (collectively weighted at 20%);	Partially Achieved
(2)	Achieve objectives related to Thin-film Equipment financial performance including orders, revenue and operating profitability (Thin-film Equipment revenue was \$45.3 million compared to a goal amount of \$64.7 million Thin-film Equipment operating loss was \$8.3 million compared to a goal amount of \$400,000 operating income) (collectively weighted at 20%)	Partially Achieved
(3)	Achieve objectives related to display cover panel business including orders and product development (collectively weighted at 25%);	Exceeded
(4)	Achieve objectives related to new hard disk drive equipment and solar PVD products (collectively weighted at 25%); and	Majority Achieved
(5)	Achieve strategic initiatives including organizational and leadership development, employee engagement, quality, and safety (collectively weighted at 10%).	Achieved
(1)	Achieve objectives related to Company financial performance including orders, revenue and operating profitability (Consolidated revenue was \$80.1 million compared to a goal of \$104.6 million. The consolidated operating loss was \$7.6 million compared to an operating income goal of \$700,000) (collectively weighted at 20%);	Partially Achieved
(2)	Achieve objectives related to Solar financial performance including orders, revenue and operating profitability (collectively weighted at 20%);	Partially Achieved
(3)	Achieve financial and operational objectives related to Solar implant and PVD products (weighted at 25%);	Partially Achieved
(4)	Achieve business development and marketing objectives related to Solar PVD products (weighted at 25%); and	Partially Achieved
(5)	Achieve strategic initiatives including organizational and leadership development,	Achieved

employee engagement, quality, and safety (collectively weighted at 10%).

The NEOs' performance against each of the 2016 Goals was evaluated at the end of the year by the CEO for all NEOs other than himself. The performance and evaluation was then reviewed and approved by the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee evaluated the CEOs performance which was then reviewed and approved by the independent members of the Board.

Likelihood of Achievement of Goals: In general, total performance targets for the goals of each NEO are set at aggressive levels, such that they anticipate performance in excess of what would be considered normal performance in the expected economic environment. The CEO recommends the Goals to the Compensation Committee, and these goals are typically considered reasonably difficult to achieve, as they were for 2016. For 2016, the bonus plan was divided into two equal parts: the "Goals" and the "Financial Performance Based Bonus" which was based on Company profitability. The actual payout to each participant employee depends on both the profitability of the Company and his or her Goal achievement for the measurement period. Although business conditions and financial results improved in fiscal 2016 over fiscal 2015, the Company reported a net loss in 2016 and as a result, the Financial Performance Based Bonus was not paid. The individual Goals associated with the Individual Performance Based Bonus were also considered aggressive and deemed difficult to achieve, and if achieved at 100% would have exceeded the Company's operational expectations for the measurement period. Due to their challenging nature, historical achievement of performance goals has fluctuated from year to year.

**2016 Performance Against Individual Goals:** In order to determine the payout associated with the Individual Performance Based Bonus, the Compensation Committee analyzed each NEO's performance versus their individual Goals. The specific performance versus objectives for each of the goals are not disclosed as there are multiple individual goals for each NEO and the disclosure of which would not be meaningful and would reveal confidential information regarding our business strategy and operations, which could result in substantial competitive harm.

### Stock Based Compensation:

We grant stock-based compensation to our NEOs to align their interests with the long-term interests of our stockholders and to provide our executives with incentives to manage Intervac from the perspective of an owner with an equity stake in the business. In 2016, we utilized a mix of options and time-based RSUs for our NEOs, weighted with a ratio of options to RSUs of 2:1.

### **Stock Options**

Stock options enable our executives to acquire shares of our common stock at a fixed price per share (the closing market price on the grant date). The stock options granted by the Company have a 7-year term, subject to earlier termination. The 2016 annual renewal grants for both stock options and RSUs for the NEOs vest in four equal annual installments.

### **Time-Based Restricted Stock Units**

In early 2016 the Compensation Committee determined that for 2016, the Company would grant time-based RSUs, as it had in 2015. 2016 time-based awards were subject to a vesting schedule that vests in four equal annual installments, as measured from the grant date. The Company believes that time-based RSUs (50% of the equity mix for 2016) help promote retention of key leadership talent.

Additional information on the equity awards granted to the NEOs during fiscal 2016 is set forth in the "Grants of Plan Based Awards for Fiscal Year 2016" table.

Individual Grant Determinations: Annually, the Compensation Committee approves a pool of renewal stock-based awards to be granted to all grant recipients taking into consideration the total dilutive impact of all shares to be granted, the burn rate (the total number of shares to be granted as a percentage of shares outstanding), and projected compensation expense related to employee stock-based awards. Each year, the Compensation Committee sets guidelines for the size and mix of each grant to each NEO and other exempt employees. Actual stock-based award grants to the NEOs are made within the ranges set forth in these guidelines, based on the factors discussed below. For the NEOs, the guidelines reflect each NEO's position within the Company and are set at a level that the Compensation Committee considers appropriate to create a meaningful opportunity for reward predicated on increasing stockholder value, and appropriate to meet our retention goals. In determining the appropriate grant levels, the Compensation Committee reviews competitive market practices, taking into consideration both the potential value to individual participants compared to executives at other companies with similar responsibilities. The Compensation Committee also evaluated the mix of equity awards to be granted.

The Company for 2016 based the number of options and RSUs on market data with a ratio of options to RSUs of 2:1 utilized for 2016 annual grants, as the Company believes that this ratio represents the equivalent value of one RSU award to one share underlying a stock option.

Actual 2016 annual renewal grants to the NEOs, except for Mr. Blonigan, were proposed by Mr. Blonigan and reviewed and approved at a Compensation Committee meeting. In determining the number of option shares and time-based RSUs to grant to each individual, including Mr. Blonigan, the Compensation Committee took into account factors such as each executive's recent performance, level of responsibility, job assignment, the competitive climate, internal equity considerations, market data, and retention considerations. Each of these factors was considered by the Compensation Committee, in its judgment, and no formal weighting of these factors was used. 2016 NEO annual renewal grant levels for both stock options and RSUs were the same as 2015 levels.

The number of stock options and RSUs (other than RSUs granted as part of the 2016 AIP bonuses, as discussed above) granted to the NEOs in 2016 is shown in the table below.

			2016		2016
	2015	2015	Stock	2016	Performance-
Executive	Stock Option Grants	Time-based RSU Grants	Option Grants	Time-based RSU Grants	based RSU Grants
Wendell Blonigan	75,000	40,000	75,000	40,000	100,000
James Moniz	30,000	15,000	30,000	15,000	_
Andres Brugal	30,000	15,000	30,000	15,000	_
Jay Cho	30,000	15,000	30,000	15,000	25,000
Christopher Smith	16,250	8,125	16,250	8,125	_

#### Performance-Based Restricted Stock Units

During 2016, the Company made grants of RSUs to certain key technical contributors. Mr. Blonigan and Mr. Cho were each granted a performance-based RSU award that vests based on achievement of certain share price levels during the performance period, subject to continued employment with Intevac. The performance period is from the grant date of March 17, 2016 through December 31, 2020. Mr. Blonigan was granted 100,000 performance-based RSUs and Mr. Cho was granted 25,000 performance-based RSUs. The first tranche of the awards vested on January 3, 2017, which was the first date in the performance period on which the closing share price of Intevac stock equaled or exceeded \$8.00 for three consecutive trading days. The second tranche of the awards vested on February 14, 2017, which was the first date in the performance period on which the closing share price of Intevac stock equaled or exceeded \$10.00 for three consecutive trading days. The Compensation Committee believes the performance-based RSU awards requiring significant share price increases, is consistent with the Compensation Committee's pay-for-performance philosophy while also offering retention and inducement benefits.

The material terms of the performance-based RSU awards granted to Mr. Blonigan and Mr. Cho are:

Vesting Schedule	Perform (3 Co	Share Price ance Criteria nsecutive ing Days)	Required Share Price Improvement (as Measured from the March 17, 2016 Closing Price of \$4.41)
The performance-based RSUs are scheduled to vest as follows if the			
share price performance criteria is met at any time during the			
performance period:			
25% of performance-based RSUs (vested on January 3, 2017)	\$	8.00	81%
25% of performance-based RSUs (vested on February 14,			
2017)	\$	10.00	127%
25% of performance-based RSUs	\$	12.50	183%
25% of performance-based RSUs	\$	15.00	240%

Additional information on the performance RSUs granted to the NEOs during fiscal 2016 is set forth in the "Grants of Plan Based Awards for Fiscal Year 2016" table.

Timing of Stock-Based Awards: The Compensation Committee grants stock-based awards to NEOs shortly after their start date in accordance with our 2012 Equity Incentive Plan. Generally, the Compensation Committee also grants stock-based awards annually to our NEOs and other exempt employees. Annual renewal grants are made only on days when our insider trading window is open. The Company's insider trading window opens the third business day after quarterly earnings have been released, and closes three weeks prior to the end of each quarter. Our policy is not to make our annual renewal grants during such times as management and/or the Compensation Committee may be in possession of material, non-public information. New hire grants are made each month on the third Thursday of the month, by unanimous written consent of the Compensation Committee members. This approval has been delegated to the CEO but the CEO may not approve new-hire grants to NEOs.

Ownership Guidelines and Hedging Policies: We do not currently have a stock ownership policy for our executive officers. However, all of our NEOs own shares of the Company's common stock or vested, but unexercised, equity awards. Mr. Blonigan as a member of the Company's Board is subject to the director stock ownership guidelines of the Company. The Company has an insider trading policy which, among other things, prohibits insiders from short sales of Intevac common stock. Other than these prohibitions, the Company has no specific policy regarding hedging of stock ownership positions.

Compensation Recovery Policy: Under the AIP, if it is determined after a bonus is paid under the plan that the individual and corporate performance upon which the bonus award was based was fraudulently represented, the Company has the right to require the return of the bonus. Outside of this provision, at this time, we have not implemented fraudulent misrepresentation policies or a policy regarding retroactive adjustments to any cash or equity-based incentive compensation paid to our executive officers and other employees where the payments were predicated upon the achievement of financial results that were subsequently the subject of a financial restatement. Our Compensation Committee intends to adopt a general compensation recovery policy (a "clawback" policy) covering our annual and long-term incentive award plans and arrangements after the SEC adopts final rules implementing the requirement of it and to the extent required by Section 954 of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act or other applicable law.

## Severance and Change in Control Arrangements

**Severance agreements:** The Company has a severance agreement with Mr. Blonigan. Benefits under the severance agreement is described under "Potential Payments Upon Termination of Employment or Change in Control" beginning on page 52. The Company does not intend to enter into new severance agreements.

Change in control employment agreements: The Company has change in control employment agreements with Mr. Cho and Mr. Moniz. Benefits under the change in control employment agreements, as well as an offer letter with Mr. Blonigan that provides for certain acceleration of vesting of his equity awards in connection with a change in control of the Company, in each case that are described under "Potential Payments Upon Termination of Employment or Change in Control" beginning on page 52. These agreements were entered into in connection with the negotiation of their employment agreements in order to attract the executives to the Company.

## Impact of Accounting and Tax Treatment

Accounting Treatment: The fair value of equity awards is established in accordance with the applicable accounting standards and the related compensation expense is one of the factors taken into consideration by the Compensation Committee in determining NEO and other employee stock-based awards as noted under "Individual Grant Determinations."

**Tax Treatment:** Under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Service Code, Intevac receives a federal income tax deduction for compensation paid to our CEO and certain other NEOs only if the compensation paid to the individual executive is less than \$1 million during any fiscal year or is "performance-based" as defined under Section 162(m). The Compensation Committee balances the desirability of having compensation qualify for deductibility with our need to maintain flexibility in compensation executive officers in a manner designed to promote our goals. As a result, the Compensation Committee has not adopted a policy that all compensation must be deductible. For example, bonuses granted under the AIP and RSUs awarded to our NEOs are not designed to qualify as "performance-based" for purposes of Section 162(m), which affords Intevac flexibility in designing the bonus structure best suited to Intevac's goals.

### **Compensation Committee Report**

The information contained in this report shall not be deemed to be "soliciting material" or to be filed with the SEC, nor shall such information be incorporated by reference into any past or future filing under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, except to the extent Intevac specifically incorporates it by reference into such filing.

The Compensation Committee oversees Intevac's compensation policies, plans and benefit programs. The Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed the Compensation Discussion and Analysis required by Item 402(b) of Regulation S-K with management. Based on such review and discussions, the Compensation Committee has recommended to the Board that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in this proxy statement.

This report is submitted by the members of the Compensation Committee.

John F. Schaefer (Chairman) David S. Dury Thomas M. Rohrs

#### 2016 Summary Compensation Table

The following table presents information concerning the total compensation of Intevac's President and CEO, the Chief Financial Officer, and each of the three most highly compensated officers at the end of the last fiscal year (the "NEOs") for services rendered to Intevac in all capacities for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2016, January 2, 2016 and January 3, 2015.

Change in

Name and Principal Position Wendell Blonigan (3), President and Chief Executive Officer	<u>Year</u> 2016 2015 2014	Salary (\$) 500,011 500,011 500,011	Bonus (\$)	Stock Awards (\$) (1)(6)(7)(8) 638,004 393,550 212,700	Option Awards (\$)(2) 152,108 177,257 203,790	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation (\$)(9)	Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings (\$)	All Other Compensation (\$)(10) 2,000	Total (\$) 1,292,123 1,070,818 916,501
James Moniz (4), Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	2016 2015 2014	313,804 302,901 42,405	_ _ _	157,998 81,300 180,500	60,843 68,379 166,716	34,125	_ _ _	2,000	534,645 452,580 423,746
Andres Brugal, Executive Vice President and General Manager, Photonics	2016 2015 2014	290,014 280,786 275,017	_ _ _	133,772 143,175 95,715	60,843 68,379 91,706	_ _ _	_ _ _	2,000	486,629 492,340 462,438
Jay Cho (5), Executive Vice President and General Manager, Thin Film Equipment	2016 2015 2014	290,014 290,014 278,860	_ _ _	190,053 81,300 63,750	60,843 68,379 188,890	87,000	=	2,000	542,910 439,693 618,500
Christopher Smith, Vice President Business Development	2016 2015 2014	275,018 275,018 272,285	_ _ _	94,000 88,041 49,630	32,957 37,038 47,551	_ _ _	_ _ _	2,000	403,975 400,097 369,466

- (1) Amounts shown do not reflect compensation actually received by the NEO. Instead, the amounts shown are the grant date fair value of time-based restricted stock units granted in fiscal 2016, fiscal 2014 for all NEOs and market condition-based restricted stock units granted in fiscal 2016 for Mr. Blonigan and Mr. Cho as determined pursuant to ASC 718. For the market condition-based RSUs granted in 2016, a Monte Carlo simulation model is used to determine the fair value on the date of grant of the RSUs. The assumptions used to calculate the value of stock and option awards are set forth under Note 2 of the notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal 2016 filed with the SEC on February 15, 2017.
- (2) Amounts shown do not reflect compensation actually received by the NEO. Instead, the amounts shown are the grant date fair value of option awards granted in fiscal 2016, 2015 and 2014 as determined pursuant to ASC 718. The assumptions used to calculate the value of stock and option awards are set forth under Note 2 of the notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal 2016 filed with the SEC on February 15, 2017.
- Mr. Blonigan was hired on July 15, 2013.
- Mr. Moniz was hired on November 3, 2014.
- Mr. Cho was hired on January 6, 2014.
- (6) The amounts shown in this column represent the values of restricted stock unit awards granted during the year indicated, regardless of when earned. The value of restricted stock units granted during the first quarter of 2016 in connection with each NEO's fiscal 2015 bonus are included in 2016 compensation because they were granted in 2016. Mr. Blonigan's, Mr. Moniz's, Mr. Brugal's, Mr. Cho's and Mr. Smith's 2015 AIP was settled with restricted stock units subject to a one-year vesting schedule. On February 2, 2016, Mr. Moniz, Mr. Brugal, Mr. Cho and Mr. Smith were granted a restricted stock unit award covering 19,545, 14,039, 12,853 and 12,500 shares of Common Stock, respectively, with a grant date fair value of \$85,998, \$61,772, \$56,553 and \$55,000 respectively. On February 22, 2016, Mr. Blonigan was granted a restricted stock unit award covering 45,559 shares of Common Stock with a grant date fair value of \$200,004. Because these restricted stock unit awards were granted in the first quarter of fiscal 2016 such awards will be disclosed in next year's Summary Compensation Table as compensation for fiscal 2016.
- (7) The amounts shown in this column represent the values of restricted stock unit awards granted during the year indicated, regardless of when earned. The value of restricted stock units granted during the first quarter of 2015 in connection with each NEO's fiscal 2014 bonus are included in 2015 compensation because they were granted in 2015. Mr. Blonigan's, Mr. Brugal's and Mr. Smith's 2014 AIP was settled with restricted stock units subject to a one-year vesting schedule. On February 6, 2015, Mr. Brugal and Mr. Smith were granted a restricted stock unit award covering 9,033 and 6,424 shares of Common Stock, respectively, with a grant date fair value of \$61,875 and \$44,000 respectively. On February 27, 2015 Mr. Blonigan was granted a restricted stock unit award covering 24,600 shares of Common Stock with a grant date fair value of \$168,750.

- (8) The amounts shown in this column represent the values of restricted stock unit awards granted during the year indicated, regardless of when earned. The value of restricted stock units granted during the first quarter of 2017 in connection with each NEO's fiscal 2016 bonus are not included in this column because they were granted in 2017. Mr. Blonigan's, Mr. Moniz's, Mr. Brugal's, Mr. Cho's and Mr. Smith's 2016 AIP was settled with restricted stock units subject to a one-year vesting schedule. On February 7, 2017, Mr. Moniz, Mr. Brugal, Mr. Cho and Mr. Smith were granted a restricted stock unit award covering 10,565, 6,572, 9,256 and 5,047 shares of Common Stock, respectively, with a grant date fair value of \$99,309, \$61,773, \$87,004 and \$47,441 respectively. On February 15, 2017, Mr. Blonigan was granted a restricted stock unit award covering 23,257 shares of Common Stock with a grant date fair value of \$250,013. Because these restricted stock unit awards were granted in the first quarter of fiscal 2017 such awards will be disclosed in next year's Summary Compensation Table as compensation for fiscal 2017.
- (9) The amounts shown in this column represent the value of cash bonuses earned during the year indicated and paid in the first quarter of the subsequent year, excluding the portion settled with restricted stock unit awards. As per Mr. Moniz's employment letter, payment of \$34,125 of his 2014 annual bonus was guaranteed. As per Mr. Cho's employment letter, payment of \$87,000 of his 2014 annual bonus was guaranteed.
- (10) Amounts in 2016 include matching contributions we made under our tax-qualified 401(k) plan, which provides for broad-based employee participation.

#### Grants of Plan-Based Awards in 2016

The following table presents information concerning grants of plan-based awards to each of the NEOs during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016.

		Non-Eq	Future Payo uity Incentiv Awards (1)(5	e Plan		Future Payo centive Plan		All Other Awards: Number of Shares of Stock	All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities Underlying	Exercise or Base Price of Option	Grant Date Fair Value of Stock and Option
Name	Grant Date	Threshold (\$)(1)	Target (\$)(1)	Maximum (\$)(1)	Threshold (#)(2)	Target (#)(2)	Maximum (#)(2)	or Units (3)(5) (#)	Options (3) (#)	Awards (\$/Share)	Awards (\$) (4)
Wendell Blonigan	02/22/16 03/17/16 05/19/16 N/A		500,000	750,000	25,000	100,000	100,000	45,559 40,000 —	75,000	4.39	200,004 246,000 344,108
Jim Moniz	02/02/16 05/19/16 N/A	_ _ 0		307,125	_ _ _	_ _ _	_ _ _	19,545 15,000	30,000	4.40 4.80	85,998 132,843
Andres Brugal	02/02/16 05/19/16 N/A	_ _ 0	 174,000		_	=	=	14,039 15,000 —	30,000	4.40 4.80	61,772 132,843
Jay Cho	02/02/16 03/17/16 05/19/16 N/A	   0		261,000	6,250	25,000 —	25,000 —	12,853 — 15,000 —	30,000	4.40  4.80 	56,553 61,500 132,843
Christopher Smith	02/02/16 05/19/16 N/A	  0	137,500	206,250	=	_ _ _	=	12,500 8,125 —	16,250	4.40 4.80	55,000 71,957 —

- (1) Reflects threshold, target and maximum target bonus amounts for fiscal 2016 performance under the AIP, as described in "Compensation Discussion and Analysis Compensation Components." 2016 AIP bonus are capped at a maximum of 150% times the Target Bonus.
- (2) Reflects threshold, target and maximum target performance-based RSUs granted to Mr. Blonigan and Mr. Cho, as described in "Compensation Discussion and Analysis Compensation Components."
- (3) Reflects awards granted under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan
- (4) Reflects the grant date fair value of each equity award computed in accordance with ASC 718. The assumptions used to calculate the value of option and stock awards are set forth under Note 2 of the notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal 2016 filed with the SEC on February 15, 2017.
- (5) Mr. Blonigan's, Mr. Moniz's, Mr. Brugal's, Mr. Cho's and Mr. Smith's 2015 AIP bonus amounts were paid through the grant of restricted stock units with a one-year vesting schedule. On February 2, 2016 Mr. Moniz, Mr. Brugal, Mr. Cho and Mr. Smith were granted a restricted stock unit award covering 19,545, 14,039, 12,853, and 12,500 shares of Common Stock, respectively, with a grant date fair value of \$85,998, \$61,772, \$56,553 and \$55,000 respectively. On February 22, 2016 Mr. Blonigan was granted a restricted stock unit award covering 45,559 shares of Common Stock with a grant date fair value of \$200,004.
- (6) Mr. Blonigan's, Mr. Moniz's, Mr. Brugal's, Mr. Cho's and Mr. Smith's 2016 AIP bonus amounts were paid through the grant of restricted stock units with a one-year vesting schedule. On February 7, 2017 Mr. Moniz, Mr. Brugal, Mr. Cho and Mr. Smith were granted a restricted stock unit award covering 10,565, 6,572, 9,256, and 5,047 shares of Common Stock, respectively, with a grant date fair value of \$99,309, \$61,773, \$87,004 and \$47,441 respectively. On February 15, 2017 Mr. Blonigan was granted a restricted stock unit award covering 23,257 shares of Common Stock with a grant date fair value of \$250,013.

## **Outstanding Equity Awards at 2016 Fiscal Year-End**

The following table shows all outstanding option and stock awards held by each of the NEOs at the end of fiscal 2016.

		Optio	on Awards (1)			Stock Awards (1)				
<u>Name</u>	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Unexercisable	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Unearned Options (#)	Option Exercise Price (\$)	Option Expiration Date	Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (#)	Market Value of Stock That Have Not Vested (S)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Unearned Shares, Units, or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (#)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Market or Payout Value of Unearned Shares, Units, or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (\$)(2)	
Wendell Blonigan	108,750 30,000 25,000	36,250 (3) 30,000(4) 50,000(6) 75,000(8)		6.55 7.09 5.62 4.80	07/15/2020 05/15/2021 06/04/2022 05/19/2023	15,000(5) 26,666(7) 40,000(9) 45,559(10)	128,250 227,994 342,000 389,529		855,000	
James Moniz	25,000 10,000 —	25,000 (12) 20,000(14) 30,000(16)	= =	7.22 5.42 4.80	11/20/2021 05/21/2022 05/19/2023	18,750 (13) 10,000(15) 15,000(17) 19,545(18)	160,313 85,500 128,250 167,110	— — — —	_ _ _ _	
Andres Brugal	40,000 17,250 13,500 10,000	5,750(19) 13,500(20) 20,000(14) 30,000(16)	Ē	8.24 4.49 7.09 5.42 4.80	01/19/2019 05/09/2020 05/15/2021 05/21/2022 05/19/2023	6,750(21) 10,000(15) 15,000(17) 14,039(23)	57,713 85,500 128,250 120,033	4,920(22) — — —	42,066	
Jay Cho	22,500 10,000 —	22,500 (24) 20,000(14) 30,000(16)	_ _ _ _	8.50 5.42 4.80	01/16/2021 05/21/2022 05/19/2023	3,750 (25) 10,000(15) 15,000(17) 12,853(26)	32,063 85,500 128,250 109,893		213,750	
Christopher Smith	50,000 25,000 12,500 17,250 7,000 5,417	5,750(19) 7,000(28) 10,833(30) 16,250(32)	_ _ _ _ _	9.12 11.33 7.55 4.49 7.09 5.42 4.80	09/16/2017 05/19/2018 06/21/2019 05/09/2020 05/15/2021 05/21/2022 05/19/2023	3,500(29) 5,416(31) 8,125(33) 12,500(34)	29,925 46,307 69,469 106,875	- - - - - - -		

<sup>(1)</sup> Reflects options and RSUs granted under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan and the 2004 Equity Incentive Plan.

<sup>(2)</sup> Reflects the fair value of outstanding stock awards as of December 31, 2016 at the closing market price of \$8.55 per share.

<sup>(3)</sup> Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 36,250 shares will become exercisable on July 15, 2017.

<sup>(4)</sup> Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 15,000 shares will become exercisable on May 15 of each of 2017 and 2018.

<sup>(5)</sup> Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 7,500 shares will vest on May 15 of each of 2017 and 2018.

<sup>(6)</sup> Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 25,000 shares will become exercisable on June 4 of each of 2017 and 2018.

<sup>(7)</sup> Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 13,333 shares will become exercisable on May 15 of each of 2017 and 2018.

<sup>(8)</sup> Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 18,750 shares will become exercisable on May 19 of each of 2017, 2018, 2019 and 2020.

<sup>(9)</sup> Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 10,000 shares will vest on May 15 of each of 2017, 2018, 2019 and 2020.

- (10) 45,559 shares vested on February 15, 2017.
- (11) 25,000 shares vested on January 3, 2017 when the IVAC stock closing price was \$8.00 or higher for three consecutive trading days. 25,000 shares vested on February 14, 2017 when the IVAC stock closing price was \$10.00 or higher for three consecutive trading days. Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 25,000 shares vest when the IVAC stock closing price is \$12.50 or higher for three consecutive trading days.
- (12) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 12,500 shares will become exercisable on November 20 of each of 2017 and 2018.
- (13) 6,250 shares vested on February 15, 2017. Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 6,250 shares will vest on February 15 of each of 2018 and 2019.
- (14) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 10,000 shares will become exercisable on May 21 of each of 2017 and 2018.
- (15) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 5,000 shares will become exercisable on May 15 of each of 2017 and 2018.
- (16) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 7,500 shares will become exercisable on May 19 of each of 2017, 2018, 2019 and 2020.
- (17) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 3,750 shares will vest on May 15 of each of 2017, 2018, 2019 and 2020.
- (18) 19,545 shares vested on February 15, 2017.
- (19) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 5,750 shares will become exercisable on May 9, 2017.
- (20) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 6,750 shares will become exercisable on May 15 of each of 2017 and 2018.
- (21) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 3,375 shares will vest on May 15 of each of 2017 and 2018.
- (22) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 4,920 shares will vest on May 15, 2017.
- (23) 14,039 shares vested on February 15, 2017.
- (24) 11,250 shares became exercisable on January 16, 2017. Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 11,250 shares will become exercisable on January 16, 2018.
- (25) 1,875 shares vested on February 15, 2017. Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 1,875 shares will vest on February 15, 2018.
- (26) 12,853 shares vested on February 15, 2017.
- (27) 6,250 shares vested on January 3, 2017 when the IVAC stock closing price was \$8.00 or higher for three consecutive trading days. 6,250 shares vested on February 14, 2017 when the IVAC stock closing price was \$10.00 or higher for three consecutive trading days. Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 6,250 shares vest when the IVAC stock closing price is \$12.50 or higher for three consecutive trading days and 6,250 shares vest when the IVAC stock closing price is \$15.00 or higher for three consecutive trading days.
- (28) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 3,500 shares will become exercisable on May 15 of each of 2017 and 2018.
- (29) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 1,750 shares will vest on May 15 of each of 2017 and 2018.
- (30) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 5,417 shares will become exercisable on May 21 of each of 2017 and 2018.
- (31) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 2,708 shares will become exercisable on May 15 of each of 2017 and 2018.
- (32) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 4,063 shares will become exercisable on May 19 of each of 2017, 2018, 2019 and 2020.
- (33) Assuming continued employment with Intevac, 2,031 shares will vest on May 15 of each of 2017, 2018, 2019 and 2020.
- (34) 12,500 shares vested on February 15, 2017.

## Option Exercises and Stock Vested in 2016

The following table shows all stock options exercised and value realized upon exercise, and all stock awards that vested and the value realized upon vesting, for each NEO during fiscal 2016.

	Optio	on Awards	Stock Awards		
Name of Executive Officer	Number of Shares Acquired on Exercise (#)	Value Realized on Exercise (\$)	Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting (#) (1)	Value Realized on Vesting (\$) (2)	
Wendell Blonigan	<del></del>		45,434	201,842	
James Moniz	<del>_</del>	<del>_</del>	11,250	49,950	
Andres Brugal	<del>_</del>	<del>_</del>	22,940	102,522	
Jay Cho	<del>_</del>	<del>_</del>	6,875	30,875	
Christopher Smith	<del>-</del>	_	12,445	55,344	

- (1) Of the amounts show in this column, Intevac withheld the following number of shares to cover tax withholding obligations: 15,603 shares for Mr. Blonigan; 4,095 shares for Mr. Moniz; 2,384 shares for Mr. Cho; 8,088 shares for Mr. Brugal and 4,496 shares for Mr. Smith.
- (2) The value realized equals the fair market value of Intevac common stock on the vesting date, multiplied by the number of shares that vested.

# Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control

### **Severance Agreements**

The Company entered into a severance agreement with Mr. Blonigan when he was hired in June 2013. The agreement terminates on the termination of Mr. Blonigan's employment with the Company. If the Company terminates Mr. Blonigan's employment for a reason other than cause (as such term is defined in the severance agreement) that also is not due to his death or disability, or if Mr. Blonigan resigns for good reason (as such term is defined in the agreement), Mr. Blonigan will receive as severance from the Company: (i) continuing payments of his base salary in effect on the date of the his termination for twelve months from the date of such termination, plus (ii) continuing payments of \$2,000 per month for twelve months from the date of such termination. The receipt of severance under the agreement is contingent upon: (i) Mr. Blonigan signing and not revoking a release of claims in favor of the Company, and (ii) Mr. Blonigan continued compliance with the terms of his confidentiality agreement entered into with the Company.

### **Change in Control Agreements**

Pursuant to their hiring, the Company entered into a change of control agreement with both Mr. Cho in December 2013 and with Mr. Moniz in October 2014. As per the terms of the agreements, if within twelve months following a change in control (as such term is defined in the change in control agreement), the Company terminates the executive's employment for a reason other than cause (as such term is defined in the change in control agreement) or if the executive resigns for good reason (as such term is defined in the change in control agreement) (each, a "qualifying termination"), the executive will receive severance from the Company in the amount of twelve months of the executive's base salary in effect on the date of the executive's termination, payable at the Company's discretion either in a lump sum or at equal intervals over a period of time not longer than twelve months. In addition, all stock options and restricted stock units held by the executive shall have their vesting fully accelerated. The receipt of severance under the change in control agreement is contingent upon the executive signing and not revoking a release of claims in favor of the Company. Mr. Cho's and Mr. Moniz's change in control agreements expire upon the termination of their employment with the Company. The Company has not entered into change in control agreements with any other executives.

#### Excise Tax.

Under each of the Company's severance and change of control agreements in the event the severance payments and other benefits payable to an executive constitute "parachute payments" under Section 280G of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code and would be subject to the applicable excise tax, then the executive's severance benefits will be either (i) delivered in full or (ii) delivered to such lesser extent which would result in no portion of such benefits being subject to the excise tax, whichever results in the receipt by executive on an after-tax basis of the greatest amount of benefits.

## Change in Control Acceleration

In the event of a change in control (as defined in Mr. Blonigan's offer letter) Mr. Blonigan will fully vest in and, if applicable, have the right to exercise, all of Mr. Blonigan's then-outstanding Company equity awards and, with respect to Company equity awards with performance-based vesting, all performance goals or other vesting criteria will be deemed achieved at one hundred percent (100%) of target levels and all other terms and conditions met.

As described above, pursuant to their change in control agreements, in the event of a qualifying termination within twelve months after a change in control (as defined in Mr. Cho's and Mr. Moniz's change of control agreements), then, subject to the execution and non-revocation of a release of claims in favor of the Company, Mr. Cho's and Mr. Moniz's then-outstanding Company equity awards and, with respect to Company equity awards with performance-based vesting, all performance goals or other vesting criteria will be deemed achieved at one hundred percent (100%) of target levels and all other terms and conditions met.

## Estimated Payments Pursuant to Severance and Change in Control Agreements

The following table estimates potential payments upon termination as if our NEOs had terminated on December 31, 2016, in connection with a change in control or other termination covered by the severance and change in control agreements and potential payments relating to the changed vesting schedule of outstanding equity awards under our 2012 Equity Incentive Plan in connection with a change in control. The table reflects termination scenarios covered by the various agreements and the benefits receivable thereunder, as well as under our equity plans. The closing market price per share of our common stock on December 31, 2016 was \$8.55.

Name of Executive Officer	Termination Without Cause or Resignation for Good Reason (\$)	Change in Control With Qualifying Termination (\$)	Change in Control Without Termination (\$)
Base Salary		<u>. , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,</u>	
Wendell Blonigan	500,000	500,000	
James Moniz	<del>_</del>	315,000	_
Andres Brugal	<del>_</del>	<u> </u>	
Jay Cho	<del>_</del>	290,000	_
Christopher Smith	<del>_</del>	<u> </u>	
Annual Cash Incentive			
Wendell Blonigan	<del></del>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>
James Moniz	_	<del>-</del>	_
Andres Brugal	<del>_</del>	<del>_</del>	<u> </u>
Jay Cho	<del>_</del>	<del>-</del>	_
Christopher Smith	<del></del>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>
Health Coverage			
Wendell Blonigan	24,000	24,000	
James Moniz	<del>_</del>	<del>-</del>	_
Andres Brugal	<del></del>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>
Jay Cho	<del>_</del>	<del>-</del>	_
Christopher Smith	<del>_</del>	<u> </u>	

	Termination Without Cause or Resignation	Change in Control With	Change in Control Without
Name of Executive Officer	for Good Reason (\$)	Qualifying Termination (\$)	Termination (\$)
Acceleration Of Equity Awards			
Wendell Blonigan	<del></del>	2,486,832	2,486,832
James Moniz	<del></del>	749,523	
Andres Brugal	_	_	_
Jay Cho	<del>_</del>	745,681	_
Christopher Smith	_	_	_
Total			
Wendell Blonigan	524,000	3,010,832	2,486,832
James Moniz	<del></del>	1,064,523	
Andres Brugal	<del></del>	<del>_</del>	_
Jay Cho	<del></del>	1,035,681	
Christopher Smith	_	_	_

## **Equity Incentive Plans**

Under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan and the 2004 Equity Incentive Plan, all unvested options, RSUs and other equity awards vest in full and, if applicable, become exercisable and performance-based awards would be deemed achieved at 100% of target upon a change in control (as defined in the applicable plan) of Intevac or, with respect to awards under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan, a merger of Intevac with or into another corporation or entity, unless the option or award is assumed or substituted for by the acquiring entity, and to the extent exercisable, would terminate if not exercised within the applicable period.

The Board or its Compensation Committee, as administrator of the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan and the 2004 Equity Incentive Plan, has the authority to provide for the accelerated vesting of any or all outstanding equity awards under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan and the 2004 Equity Incentive Plan, including options held by our directors and executive officers, under such circumstances and at such times as the Compensation Committee deems appropriate, including in the event of termination of the executive or a Change in Control of Intevac.

## **Compensation of Directors**

The following table sets forth summary information concerning compensation paid or accrued for services rendered to the Company in all capacities to the members of the Company's Board for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016, other than Wendell Blonigan, whose compensation is set forth under the Summary Compensation Table.

Change in

Name	Fees Earned or Paid in Cash	Stock Awards	Option Awards (\$) (1)(2)	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation	Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings	All Other Compensation	Total
<u>Name</u>	(\$)	(\$)	(3)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
James D. Benham	45,000	_	18,197	_	_	_	63,197
Matthew A. Drapkin	50,000		18,197	_	_	_	68,197
David S. Dury	59,000	_	18,197	_	_	_	77,197
Marc T. Giles	45,000	_	18,197	_	_	_	63,197
Norman H. Pond	65,000	_	18,197	_	_	_	83,197
Thomas M. Rohrs	45,000	_	18,197	_	_	_	63,197
John F. Schaefer	50,000	_	18,197	_	_	_	68,197

- (1) Amounts shown do not reflect compensation actually received by the director. Instead, the amounts shown are grant date fair value of awards granted during fiscal 2016 as determined pursuant to ASC 718. The assumptions used to calculate the value of option awards are set forth under Note 2 of the notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal 2016 filed with the SEC on February 15, 2017.
- (2) Reflects the fair value as of the grant date: \$18,197 for a stock option grant to purchase 13,000 shares of common stock made on May 19, 2016 at an exercise price of \$4.80 per share
- (3) The directors had options to purchase the following shares of common stock outstanding at December 31, 2016: Mr. Benham: 31,000 shares; Mr. Drapkin: 58,000 shares; Mr. Dury: 121,500 shares; Mr. Giles: 44,000 shares: Mr. Pond: 207,500 shares; Mr. Rohrs: 96,000 shares; and Mr. Schaefer: 96,000 shares.

## **Standard Director Compensation Arrangements**

Intevac uses a combination of cash and equity compensation to attract and retain qualified candidates to serve on our Board. The Compensation Committee of the Board conducts an annual review of director compensation and, if appropriate, recommends any changes in the type or amount of compensation to the Board. In reviewing director compensation, the Compensation Committee takes into consideration the compensation paid to non-employee directors of comparable companies, including competitive non-employee director compensation data and analyses prepared by compensation consulting firms and the specific duties and committee responsibilities of particular directors. In addition, the Compensation Committee may make recommendations or approve changes in director compensation in connection with the Compensation Committee's administration and oversight of our 2012 Equity Incentive Plan. Any change in director compensation is approved by the Board.

## Cash Compensation

Non-employee directors receive annual cash fees for service on the Board and its various committees. During 2016, each of Intevac's non-employee directors received a cash payment of \$11,250 per quarter for serving as a director; and Intevac's Chairman received an additional cash payment of \$5,000 per quarter for serving as the Chairman of the Board. Intevac's Lead Director received an additional cash payment of \$1,875 per

quarter for serving as the Lead Director. In addition, the Audit Committee Chair received an annual cash payment of \$6,500 for serving as the Audit Committee Chair, and the Compensation and Nominating and Governance Committee Chairs received annual cash payments of \$5,000 for serving as chairs of those respective committees. Directors do not receive cash compensation for attending meetings of the Board.

## **Equity Compensation**

Our non-employee directors are eligible to receive grants of options to purchase shares of our common stock pursuant to our 2012 Equity Incentive Plan when and as determined by our Board. During fiscal 2016, Mr. Benham, Mr. Drapkin, Mr. Dury, Mr. Giles, Mr. Pond, Mr. Rohrs and Mr. Schaefer each received an option to purchase 13,000 shares under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan.

During 2014, the Board established minimum ownership guidelines for Company common stock for directors. Directors must own stock in the Company of at least three times the annual retainer paid to independent directors (exclusive of any compensation for committee service such as meeting fees and leadership roles.) The ownership level must be initially achieved by the later of December 31, 2017 or by December 31 in the fourth year after the director is first elected. These ownership guidelines are applicable to all directors of the Company. In the event that a director also serves as an executive officer of the Company, the director will be subject to the same level of requirements as all directors.

## Other Arrangements

Non-employee directors also have their travel, lodging and related expenses associated with attending Board or committee meetings and for participating in Board-related activities paid or reimbursed by Intevac.

## **Equity Compensation Plan Information**

The following table summarizes the number of outstanding shares underlying options granted to employees and directors, as well as the number of securities remaining available for future issuance, under our equity compensation plans at December 31, 2016.

<u>Plan Category</u>	(a) Number of Securities to be Issued Upon Exercise of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights	Weighte Exerci Outs Options	(b) cd-Average se Price of tanding s, Warrants Rights	(c) Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans
				(1)
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders				
(2)	3,689,819	\$	7.00	1,377,757
Equity compensation plans not approved by security				
holders	<del>_</del>	\$	_	_
Total	3,689,819	\$	7.00	1,377,757

- (1) Excludes securities reflected in column (a).
- (2) Included in the column (c) amount are 241,597 shares available for future issuance under our 2003 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.

### SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth certain information regarding the ownership of our common stock as of March 31, 2017, for each person or entity who is known by us to own beneficially more than 5% of the outstanding shares of our common stock, each of the NEOs in the 2016 Summary Compensation Table on page 48, each of our directors, and all directors and executive officers of Intevac as a group.

	Total Number of Shares (2)	Common Stock	Rights to Acquire(3)	Percentage Beneficially Owned (4)
Principal Stockholders, Executive Officers and Directors (1)				
5% Stockholders:				
First Eagle Investment Management, LLC (5)	4,983,381	4,983,381	_	23.3%
Royce and Associates. (6)	2,066,710	2,066,710	_	9.7%
NEOs:				
Wendell Blonigan	326,312	97,979	228,333	1.5%
James Moniz	95,206	33,956	61,250	*
Andres Brugal	168,578	40,783	127,795	*
Jay Cho	103,746	33,746	70,000	*
Christopher Smith	187,286	44,899	142,387	*
Directors:				
Norman H. Pond (7)	959,931	752,431	207,500	4.5%
James D. Benham	42,000	20,000	22,000	*
Matthew A. Drapkin (8)	1,045,621	1,000,621	45,000	4.9%
David S. Dury (9)	216,500	95,000	121,500	*
Marc T. Giles	64,000	20,000	44,000	*
Thomas M. Rohrs	110,000	14,000	96,000	*
John F. Schaefer	131,000	35,000	96,000	*
All directors and executive officers as a group (12 persons)	3,450,180	2,188,415	1,261,765	16.1%

- \* Less than 1%
- (1) Unless otherwise indicated in their respective footnote, the address for each listed person is c/o Intevac, Inc., 3560 Bassett Street, Santa Clara, CA 95054.
- (2) The number and percentage of shares beneficially owned is determined in accordance with Rule 13d-3 of the Exchange Act, and the information is not necessarily indicative of beneficial ownership for any other purpose. Unless otherwise indicated in the footnotes, each person or entity has sole voting and investment power (or shares such powers with his or her spouse) with respect to the shares shown as beneficially owned.
- (3) Includes any shares over which the individual or entity has the right to acquire within 60 days of March 31, 2017, through the exercise of any vested stock option and the vesting of performance shares and restricted stock units.
- (4) The total number of shares of Common Stock outstanding was 21,403,726 as of March 31, 2017.
- (5) The address of First Eagle Investment Management, LLC is 1345 Avenue of the Americas, New York, NY 10105. This information was obtained from a filing made with the SEC pursuant to Section 13(g) of the Exchange Act on February 6, 2017.
- (6) The address of Royce and Associates, LLC is 745 Fifth Avenue, New York, NY 10151. This information was obtained from a filing made with the SEC pursuant to Section 13(g) of the Exchange Act on January 11, 2017.
- (7) Includes 695,045 shares that Mr. Pond holds indirectly through various trusts with his spouse and 38,144 shares held in a limited partnership of which Mr. Pond is the general partner.

- (8) Includes 993,621 shares deemed beneficially owned indirectly by Mr. Drapkin who is a Managing Member of Northern Rights Capital (QP), L.P. Mr. Drapkin is a member of BC Advisors, LLC, which is the general partner of NRC Management (of which Mr. Drapkin is a limited partner), and NRC Management is the general partner of, and investment manager for, Northern Right Capital (QP), L.P.
- (9) Includes 66,000 shares that Mr. Dury holds indirectly through a trust with his spouse.

## CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

#### Review, Approval or Ratification of Related Person Transactions

In accordance with our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics and our Director Code of Ethics and the charter for the Audit Committee of the Board, our Audit Committee reviews and approves in advance in writing any proposed related person transactions. The most significant related person transactions, as determined by the Audit Committee, must be reviewed and approved in writing in advance by our Board. Any related person transaction will be disclosed in the applicable SEC filing as required by the rules of the SEC. For purposes of these procedures, "related person" and "transaction" have the meanings contained in Item 404 of Regulation S-K.

### SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires our directors and executive officers, and persons who own more than ten percent of a registered class of our equity securities to file with the SEC initial reports of ownership on Form 3, and reports of changes in ownership on Form 4 or Form 5, of our Common Stock and other equity securities. Officers, directors and greater than ten percent stockholders are required by SEC regulations to furnish Intevac with copies of all Section 16(a) forms they file.

Based solely upon review of the copies of such reports furnished to us and written representations that no other reports were required, we believe that during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016, our officers, directors and holders of more than ten percent of our Common Stock complied with all Section 16(a) filing requirements.

### AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT

The primary role of the Audit Committee is to provide oversight and monitoring of Intevac's management and the independent registered public accounting firm and their activities with respect to Intevac's financial reporting process. In the performance of its oversight function, the Audit Committee has:

- · reviewed and discussed the audited financial statements with BPM LLP and management;
- discussed with BPM LLP, Intevac's independent public accountants, the matters required to be discussed under the rules adopted by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board ("PCAOB");
- received from BPM LLP the written disclosures and the letter from the independent auditors required by the applicable requirements of the PCAOB regarding BPM LLP's communications with the Audit Committee concerning independence, and has discussed with BPM LLP their independence; and
- considered whether the provision of services covered by Principal Accountant Fees and Services is compatible with maintaining the independence of BPM LLP.

Based upon the review and discussions described in this report, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board that the audited financial statements be included in Intevac's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016.

Respectfully submitted by the members of the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors

David S. Dury (Chairman) Marc T. Giles Thomas M. Rohrs

# OTHER BUSINESS

The Board of Directors knows of no other business that will be presented for consideration at the Annual Meeting. If other matters are properly brought before the Annual Meeting, however, it is the intention of the persons named in the accompanying proxy to vote the shares represented thereby on such matters in accordance with their best judgment.

# BY ORDER OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

JAMES MONIZ

Executive Vice President, Finance and Administration, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer

April 12, 2017

### INTEVAC, INC.

### 2003 EMPLOYEE STOCK PURCHASE PLAN

## AS AMENDED, February 15, 2017

The following constitute the provisions of the 2003 Employee Stock Purchase Plan of Intevac, Inc. Capitalized terms used herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the attached Appendix.

1. <u>Purpose</u>. The purpose of the Plan is to provide employees of the Company and its Designated Subsidiaries with an opportunity to purchase Common Stock of the Company through accumulated payroll deductions. It is the intention of the Company to have the Plan qualify as an "Employee Stock Purchase Plan" under Section 423 of the Code. The provisions of the Plan, accordingly, shall be construed so as to extend and limit participation in a uniform and nondiscriminatory basis consistent with the requirements of Section 423.

### 2. Eligibility.

- (a) <u>Offering Periods</u>. Any individual who is an Employee as of the Enrollment Date of any Offering Period under this Plan shall be eligible to participate in such Offering Period, subject to the requirements of Section 4. Additionally, provided that an individual is an Employee as of a Semi-Annual Entry Date within an Offering Period, such individual may enter such Offering Period on such Semi-Annual Entry Date.
- (b) <u>Limitations</u>. Any provisions of the Plan to the contrary notwithstanding, no Employee shall be granted a purchase right under the Plan (i) to the extent that, immediately after the grant, such Employee (or any other person whose stock would be attributed to such Employee pursuant to Section 424(d) of the Code) would own capital stock of the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary of the Company and/or hold outstanding options to purchase such stock possessing five percent (5%) or more of the total combined voting power or value of all classes of the capital stock of the Company or of any Parent or Subsidiary of the Company, or (ii) to the extent that his or her rights to purchase stock under all employee stock purchase plans (as defined in Section 423 of the Code) of the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary of the Company accrues at a rate which exceeds twenty-five thousand dollars (\$25,000) worth of stock (determined at the Fair Market Value of the stock at the time such purchase right is granted) for each calendar year in which such purchase right is outstanding at any time.
- 3. Offering Periods. The Plan shall be implemented by a series of successive Offering Periods, with such succession continuing thereafter until (i) the maximum number of shares of Common Stock available for issuance under the Plan have been purchased, or (ii) terminated in accordance with Section 19. Each new Offering Period shall commence on such date as determined by the Administrator; provided, however, that the first Offering Period shall commence on the first Trading Day on or after August 1, 2003. The Administrator shall have the power to change the duration of Offering Periods (including the commencement dates thereof) with respect to future offerings without stockholder approval if such change is announced prior to the scheduled beginning of the first Offering Period to be affected thereafter, except as provided in Section 23.

### 4. Participation.

- (a) <u>First Purchase Interval in the Offering Period.</u> An Employee who is eligible to participate in the Plan pursuant to Section 2 shall be entitled to participate in the first Purchase Interval in the first Offering Period only if such individual submits to the Company's payroll office (or its designee), a properly completed subscription agreement authorizing payroll deductions in the form provided by the Administrator for such purpose (i) no earlier than the effective date of the Form S-8 registration statement with respect to the issuance of Common Stock under this Plan and (ii) no later than five (5) business days from the effective date of such S-8 registration statement (the "Enrollment Window"). An eligible Employee's failure to submit the subscription agreement during the Enrollment Window shall result in the automatic termination of such individual's participation in the Offering Period.
- (b) <u>Subsequent Purchase Intervals and Offering Periods</u>. An Employee who is eligible to participate in the Plan pursuant to Section 2 may become a participant by (i) submitting to the Company's payroll office (or its designee), on or before a date prescribed by the Administrator prior to an applicable Enrollment Date or Semi-Annual Entry Date, a properly completed subscription agreement authorizing payroll deductions in the form provided by the Administrator for such purpose, or (ii) following an electronic or other enrollment procedure prescribed by the Administrator.

## 5. Payroll Deductions.

- (a) For Offering Periods beginning on or after February 1, 2012, at the time a participant enrolls in the Plan pursuant to Section 4, he or she shall elect to have payroll deductions made on each payday during the Offering Period in an amount not exceeding fifteen percent (15%) of the Compensation which he or she receives on each such payday; provided, that should a payday occur on a Purchase Date, a participant shall have the payroll deductions made on such payday applied to his or her account under the new Offering Period or Purchase Interval, as the case may be. A participant's subscription agreement shall remain in effect for successive Offering Periods unless terminated as provided in Section 9.
- (b) Payroll deductions authorized by a participant shall commence on the first payday following the Entry Date and shall end on the last payday in the Offering Period to which such authorization is applicable, unless sooner terminated by the participant as provided in Section 9; provided, however, that for the first Offering Period, payroll deductions shall commence on the first payday on or following the end of the Enrollment Window.
- (c) All payroll deductions made for a participant shall be credited to his or her account under the Plan and shall be withheld in whole percentages only. A participant may not make any additional payments into such account.

- (d) A participant may (i) discontinue his or her participation in the Plan as provided in Section 9, (ii) increase the rate of his or her payroll deductions once during each Purchase Interval, and (iii) decrease the rate of his or her payroll deductions once during each Purchase Interval by (x) properly completing and submitting to the Company's payroll office (or its designee), on or before a date prescribed by the Administrator prior to an applicable Purchase Date, a new subscription agreement authorizing the change in payroll deduction rate in the form provided by the Administrator for such purpose, or (y) following an electronic or other procedure prescribed by the Administrator. If a participant has not followed such procedures to change the rate of payroll deductions, the rate of his or her payroll deductions shall continue at the originally elected rate throughout the Offering Period and future Offering Periods (unless terminated as provided in Section 9). The Administrator may, in its sole discretion, change or institute any limit as to the nature and/or number of payroll deduction rate changes that may be made by participants during any Offering Period. Any change in payroll deduction rate made pursuant to this Section 5(d) shall be effective as of the first full payroll period following five (5) business days after the date on which the change is made by the participant (unless the Administrator, in its sole discretion, elects to process a given change in payroll deduction rate more quickly).
- (e) Notwithstanding the foregoing, to the extent necessary to comply with Section 423(b)(8) of the Code and Section 2(b), a participant's payroll deductions may be decreased to zero percent (0%) at any time during a Purchase Interval. Payroll deductions shall recommence at the rate originally elected by the participant effective as of the beginning of the first Purchase Interval which is scheduled to end in the following calendar year, unless terminated by the participant as provided in Section 9.
- (f) At the time the purchase right is exercised, in whole or in part, or at the time some or all of the Company's Common Stock issued under the Plan is disposed of, the participant must make adequate provision for the Company's federal, state, or other tax withholding obligations, if any, that arise upon the exercise of the purchase right or the disposition of the Common Stock. At any time, the Company may, but shall not be obligated to, withhold from the participant's compensation the amount necessary for the Company to meet applicable withholding obligations, including any withholding required to make available to the Company any tax deductions or benefits attributable to the sale or early disposition of Common Stock by the Employee.
- 6. <u>Grant of Purchase Right</u>. On the Enrollment Date of each Offering Period, or the Semi-Annual Entry Date of each Offering Period for each Employee who entered such Offering Period on a Semi-Annual Entry Date, each Employee participating in such Offering Period shall be granted a purchase right to purchase on each Purchase Date during such Offering Period (at the applicable Purchase Price) up to a number of shares of Common Stock determined by dividing such participant's payroll deductions accumulated prior to such Purchase Date and retained in the participant's account as of the Purchase Date by the applicable Purchase Price; provided that for Offering Periods beginning on or after February 1, 2012, in no event shall a participant be permitted to purchase during each Purchase Interval more than 2,500 shares of Common Stock (subject to any adjustment pursuant to Section 18), and provided further that such purchase shall be subject to the limitations set forth in Sections 2(b) and 8. The Employee may accept the grant of such purchase right by electing to participate in the Plan in accordance with the requirements of

Section 4. The Administrator may, for future Offering Periods, increase or decrease, in its absolute discretion, the maximum number of shares of Common Stock that a participant may purchase during each Purchase Interval of such Offering Period. Exercise of the purchase right shall occur as provided in Section 7, unless the participant has withdrawn pursuant to Section 9. The purchase right shall expire on the last day of the Offering Period.

### 7. Exercise of Purchase Right.

- (a) Unless a participant withdraws from the Plan as provided in Section 9, his or her purchase right for the purchase of shares of Common Stock shall be exercised automatically on the Purchase Date, and the maximum number of full shares subject to purchase right shall be purchased for such participant at the applicable Purchase Price with the accumulated payroll deductions in his or her account. No fractional shares of Common Stock shall be purchased; any payroll deductions accumulated in a participant's account which are not sufficient to purchase a full share shall be retained in the participant's account for the subsequent Purchase Interval or Offering Period, subject to earlier withdrawal by the participant as provided in Section 9. Any other funds left over in a participant's account after the Purchase Date shall be returned to the participant. During a participant's lifetime, a participant's purchase right to purchase shares hereunder is exercisable only by him or her.
- (b) Notwithstanding any contrary Plan provision, if the Administrator determines that, on a given Purchase Date, the number of shares of Common Stock with respect to which purchase rights are to be exercised may exceed (i) the number of shares of Common Stock that were available for sale under the Plan on an Entry Date of the applicable Offering Period, or (ii) the number of shares of Common Stock available for sale under the Plan on such Purchase Date, the Administrator may in its sole discretion (x) provide that the Company shall make a pro rata allocation of the shares of Common Stock available for purchase on such Entry Date or Purchase Date, as applicable, in as uniform a manner as shall be practicable and as it shall determine in its sole discretion to be equitable among all participants exercising purchase rights to purchase Common Stock available for purchase on such Entry Date or Purchase Date, as applicable, in as uniform a manner as shall be practicable and as it shall determine in its sole discretion to be equitable among all participants exercising purchase rights to purchase Common Stock on such Purchase Date, and terminate the Offering Period then in effect pursuant to Section 19. The Company may make pro rata allocation of the shares of Common Stock available on the Entry Date of any applicable Offering Period pursuant to the preceding sentence, notwithstanding any authorization of additional shares of Common Stock for issuance under the Plan by the Company's shareholders subsequent to such Entry Date.
- 8. <u>Delivery</u>. As soon as administratively practicable after each Purchase Date on which a purchase of shares of Common Stock occurs, the Company shall arrange the delivery to each participant, the shares purchased upon exercise of his or her purchase right in a form determined by the Administrator (in its sole discretion). No participant shall have any voting, dividend, or other shareholder rights with respect to shares of Common Stock subject to any purchase right granted under the Plan until such shares have been purchased and delivered to the participant as provided in this Section 8.

### 9. Withdrawal.

- (a) Under procedures established by the Administrator, a participant may withdraw all but not less than all the payroll deductions credited to his or her account and not yet used to exercise his or her purchase right under the Plan at any time by (i) submitting to the Company's payroll office (or its designee) a written notice of withdrawal in the form prescribed by the Administrator for such purpose, or (ii) following an electronic or other withdrawal procedure prescribed by the Administrator. All of the participant's payroll deductions credited to his or her account shall be paid to such participant as promptly as practicable after the effective date of his or her withdrawal and such participant's purchase right for the Offering Period shall be automatically terminated, and no further payroll deductions for the purchase of shares shall be made for the Purchase Interval then in progress and, unless the Employee again enrolls in the Plan in accordance with Section 4, no further payroll deductions for the purchase of shares shall be made for such Offering Period. If a participant withdraws from an Offering Period, payroll deductions shall not resume at the beginning of any future Purchase Interval in that Offering Period or in the succeeding Offering Period unless the Employee re-enrolls in the Plan in accordance with the provisions of Section 4.
- (b) A participant's withdrawal from an Offering Period shall not have any effect upon his or her eligibility to participate in any similar plan that may hereafter be adopted by the Company or in succeeding Offering Periods that commence after the termination of the Offering Period from which the participant withdraws.
- 10. <u>Termination of Employment</u>. In the event a participant ceases to be an Employee of an Employer, his or her purchase right shall immediately expire and any payroll deductions credited to such participant's account during the Offering Period but not yet used to purchase shares of Common Stock under the Plan shall be returned to such participant or, in the case of his or her death, to the person or persons entitled thereto under Section 14, and such participant's purchase right shall be automatically terminated.
  - 11. <u>Interest</u>. No interest shall accrue on the payroll deductions of a participant in the Plan.

### 12. Stock.

- (a) Subject to adjustment upon changes in capitalization of the Company as provided in Section 18, the maximum number of shares of Common Stock which shall be made available for sale under the Plan shall be 3,950,000 shares plus the 108,000 shares which have been reserved but not issued under the Company's 1995 Employee Stock Purchase Plan as of the date of its termination.
- (b) Shares of Common Stock to be delivered to a participant under the Plan shall be registered in the name of the participant or in the name of the participant and his or her spouse.
- 13. <u>Administration</u>. The Administrator shall administer the Plan and shall have full and exclusive discretionary authority to construe, interpret and apply the terms of the Plan, to determine eligibility and to adjudicate all disputed claims filed under the Plan. Every finding, decision and determination made by the Administrator shall, to the full extent permitted by law, be final and binding upon all parties.

### 14. Designation of Beneficiary.

- (a) A participant may designate a beneficiary who is to receive any shares of Common Stock and cash, if any, from the participant's account under the Plan in the event of such participant's death subsequent to an Purchase Date on which the purchase right is exercised but prior to delivery to such participant of such shares and cash. In addition, a participant may designate a beneficiary who is to receive any cash from the participant's account under the Plan in the event of such participant's death prior to exercise of the purchase right. If a participant is married and the designated beneficiary is not the spouse, spousal consent shall be required for such designation to be effective.
- (b) In the event of the death of a participant and in the absence of a beneficiary validly designated under the Plan who is living at the time of such participant's death, the Company shall deliver such shares and/or cash to the executor or administrator of the estate of the participant, or if no such executor or administrator has been appointed (to the knowledge of the Company), the Company, in its discretion, may deliver such shares and/or cash to the spouse or to any one or more dependents or relatives of the participant, or if no spouse, dependent or relative is known to the Company, then to such other person as the Company may designate.
  - (c) All beneficiary designations under this Section 14 shall be made in such form and manner as the Administrator may prescribe from time to time.
- 15. <u>Transferability</u>. Neither payroll deductions credited to a participant's account nor any rights with regard to the exercise of a purchase right or to receive shares of Common Stock under the Plan may be assigned, transferred, pledged or otherwise disposed of in any way (other than by will, the laws of descent and distribution or as provided in Section 14) by the participant. Any such attempt at assignment, transfer, pledge or other disposition shall be without effect, except that the Company may treat such act as an election to withdraw from an Offering Period in accordance with Section 9.
- 16. <u>Use of Funds</u>. All payroll deductions received or held by the Company under the Plan may be used by the Company for any corporate purpose, and the Company shall not be obligated to segregate such payroll deductions. Until shares of Common Stock are issued under the Plan (as evidenced by the appropriate entry on the books of the Company or of a duly authorized transfer agent of the Company), a participant shall only have the rights of an unsecured creditor with respect to such shares.
- 17. Reports . Individual accounts shall be maintained for each participant in the Plan. Statements of account shall be given to participating Employees at least annually, which statements shall set forth the amounts of payroll deductions, the Purchase Price, the number of shares of Common Stock purchased and the remaining cash balance, if any.
  - 18. Adjustments, Dissolution, Liquidation, Merger or Change of Control.
- (a) <u>Adjustments</u>. In the event that any dividend or other distribution (whether in the form of cash, Common Stock, other securities, or other property), recapitalization, stock split, reverse stock split, reorganization, merger, consolidation, split-up, spin-off, combination, repurchase, or exchange of

Common Stock or other securities of the Company, or other change in the corporate structure of the Company affecting the Common Stock such that an adjustment is determined by the Administrator (in its sole discretion) to be appropriate in order to prevent dilution or enlargement of the benefits or potential benefits intended to be made available under the Plan, then the Administrator shall, in such manner as it may deem equitable, adjust the number and class of Common Stock which may be delivered under the Plan, the Purchase Price per share and the number of shares of Common Stock covered by each purchase right under the Plan which has not yet been exercised, and the numerical limits of Section 6.

- (b) <u>Dissolution or Liquidation</u>. In the event of the proposed dissolution or liquidation of the Company, the Offering Period then in progress shall be shortened by setting a new Purchase Date (the "New Purchase Date"), and shall terminate immediately prior to the consummation of such proposed dissolution or liquidation, unless provided otherwise by the Board. The New Purchase Date shall be before the date of the Company's proposed dissolution or liquidation. The Board shall notify each participant in writing, at least ten (10) business days prior to the New Purchase Date, that the Purchase Date for the participant's purchase right has been changed to the New Purchase Date and that the participant's purchase right shall be exercised automatically on the New Purchase Date, unless prior to such date the participant has withdrawn from the Offering Period as provided in Section 9.
- (c) Merger or Change of Control. In the event of a merger of the Company with or into another corporation or a Change of Control, each outstanding purchase right shall be assumed or an equivalent purchase right substituted by the successor corporation or a Parent or Subsidiary of the successor corporation. In the event that the successor corporation refuses to assume or substitute for the purchase right, the Purchase Interval then in progress shall be shortened by setting a new Purchase Date (the "New Purchase Date") and the Offering Period then in progress shall end on the New Purchase Date. The New Purchase Date shall be before the date of the Company's proposed merger or Change of Control. The Administrator shall notify each participant in writing, at least ten (10) business days prior to the New Purchase Date, that the Purchase Date for the participant's purchase right has been changed to the New Purchase Date and that the participant's purchase right shall be exercised automatically on the New Purchase Date, unless prior to such date the participant has withdrawn from the Offering Period as provided in Section 9.

### 19. Amendment or Termination .

(a) The Administrator may at any time and for any reason terminate or amend the Plan. Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, no such termination can affect purchase rights previously granted under the Plan, provided that an Offering Period may be terminated by the Administrator on any Purchase Date if the Administrator determines that the termination of the Plan is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders. Except as provided in Section 18 and this Section 19, no amendment may make any change in any purchase right theretofore granted which adversely affects the rights of any participant. To the extent necessary to comply with Section 423 of the Code (or any successor rule or provision or any other applicable law, regulation or stock exchange rule), the Company shall obtain stockholder approval in such a manner and to such a degree as required.

- (b) Without stockholder consent and without regard to whether any participant rights may be considered to have been "adversely affected," the Administrator shall be entitled to change the Offering Periods, limit the frequency and/or number of changes in the amount withheld during an Offering Period, establish the exchange ratio applicable to amounts withheld in a currency other than U.S. dollars, permit payroll withholding in excess of the amount designated by a participant in order to adjust for delays or mistakes in the Company's processing of properly completed withholding elections, establish reasonable waiting and adjustment periods and/or accounting and crediting procedures to ensure that amounts applied toward the purchase of Common Stock for each participant properly correspond with amounts withheld from the participant's Compensation, and establish such other limitations or procedures as the Administrator determines in its sole discretion advisable which are consistent with the Plan.
- (c) In the event the Administrator determines that the ongoing operation of the Plan may result in unfavorable financial accounting consequences, the Board may, in its discretion and, to the extent necessary or desirable, modify or amend the Plan to reduce or eliminate such accounting consequence including, but not limited to:
  - (i) altering the Purchase Price for any Offering Period including an Offering Period underway at the time of the change in Purchase Price;
- (ii) shortening any Offering Period so that Offering Period ends on a new Purchase Date, including an Offering Period underway at the time of the Board action; and
  - (iii) allocating shares.

Such modifications or amendments shall not require stockholder approval or the consent of any Plan participants.

- 20. <u>Notices</u>. All notices or other communications by a participant to the Company under or in connection with the Plan shall be deemed to have been duly given when received in the form specified by the Company at the location, or by the person, designated by the Company for the receipt thereof.
- 21. <u>Conditions Upon Issuance of Shares</u>. Shares of Common Stock shall not be issued with respect to a purchase right under the Plan unless the exercise of such purchase right and the issuance and delivery of such shares pursuant thereto shall comply with all applicable provisions of law, domestic or foreign, including, without limitation, the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, including the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, the Exchange Act and the requirements of any stock exchange upon which the shares may then be listed, and shall be further subject to the approval of counsel for the Company with respect to such compliance.

As a condition to the exercise of a purchase right, the Company may require the person exercising such purchase right to represent and warrant at the time of any such exercise that the shares are being purchased only for investment and without any present intention to sell or distribute such shares if, in the opinion of counsel for the Company, such a representation is required by any of the aforementioned applicable provisions of law.

- 22. <u>Term of Plan</u>. The Plan shall become effective upon the earlier to occur of its adoption by the Board or its approval by the stockholders of the Company. It shall continue in effect until terminated pursuant to Section 19.
- 23. <u>Automatic Transfer to Low Price Offering Period</u>. To the extent permitted by any applicable laws, regulations, or stock exchange rules if the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock on any Purchase Date in an Offering Period is lower than the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock on the Enrollment Date of such Offering Period, then all participants in such Offering Period shall be automatically withdrawn from such Offering Period immediately after the exercise of their purchase right on such Purchase Date and automatically re-enrolled in the immediately following Offering Period and the current Offering Period shall automatically terminate after such purchase of shares on the Purchase Date. The Administrator may shorten the duration of such new Offering Period within five (5) business days following the start date of such new Offering Period.

## APPENDIX

The following definitions shall be in effect under the Plan:

## Definitions .

- (a) "Administrator" means the Board or any committee thereof designated by the Board in accordance with Section 13.
- (b) "Board" means the Board of Directors of the Company.
- (c) "Change of Control" means the occurrence of any of the following events:
- (i) Any "person" (as such term is used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act) becomes the "beneficial owner" (as defined in Rule 13d-3 of the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of securities of the Company representing fifty percent (50%) or more of the total voting power represented by the Company's then outstanding voting securities; or
  - (ii) The consummation of the sale or disposition by the Company of all or substantially all of the Company's assets; or
- (iii) The consummation of a merger or consolidation of the Company, with any other corporation, other than a merger or consolidation which would result in the voting securities of the Company outstanding immediately prior thereto continuing to represent (either by remaining outstanding or by being converted into voting securities of the surviving entity or its parent) at least fifty percent (50%) of the total voting power represented by the voting securities of the Company, or such surviving entity or its parent outstanding immediately after such merger or consolidation.
- (iv) A change in the composition of the Board, as a result of which fewer than a majority of the Directors are Incumbent Directors. "Incumbent Directors" means Directors who either (A) are Directors as of the effective date of the Plan (pursuant to Section 22), or (B) are elected, or nominated for election, to the Board with the affirmative votes of at least a majority of those Directors whose election or nomination was not in connection with any transaction described in subsections (i), (ii) or (iii) or in connection with an actual or threatened proxy contest relating to the election of Directors of the Company.
  - (d) "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
  - (e) "Common Stock" means the common stock of the Company.
  - (f) "Company" means Intevac, Inc., a California corporation.
- (g) "Compensation" means an Employee's base straight time gross earnings, but exclusive of payments for commissions, overtime, shift premium and other compensation.
- (h) "Designated Subsidiary" means any Subsidiary that has been designated by the Administrator from time to time in its sole discretion as eligible to participate in the Plan.

- (i) "Director" means a member of the Board.
- (j) "Employee" means any individual who is a common law employee of an Employer and is customarily employed for at least twenty (20) hours per week and more than five (5) months in any calendar year by the Employer. For purposes of the Plan, the employment relationship shall be treated as continuing intact while the individual is on sick leave or other leave of absence approved by the Company. Where the period of leave exceeds 90 days and the individual's right to reemployment is not guaranteed either by statute or by contract, the employment relationship shall be deemed to have terminated on the 91st day of such leave.
  - (k) "Employer" means any one or all of the Company and its Designated Subsidiaries.
  - (l) "Enrollment Date" means the first Trading Day of each Offering Period.
  - (m) "Entry Date" means the Enrollment Date or Semi-Annual Entry Date on which an individual becomes a participant in the Plan.
  - (n) "Exchange Act "means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
  - (o) "Fair Market Value" means, as of any date, the value of Common Stock determined as follows:
- (i) If the Common Stock is listed on any established stock exchange or a national market system, including without limitation the Nasdaq National Market or The Nasdaq SmallCap Market of The Nasdaq Stock Market, its Fair Market Value shall be the closing sales price for the Common Stock (or the closing bid, if no sales were reported) as quoted on such exchange or system on the date of determination, as reported in *The Wall Street Journal* or such other source as the Administrator deems reliable, or;
- (ii) If the Common Stock is regularly quoted by a recognized securities dealer but selling prices are not reported, its Fair Market Value shall be the mean of the closing bid and asked prices for the Common Stock on the date of determination, as reported in *The Wall Street Journal* or such other source as the Administrator deems reliable, or;
- (iii) In the absence of an established market for the Common Stock, its Fair Market Value shall be determined in good faith by the Administrator.
- (p) "Offering Periods" means the successive periods of approximately twenty-four (24) months, each comprised of one or more successive Purchase Intervals. The duration and timing of Offering Periods may be changed pursuant to Section 3 of this Plan.
  - $(q) \ ``\underline{Parent}" \ means \ a \ ``parent \ corporation," \ whether \ now \ or \ hereafter \ existing, \ as \ defined \ in \ Section \ 424(e) \ of \ the \ Code.$
  - (r) "Plan" means this 2003 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.

(s) "Purchase Date" means the last Trading Day in January and July of each year. The first Purchase Date under the Plan shall be January 30, 2004.

- (t) "Purchase Interval" shall mean the approximately six (6) month period running from the first Trading Day in February of each year through the last Trading Day in July of each year or from the first Trading Day in August of each year through the last Trading Day in January of the following year. However, the initial Purchase Interval shall commence on the Enrollment Date of the first Offering Period and end on the last Trading Day in January 2004.
- (u) "Purchase Price" means, for each participant, an amount equal to eighty-five percent (85%) of the Fair Market Value of a share of Common Stock on (i) the Participant's Entry Date into that Offering Period, or (ii) on the Purchase Date, whichever is lower; provided however, that the Purchase Price may be adjusted by the Administrator pursuant to Section 19.
- (v) " <u>Semi-Annual Entry Date</u>" means the first Trading Day of each Purchase Interval provided that such Trading Day is not an Enrollment Date.
  - (w) "Subsidiary" means a "subsidiary corporation," whether now or hereafter existing, as defined in Section 424(f) of the Code.
  - (x) "Trading Day" means a day on which the U.S. national stock exchanges and the Nasdaq System are open for trading.

## INTEVAC, INC.

## 2012 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN

# AS AMENDED, MARCH 15, 2017

- 1. Purposes of the Plan. The purposes of this Plan are:
  - to attract and retain the best available personnel for positions of substantial responsibility,
  - to provide incentive to Employees, Directors and Consultants, and
  - to promote the success of the Company's business.

The Plan permits the grant of Incentive Stock Options, Nonstatutory Stock Options, Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units, Stock Appreciation Rights, Performance Bonus Awards, Performance Units and Performance Shares.

- 2. <u>Definitions</u>. As used herein, the following definitions will apply:
  - (a) "Administrator" means the Board or any of its Committees as will be administering the Plan, in accordance with Section 4 of the Plan.
- (b) "Applicable Laws" means the requirements relating to the administration of equity-based awards under U.S. state corporate laws, U.S. federal and state securities laws, the Code, any stock exchange or quotation system on which the Common Stock is listed or quoted and the applicable laws of any foreign country or jurisdiction where Awards are, or will be, granted under the Plan.
- (c) "Award" means, individually or collectively, a grant under the Plan of Options, Stock Appreciation Rights, Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units, Performance Bonus Awards, Performance Units or Performance Shares.
- (d) "Award Agreement" means the written or electronic agreement setting forth the terms and provisions applicable to each Award granted under the Plan. The Award Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan.
- (e) "Award Transfer Program" means any program instituted by the Administrator that would permit Participants the opportunity to transfer for value any outstanding Awards to a financial institution or other person or entity approved by the Administrator. A transfer for "value" shall not be deemed to occur under this Plan where an Award is transferred by a Participant for bona fide estate planning purposes to a trust or other testamentary vehicle approved by the Administrator.
  - (f) "Board" means the Board of Directors of the Company.

- (g) "Change in Control" means the occurrence of any of the following events:
- (i) A change in the ownership of the Company which occurs on the date that any one person, or more than one person acting as a group ("
  Person"), acquires ownership of the stock of the Company that, together with the stock held by such Person, constitutes more than fifty percent (50%) of the total voting power of the stock of the Company; provided, however, that for purposes of this subsection, the acquisition of additional stock by any one Person, who is considered to own more than fifty percent (50%) of the total voting power of the stock of the Company will not be considered a Change in Control; or
- (ii) A change in the effective control of the Company which occurs on the date that a majority of members of the Board is replaced during any twelve (12) month period by Directors whose appointment or election is not endorsed by a majority of the members of the Board prior to the date of the appointment or election. For purposes of this clause (ii), if any Person is considered to be in effective control of the Company, the acquisition of additional control of the Company by the same Person will not be considered a Change in Control; or
- (iii) A change in the ownership of a substantial portion of the Company's assets which occurs on the date that any Person acquires (or has acquired during the twelve (12) month period ending on the date of the most recent acquisition by such person or persons) assets from the Company that have a total gross fair market value equal to or more than fifty percent (50%) of the total gross fair market value of all of the assets of the Company immediately prior to such acquisition or acquisitions; provided, however, that for purposes of this subsection (iii), the following will not constitute a change in the ownership of a substantial portion of the Company's assets: (A) a transfer to an entity that is controlled by the Company's stockholders immediately after the transfer, or (B) a transfer of assets by the Company to: (1) a stockholder of the Company (immediately before the asset transfer) in exchange for or with respect to the Company's stock, (2) an entity, fifty percent (50%) or more of the total value or voting power of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by the Company, (3) a Person, that owns, directly or indirectly, fifty percent (50%) or more of the total value or voting power of all the outstanding stock of the Company, or (4) an entity, at least fifty percent (50%) of the total value or voting power of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by a Person described in this subsection (iii)(B)(3). For purposes of this subsection (iii), gross fair market value means the value of the assets of the Company, or the value of the assets being disposed of, determined without regard to any liabilities associated with such assets.

For purposes of this definition, persons will be considered to be acting as a group if they are owners of a corporation that enters into a merger, consolidation, purchase or acquisition of stock, or similar business transaction with the Company.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, a transaction will not be deemed a Change in Control unless the transaction qualifies as a change in control event within the meaning of Section 409A.

Further and for the avoidance of doubt, a transaction will not constitute a Change in Control if: (i) its sole purpose is to change the state of the Company's incorporation, or (ii) its sole purpose is to create a holding company that will be owned in substantially the same proportions by the persons who held the Company's securities immediately before such transaction.

- (h) "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. Reference to a specific section of the Code or regulation thereunder shall include such section or regulation, any valid regulation promulgated under such section, and any comparable provision of any future legislation or regulation amending, supplementing or superseding such section or regulation.
- (i) "Committee" means a committee of Directors or of other individuals satisfying Applicable Laws appointed by the Board, or a duly authorized committee of the Board, in accordance with Section 4 hereof.
  - (j) "Common Stock" means the common stock of the Company.
  - (k) "Company" means Intevac, Inc., a Delaware corporation, or any successor thereto.
  - (1) "Consultant" means any natural person, including an advisor, engaged by the Company or a Parent or Subsidiary to render services to such entity.
- (m) "<u>Determination Date</u>" means the latest possible date that will not jeopardize the qualification of an Award granted under the Plan as "performance-based compensation" under Section 162(m) of the Code.
  - (n) "Director" means a member of the Board.
- (o) "<u>Disability</u>" means total and permanent disability as defined in Section 22(e)(3) of the Code, provided that in the case of Awards other than Incentive Stock Options, the Administrator in its discretion may determine whether a permanent and total disability exists in accordance with uniform and non-discriminatory standards adopted by the Administrator from time to time.
- (p) "Employee" means any person, including Officers and Directors, employed by the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary of the Company. Neither service as a Director nor payment of a director's fee by the Company will be sufficient to constitute "employment" by the Company.
  - (q) "Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
- (r) "Exchange Program" means a program under which (i) outstanding awards are surrendered or cancelled in exchange for awards of the same type (which may have higher or lower exercise prices and different terms), awards of a different type, and/or cash, (ii) Participants would have the opportunity to participate in an Award Transfer Program, and/or (iii) the exercise price of an outstanding Award is reduced. The Administrator will determine the terms and conditions of any Exchange Program in its sole discretion.
  - (s) "Fair Market Value" means, as of any date, the value of Common Stock determined as follows:
- (i) If the Common Stock is listed on any established stock exchange or a national market system, including without limitation the NASDAQ Global Select Market, the

NASDAQ Global Market or the NASDAQ Capital Market of The NASDAQ Stock Market, or the New York Stock Exchange, its Fair Market Value will be the closing sales price for such stock (or the closing bid, if no sales were reported) as quoted on such exchange or system on the day of determination, as reported in *The Wall Street Journal* or such other source as the Administrator deems reliable;

- (ii) If the Common Stock is regularly quoted by a recognized securities dealer but selling prices are not reported, the Fair Market Value of a Share will be the mean between the high bid and low asked prices for the Common Stock on the day of determination (or, if no bids and asks were reported on that date, as applicable, on the last trading date such bids and asks were reported), as reported in *The Wall Street Journal* or such other source as the Administrator deems reliable; or
- (iii) In the absence of an established market for the Common Stock, the Fair Market Value will be determined in good faith by the Administrator.
  - (t) "Fiscal Year" means the fiscal year of the Company.
- (u) "Incentive Stock Option" means an Option that by its terms qualifies and is otherwise intended to qualify as an incentive stock option within the meaning of Section 422 of the Code and the regulations promulgated thereunder.
  - (v) "Inside Director" means a Director who is an Employee.
  - (w) "Nonstatutory Stock Option" means an Option that by its terms does not qualify or is not intended to qualify as an Incentive Stock Option.
- (x) "Officer" means a person who is an officer of the Company within the meaning of Section 16 of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.
  - (y) "Option" means a stock option granted pursuant to the Plan.
  - (z) "Outside Director" means a Director who is not an Employee.
  - (aa) "Parent" means a "parent corporation," whether now or hereafter existing, as defined in Section 424(e) of the Code.
  - (bb) "Participant" means the holder of an outstanding Award.
- (cc) "Performance-Based Award" means any Award that are subject to the terms and conditions set forth in Section 12. All Performance-Based Awards are intended to qualify as qualified performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code.
  - (dd) "Performance Bonus Award" means a cash award set forth in Section 11.
- (ee) "Performance Goals" means the goal(s) (or combined goal(s)) determined by the Administrator (in its discretion) to be applicable to a Participant with respect to an Award. As determined by the Administrator, the Performance Goals applicable to an Award may provide for a

targeted level or levels of achievement using one or more of the following measures: (a) cost of sales as a percentage of sales, (b) customer orders, (c) customer satisfaction, (d) earnings per share, (e) financial strategic initiatives, (f) free cash flow, (g) manufacturing cost improvements, (h) market development, (i) market share, (j) marketing and sales expenses as a percentage of sales, (k) net income as a percentage of sales, (l) operating margin, (m) organizational strategic initiatives, (n) operational improvements, (o) product development, (p) profit and/or profitability, (q) quality, (r) revenue, (s) total shareholder return and (t) working capital. The Performance Goals may differ from Participant to Participant and from Award to Award. Any criteria used may be measured, as applicable, (i) in absolute terms, (ii) in combination with another Performance Goal or Goals (for example, but not by way of limitation, as a ratio or matrix), (iii) in relative terms (including, but not limited to, results for other periods, passage of time and/or against another company or companies or an index or indices), (iv) on a per-share basis, (v) against the performance of the Company as a whole or a segment of the Company and/or (vi) on a pre-tax or after-tax basis. Prior to the Determination Date, the Administrator shall determine whether any element(s) or item(s) shall be included in or excluded from the calculation of any Performance Goal with respect to any Participants and whether a Performance Goal shall be measured in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") or a basis other than GAAP.

- (ff) <u>Performance Period</u>" means the time period of any Fiscal Year or such longer period as determined by the Administrator in its sole discretion during which the performance objectives must be met.
- (gg) "Performance Share" means an Award denominated in Shares which may be earned in whole or in part upon attainment of performance goals or other vesting criteria as the Administrator may determine pursuant to Section 10.
- (hh) "Performance Unit" means an Award which may be earned in whole or in part upon attainment of performance goals or other vesting criteria as the Administrator may determine and which may be settled for cash, Shares or other securities or a combination of the foregoing pursuant to Section 10.
- (ii) "Period of Restriction" means the period during which Restricted Stock Units, Performance Shares, Performance Units and/or the transfer of Shares of Restricted Stock are subject to restrictions and therefore, the Shares are subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture. Such restrictions may be based on the passage of time, continued service, the achievement of target levels of performance, the achievement of Performance Goals, or the occurrence of other events as determined by the Administrator.
  - (jj) "Plan" means this 2012 Equity Incentive Plan.
- (kk) "Restricted Stock" means Shares issued pursuant to a Restricted Stock award under Section 7 of the Plan, or issued pursuant to the early exercise of an Option.
- (Il) "Restricted Stock Unit" means a bookkeeping entry representing an amount equal to the Fair Market Value of one Share, granted pursuant to Section 8. Each Restricted Stock Unit represents an unfunded and unsecured obligation of the Company.

- (mm) "Rule 16b-3" means Rule 16b-3 of the Exchange Act or any successor to Rule 16b-3, as in effect when discretion is being exercised with respect to the Plan.
  - (nn) "Section 16(b)" means Section 16(b) of the Exchange Act.
- (oo) "Section 409A" means Section 409A of the Code, and any proposed, temporary or final Treasury Regulations and Internal Revenue Service guidance thereunder, as each may be amended from time to time.
  - (pp) "Service Provider" means an Employee, Director or Consultant.
  - (qq) "Share" means a share of the Common Stock, as adjusted in accordance with Section 15 of the Plan.
- (rr) "Stock Appreciation Right" or "SAR" means an Award, granted alone or in connection with an Option, that pursuant to Section 9 is designated as a Stock Appreciation Right.
  - (ss) "Subsidiary" means a "subsidiary corporation," whether now or hereafter existing, as defined in Section 424(f) of the Code.

#### 3. Stock Subject to the Plan.

- (a) Stock Subject to the Plan. Subject to the provisions of Section 15 of the Plan, the maximum aggregate number of Shares that may be issued under the Plan is 4,000,000 Shares, plus (i) any Shares that, as of the date stockholders initially approve the Plan, have been reserved but not issued pursuant to any awards granted under the 2004 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2004 Plan") and are not subject to any awards granted thereunder, and (ii) any Shares subject to stock options or similar awards granted under the 2004 Plan and/or the 1995 Stock Option/Stock Issuance Plan (the "1995 Plan") that, after the date stockholders initially approve the Plan, expire or otherwise terminate without having been exercised in full and Shares issued pursuant to awards granted under the 2004 Plan and/or the 1995 Plan that, after the date stockholders initially approve the Plan, are forfeited to or repurchased by the Company, with the maximum number of Shares to be added to the 2012 Plan pursuant to clauses (i) and (ii) above equal to 4,063,305 Shares. The Shares may be authorized, but unissued, or reacquired Common Stock. Any Shares subject to an Award with a per Share exercise (or purchase) price equal to or greater than 100% of Fair Market Value on the date of grant shall be counted against the numerical limits of this Section 3 as one (1) Share for every one (1) Share subject thereto. Except as provided in the previous sentence, any Shares subject to any other Award, including specifically any Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Unit, Performance Unit, Performance Shares, or any other Award with a per Share exercise (or purchase) price lower than 100% of Fair Market Value on the date of grant, shall be counted against the numerical limits of this Section 3 as two (2) Shares for every one (1) Share returned to or deemed not issued from the Plan pursuant to this Section 3. The Shares may be authorized, but unissued, or reacquired Common Stock.
- (b) <u>Lapsed Awards</u>. If an Award expires or becomes unexercisable without having been exercised in full, is surrendered pursuant to an Exchange Program, or, with respect to Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units, Performance Units or Performance Shares, is forfeited to or repurchased by the Company due to failure to vest, the unpurchased Shares (or for Awards other

than Options or Stock Appreciation Rights the forfeited or repurchased Shares), which were subject thereto will become available for future grant or sale under the Plan (unless the Plan has terminated). Upon exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right settled in Shares, the gross number of Shares covered by the portion of the Award so exercised, whether or not actually issued pursuant to such exercise will cease to be available under the Plan. Shares that have actually been issued under the Plan under any Award will not be returned to the Plan and will not become available for future distribution under the Plan; provided, however, that if Shares issued pursuant to Awards of Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units, Performance Shares or Performance Units are repurchased by the Company or are forfeited to the Company, such Shares will become available for future grant under the Plan. Shares used to pay the exercise price or purchase of an Award or to satisfy the tax withholdings related to an Award will not become available for future grant or sale under the Plan. To the extent an Award under the Plan is paid out in cash rather than Shares, such cash payment will not result in reducing the number of Shares available for issuance under the Plan. Notwithstanding anything in the Plan or any Award Agreement to the contrary, Shares actually issued pursuant to Awards transferred under any Award Transfer Program will not be again available for grant under the Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing and, subject to adjustment as provided in Section 15, the maximum number of Shares that may be issued upon the exercise of Incentive Stock Options will equal the aggregate Share number stated in Section 3(a), plus, to the extent allowable under Section 422 of the Code and the Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder, any Shares that become available for issuance under the Plan pursuant to this Section 3(b).

(c) <u>Share Reserve</u>. The Company, during the term of this Plan, will at all times reserve and keep available such number of Shares as will be sufficient to satisfy the requirements of the Plan.

## 4. Administration of the Plan.

- (a) Procedure.
  - (i) Multiple Administrative Bodies. Different Committees with respect to different groups of Service Providers may administer the Plan.
- (ii) <u>Section 162(m)</u>. To the extent that the Administrator determines it to be desirable to qualify Awards granted hereunder as "performance-based compensation" within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code, the Plan will be administered by a Committee of two (2) or more "outside directors" within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code.
- (iii) <u>Rule 16b-3</u>. To the extent desirable to qualify transactions hereunder as exempt under Rule 16b-3, the transactions contemplated hereunder will be structured to satisfy the requirements for exemption under Rule 16b-3.
- (iv) Other Administration. Other than as provided above, the Plan will be administered by (A) the Board or (B) a Committee, which committee will be constituted to satisfy Applicable Laws.
- (v) <u>Delegation of Authority for Day-to-Day Administration</u>. Except to the extent prohibited by Applicable Law, the Administrator may delegate to one or more individuals the day-to-day administration of the Plan and any of the functions assigned to it in this Plan. Such delegation may be revoked at any time.

- (b) <u>Powers of the Administrator</u>. Subject to the provisions of the Plan, and in the case of a Committee, subject to the specific duties delegated by the Board to such Committee, the Administrator will have the authority, in its discretion:
  - (i) to determine the Fair Market Value;
  - (ii) to select the Service Providers to whom Awards may be granted hereunder;
  - (iii) to determine the number of Shares to be covered by each Award granted hereunder;
  - (iv) to approve forms of Award Agreements for use under the Plan;
- (v) to determine the terms and conditions, not inconsistent with the terms of the Plan, of any Award granted hereunder. Such terms and conditions include, but are not limited to, the exercise price, the time or times when Awards may be exercised (which may be based on performance criteria), any vesting acceleration or waiver of forfeiture restrictions, and any restriction or limitation regarding any Award or the Shares relating thereto, based in each case on such factors as the Administrator will determine;
- (vi) to determine the terms and conditions of any Exchange Program and/or Award Transfer Program and with the consent of the Company's stockholders, to institute an Exchange Program and/or Award Transfer Program (provided that the Administrator may not institute an Exchange Program and/or Award Transfer Program without first receiving the consent of the Company's stockholders);
  - (vii) to construe and interpret the terms of the Plan and Awards granted pursuant to the Plan;
- (viii) to prescribe, amend and rescind rules and regulations relating to the Plan, including rules and regulations relating to sub-plans established for the purpose of satisfying applicable foreign laws and/or for qualifying for favorable tax treatment under applicable foreign laws;
- (ix) to modify or amend each Award (subject to Section 20 of the Plan), including but not limited to the discretionary authority to extend the post-termination exercisability period of Awards and to extend the maximum term of an Option (subject to Section 6(b) of the Plan regarding Incentive Stock Options);
  - (x) to allow Participants to satisfy withholding tax obligations in such manner as prescribed in Section 16 of the Plan;

- (xi) to authorize any person to execute on behalf of the Company any instrument required to effect the grant of an Award previously granted by the Administrator pursuant to such procedures as the Administrator may determine;
- (xii) to allow a Participant, in compliance with all Applicable Laws including, but not limited to, Section 409A, to defer the receipt of the payment of cash or the delivery of Shares that would otherwise be due to such Participant under an Award; and
  - (xiii) to determine whether Awards will be settled in Shares, cash or in any combination thereof;
- (xiv) to impose such restrictions, conditions or limitations as it determines appropriate as to the timing and manner of any resales by a Participant or other subsequent transfers by the Participant of any Shares issued as a result of or under an Award, including without limitation, (A) restrictions under an insider trading policy, and (B) restrictions as to the use of a specified brokerage firm for such resales or other transfers;
- (xv) to require that the Participant's rights, payments and benefits with respect to an Award (including amounts received upon the settlement or exercise of an Award) shall be subject to reduction, cancellation, forfeiture or recoupment upon the occurrence of certain specified events, in addition to any otherwise applicable vesting or performance conditions of an Award, as may be specified in an Award Agreement at the time of the Award, or later if (A) Applicable Laws require the Company to adopt a policy requiring such reduction, cancellation, forfeiture or recoupment, or (B) pursuant to an amendment of an outstanding Award; and
  - (xvi) to make all other determinations deemed necessary or advisable for administering the Plan.
- (c) <u>Effect of Administrator's Decision</u>. The Administrator's decisions, determinations and interpretations will be final and binding on all Participants and any other holders of Awards and shall be given the maximum deference permitted by law.
- 5. <u>Eligibility</u>. Nonstatutory Stock Options, Stock Appreciation Rights, Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units, Performance Bonus Awards, Performance Shares and Performance Units may be granted to Service Providers. Incentive Stock Options may be granted only to Employees.
  - 6. Stock Options.

## (a) Limitations.

(i) Each Option will be designated in the Award Agreement as either an Incentive Stock Option or a Nonstatutory Stock Option. However, notwithstanding such designation, to the extent that the aggregate Fair Market Value of the Shares with respect to which Incentive Stock Options are exercisable for the first time by the Participant during any calendar year (under all plans of the Company and any Parent or Subsidiary) exceeds one hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000), such Options will be treated as Nonstatutory Stock Options. For purposes of this Section 6(a), Incentive Stock Options will be taken into account in the order in which they were granted. The Fair Market Value of the Shares will be determined as of the time the Option with respect to such Shares is granted.

- (ii) The Administrator will have complete discretion to determine the number of Shares subject to an Option granted to any Participant, provided that, subject to the provisions of Section 15, during any Fiscal Year, the number of Shares covered by Options granted to any one Service Provider will not exceed more than four hundred twenty-five thousand (425,000) Shares; provided, however, that in connection with his or her initial service, a Service Provider may be granted Options covering up to an additional six hundred thousand (600,000) Shares in the Fiscal Year in which his or her service as a Service Provider first commences.
- (b) <u>Term of Option</u>. The term of each Option will be stated in the Award Agreement; provided, however, that the term will be no more than ten (10) years from the date of grant hereof. In the case of an Incentive Stock Option, the term will be ten (10) years from the date of grant or such shorter term as may be provided in the Award Agreement. Moreover, in the case of an Incentive Stock Option granted to a Participant who, at the time the Incentive Stock Option is granted, owns stock representing more than ten percent (10%) of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary, the term of the Incentive Stock Option will be five (5) years from the date of grant or such shorter term as may be provided in the Award Agreement.

## (c) Option Exercise Price and Consideration.

- (i) Exercise Price. The per share exercise price for the Shares to be issued pursuant to exercise of an Option will be determined by the Administrator, subject to the following:
  - (1) In the case of an Incentive Stock Option
- (A) granted to an Employee who, at the time the Incentive Stock Option is granted, owns stock representing more than ten percent (10%) of the voting power of all classes of stock of the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary, the per Share exercise price will be no less than one hundred ten percent (110%) of the Fair Market Value per Share on the date of grant.
- (B) granted to any Employee other than an Employee described in paragraph (A) immediately above, the per Share exercise price will be no less than one hundred percent (100%) of the Fair Market Value per Share on the date of grant.
- (2) In the case of a Nonstatutory Stock Option, the per Share exercise price will be no less than one hundred percent (100%) of the Fair Market Value per Share on the date of grant.
- (3) Notwithstanding the foregoing, Options may be granted with a per Share exercise price of less than one hundred percent (100%) of the Fair Market Value per Share on the date of grant pursuant to a transaction described in, and in a manner consistent with, Section 424(a) of the Code.

(ii) Waiting Period and Exercise Dates. At the time an Option is granted, the Administrator will fix the period within which the Option may be exercised and will determine any conditions that must be satisfied before the Option may be exercised.

(iii) Form of Consideration. The Administrator will determine the acceptable form of consideration for exercising an Option, including the method of payment. In the case of an Incentive Stock Option, the Administrator will determine the acceptable form of consideration at the time of grant. Such consideration may consist entirely of, without limitation: (1) cash; (2) check; (3) promissory note, to the extent permitted by Applicable Laws, (4) other Shares, provided that such Shares have a Fair Market Value on the date of surrender equal to the aggregate exercise price of the Shares as to which such Option will be exercised and provided that accepting such Shares will not result in any adverse accounting consequences to the Company, as the Administrator determines in its sole discretion; (5) consideration received by the Company under a cashless exercise program (whether through a broker, net exercise program or otherwise) implemented by the Company in connection with the Plan; (6) by reduction in the amount of any Company liability to the Participant, (7) by net exercise; (8) such other consideration and method of payment for the issuance of Shares to the extent permitted by Applicable Laws; or (9) any combination of the foregoing methods of payment.

# (d) Exercise of Option.

(i) <u>Procedure for Exercise; Rights as a Stockholder</u>. Any Option granted hereunder will be exercisable according to the terms of the Plan and at such times and under such conditions as determined by the Administrator and set forth in the Award Agreement. An Option may not be exercised for a fraction of a Share.

An Option will be deemed exercised when the Company receives: (i) a notice of exercise (in such form as the Administrator may specify from time to time) from the person entitled to exercise the Option, and (ii) full payment for the Shares with respect to which the Option is exercised (together with applicable withholding taxes). Full payment may consist of any consideration and method of payment authorized by the Administrator and permitted by the Award Agreement and the Plan. Shares issued upon exercise of an Option will be issued in the name of the Participant or, if requested by the Participant, in the name of the Participant and his or her spouse. Until the Shares are issued (as evidenced by the appropriate entry on the books of the Company or of a duly authorized transfer agent of the Company), no right to vote or receive dividends or any other rights as a stockholder will exist with respect to the Shares subject to an Option, notwithstanding the exercise of the Option. The Company will issue (or cause to be issued) such Shares promptly after the Option is exercised. No adjustment will be made for a dividend or other right for which the record date is prior to the date the Shares are issued, except as provided in Section 15 of the Plan.

Exercising an Option in any manner will decrease the number of Shares thereafter available, both for purposes of the Plan and for sale under the Option, by the number of Shares as to which the Option is exercised.

(ii) <u>Termination of Relationship as a Service Provider</u>. If a Participant ceases to be a Service Provider, other than upon the Participant's termination as the result of the Participant's death or Disability, the Participant may exercise his or her Option within such period of

time as is specified in the Award Agreement to the extent that the Option is vested on the date of termination (but in no event later than the expiration of the term of such Option as set forth in the Award Agreement). In the absence of a specified time in the Award Agreement, the Option will remain exercisable for three (3) months following the Participant's termination. Unless otherwise provided by the Administrator, if on the date of termination the Participant is not vested as to his or her entire Option, the Shares covered by the unvested portion of the Option will revert to the Plan. If after termination the Participant does not exercise his or her Option within the time specified by the Administrator, the Option will terminate, and the Shares covered by such Option will revert to the Plan.

(iii) <u>Disability of Participant</u>. If a Participant ceases to be a Service Provider as a result of the Participant's Disability, the Participant may exercise his or her Option within such period of time as is specified in the Award Agreement to the extent the Option is vested on the date of termination (but in no event later than the expiration of the term of such Option as set forth in the Award Agreement). In the absence of a specified time in the Award Agreement, the Option will remain exercisable for twelve (12) months following the Participant's termination. Unless otherwise provided by the Administrator, if on the date of termination the Participant is not vested as to his or her entire Option, the Shares covered by the unvested portion of the Option will revert to the Plan. If after termination the Participant does not exercise his or her Option within the time specified herein, the Option will terminate, and the Shares covered by such Option will revert to the Plan.

(iv) <u>Death of Participant</u>. If a Participant dies while a Service Provider, the Option may be exercised following the Participant's death within such period of time as is specified in the Award Agreement to the extent that the Option is vested on the date of death (but in no event may the option be exercised later than the expiration of the term of such Option as set forth in the Award Agreement), by the Participant's designated beneficiary, provided such beneficiary has been designated prior to Participant's death in a form acceptable to the Administrator. If no such beneficiary has been designated by the Participant, then such Option may be exercised by the personal representative of the Participant's estate or by the person(s) to whom the Option is transferred pursuant to the Participant's will or in accordance with the laws of descent and distribution. In the absence of a specified time in the Award Agreement, the Option will remain exercisable for twelve (12) months following Participant's death. Unless otherwise provided by the Administrator, if at the time of death Participant is not vested as to his or her entire Option, the Shares covered by the unvested portion of the Option will immediately revert to the Plan. If the Option is not so exercised within the time specified herein, the Option will terminate, and the Shares covered by such Option will revert to the Plan.

#### 7. Restricted Stock.

(a) <u>Grant of Restricted Stock</u>. Subject to the terms and provisions of the Plan, the Administrator, at any time and from time to time, may grant Shares of Restricted Stock to Service Providers in such amounts as the Administrator, in its sole discretion, will determine; provided, that, subject to the provisions of Section 15, during any Fiscal Year, the number of Shares of Restricted Stock granted to any one Service Provider will not exceed more than two hundred seventy-five thousand (275,000) Shares; provided, however, that in connection with his or her initial service, a Service Provider may be granted an additional three hundred fifty thousand (350,000) Shares of Restricted Stock in the Fiscal Year in which his or her service as a Service Provider first commences.

- (b) <u>Restricted Stock Agreement</u>. Each Award of Restricted Stock will be evidenced by an Award Agreement that will specify the Period of Restriction, the number of Shares granted, and such other terms and conditions as the Administrator, in its sole discretion, will determine. Unless the Administrator determines otherwise, the Company as escrow agent will hold Shares of Restricted Stock until the restrictions on such Shares have lapsed.
- (c) <u>Transferability</u>. Except as provided in this Section 7 or the Award Agreement, Shares of Restricted Stock may not be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned, or otherwise alienated or hypothecated until the end of the applicable Period of Restriction.
- (d) Other Restrictions. The Administrator, in its sole discretion, may impose such other restrictions on Shares of Restricted Stock as it may deem advisable or appropriate.
- (i) <u>General Restrictions</u>. The Administrator may set restrictions based upon continued employment or service, the achievement of specific performance objectives (Company-wide, departmental, divisional, business unit, or individual), applicable federal or state securities laws, or any other basis determined by the Administrator in its discretion.
- (ii) <u>Section 162(m) Performance Restrictions</u>. For purposes of qualifying grants of Restricted Stock as "performance-based compensation" under Section 162(m) of the Code, the Administrator, in its discretion, may set restrictions based upon the achievement of Performance Goals. The Performance Goals shall be set by the Administrator on or before the Determination Date. In granting Restricted Stock which is intended to qualify under Section 162(m) of the Code, the Administrator shall follow any procedures determined by it from time to time to be necessary or appropriate to ensure qualification of the Restricted Stock under Section 162(m) of the Code (e.g., in determining the Performance Goals and certifying in writing whether the applicable Performance Goals have been achieved after the completion of the applicable Performance Period).
- (e) <u>Removal of Restrictions</u>. Except as otherwise provided in this Section 7, Shares of Restricted Stock covered by each Restricted Stock grant made under the Plan will be released from escrow as soon as practicable after the last day of the Period of Restriction or at such other time as the Administrator may determine. The Administrator, in its discretion, may accelerate the time at which any restrictions will lapse or be removed.
- (f) <u>Voting Rights</u>. During the Period of Restriction, Service Providers holding Shares of Restricted Stock granted hereunder may exercise full voting rights with respect to those Shares, unless the Administrator determines otherwise.
- (g) <u>Dividends and Other Distributions</u>. During the Period of Restriction, Service Providers holding Shares of Restricted Stock will be entitled to receive all dividends and other distributions paid with respect to such Shares, unless the Administrator provides otherwise. If any such dividends or distributions are paid in Shares, the Shares will be subject to the same restrictions on transferability and forfeitability as the Shares of Restricted Stock with respect to which they were paid.

(h) <u>Return of Restricted Stock to Company</u>. On the date set forth in the Award Agreement, the Restricted Stock for which restrictions have not lapsed will revert to the Company and, subject to Section 3, again will become available for grant under the Plan.

#### 8. Restricted Stock Units.

- (a) <u>Grant</u>. Subject to the terms and provisions of the Plan, the Administrator, at any time and from time to time, may grant Restricted Stock Units to Service Providers in such amounts as the Administrator, in its sole discretion, will determine; provided, that subject to the provisions of Section 15, during any Fiscal Year, the number of Restricted Stock Units granted to any one Service Provider will not exceed more than two hundred seventy-five thousand (275,000); provided, however, that in connection with his or her initial service, a Service Provider may be granted an additional three hundred fifty thousand (350,000) Restricted Stock Units in the Fiscal Year in which his or her service as a Service Provider first commences. After the Administrator determines that it will grant Restricted Stock Units under the Plan, it will advise the Participant in an Award Agreement of the terms, conditions, and restrictions related to the grant, including the number of Restricted Stock Units.
- (b) <u>Vesting Criteria and Other Terms</u>. The Administrator will set vesting criteria in its discretion, which, depending on the extent to which the criteria are met, will determine the number of Restricted Stock Units that will be paid out to the Participant.
- (i) <u>General Restrictions</u>. The Administrator may set vesting criteria based upon continued employment or service, the achievement of specific performance objectives (Company-wide, departmental, divisional, business unit, or individual goals (including, but not limited to, continued employment or service), applicable federal or state securities laws or any other basis determined by the Administrator in its discretion.
- (ii) <u>Section 162(m)</u> <u>Performance Restrictions</u>. For purposes of qualifying grants of Restricted Stock Units as "performance-based compensation" under Section 162(m) of the Code, the Administrator, in its discretion, may set restrictions based upon the achievement of Performance Goals. The Performance Goals shall be set by the Administrator on or before the Determination Date. In granting Restricted Stock Units that are intended to qualify under Section 162(m) of the Code, the Administrator shall follow any procedures determined by it from time to time to be necessary or appropriate to ensure qualification of the Restricted Stock Units under Section 162(m) of the Code (e.g., in determining the Performance Goals and certifying in writing whether the applicable Performance Goals have been achieved after the completion of the applicable Performance Period).
- (c) <u>Earning Restricted Stock Units</u>. Upon meeting the applicable vesting criteria, the Participant will be entitled to receive a payout as determined by the Administrator. Notwithstanding the foregoing, at any time after the grant of Restricted Stock Units, the Administrator, in its sole discretion, may reduce or waive any vesting criteria that must be met to receive a payout.

- (d) Form and Timing of Payment. Payment of earned Restricted Stock Units will be made as soon as practicable after the date(s) determined by the Administrator and set forth in the Award Agreement; provided, however, that the timing of payment shall in all cases comply with Section 409A to the extent applicable to the Award. The Administrator, in its sole discretion, may only settle earned Restricted Stock Units in cash, Shares, or a combination of both.
- (e) <u>Cancellation</u>. On the date set forth in the Award Agreement, all unearned Restricted Stock Units will be forfeited to the Company and, subject to Section 3, again will become available for grant under the Plan.

## 9. Stock Appreciation Rights.

- (a) <u>Grant of Stock Appreciation Rights</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan, a Stock Appreciation Right may be granted to Service Providers at any time and from time to time as will be determined by the Administrator, in its sole discretion.
- (b) Number of Shares. The Administrator will have complete discretion to determine the number of Stock Appreciation Rights granted to any Service Provider, provided that, subject to the provisions of Section 15, during any Fiscal Year, the number of Shares covered by Stock Appreciation Rights granted to any one Service Provider will not exceed more than four hundred twenty-five thousand (425,000) Shares; provided, however, that in connection with his or her initial service, a Service Provider may be granted SARs covering up to an additional six hundred thousand (600,000) Shares in the Fiscal Year in which his or her service as a Service Provider first commences.
- (c) Exercise Price and Other Terms. The per share exercise price for the Shares to be issued pursuant to exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right will be determined by the Administrator and will be no less than one hundred percent (100%) of the Fair Market Value per Share on the date of grant. Otherwise, the Administrator, subject to the provisions of the Plan, will have complete discretion to determine the terms and conditions of Stock Appreciation Rights granted under the Plan.
- (d) <u>Stock Appreciation Right Agreement</u>. Each Stock Appreciation Right grant will be evidenced by an Award Agreement that will specify the exercise price, the term of the Stock Appreciation Right, the conditions of exercise, and such other terms and conditions as the Administrator, in its sole discretion, will determine.
- (e) Expiration of Stock Appreciation Rights. A Stock Appreciation Right granted under the Plan will expire upon the date determined by the Administrator, in its sole discretion, and set forth in the Award Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the rules of Section 6(b) relating to the maximum term and Section 6(d) relating to exercise also will apply to Stock Appreciation Rights.
- (f) <u>Payment of Stock Appreciation Right Amount</u>. Upon exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right, a Participant will be entitled to receive payment from the Company in an amount determined by multiplying:
  - (i) The difference between the Fair Market Value of a Share on the date of exercise over the exercise price; times

(ii) The number of Shares with respect to which the Stock Appreciation Right is exercised.

At the discretion of the Administrator, the payment upon Stock Appreciation Right exercise may be in cash, in Shares of equivalent value, or in some combination thereof.

## 10. Performance Units and Performance Shares.

- (a) <u>Grant of Performance Units/Shares</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan, Performance Units and Performance Shares may be granted to Service Providers at any time and from time to time, as will be determined by the Administrator, in its sole discretion. The Administrator will have complete discretion in determining the number of Performance Units and Performance Shares granted to each Participant; provided, that subject to the provisions of Section 15, during any Fiscal Year, (a) the number of Performance Shares granted to any one Service Provider will not exceed more than two hundred seventy-five thousand (275,000); provided, however, that in connection with his or her initial service, a Service Provider first commences, and (b) no Service Provider will receive Performance Units having an initial value greater than one million five hundred thousand dollars (\$1,500,000); provided, however, that in connection with his or her initial service, a Service Provider may be granted additional Performance Units in the Fiscal Year in which his or her service as a Service Provider first commences having an initial value no greater than one million five hundred thousand dollars (\$1,500,000).
- (b) <u>Value of Performance Units/Shares</u>. Each Performance Unit will have an initial value that is established by the Administrator on or before the date of grant. Each Performance Share will have an initial value equal to the Fair Market Value of a Share on the date of grant.
- (c) <u>Performance Objectives and Other Terms</u>. The Administrator will set performance objectives or other vesting provisions (including, without limitation, continued status as a Service Provider) in its discretion which, depending on the extent to which they are met, will determine the number or value of Performance Units/Shares that will be paid out to the Service Providers. The time period during which the performance objectives or other vesting provisions must be met will be called the "Performance Period." Each Award of Performance Units/Shares will be evidenced by an Award Agreement that will specify the Performance Period, and such other terms and conditions as the Administrator, in its sole discretion, will determine.
- (i) <u>General Restrictions</u>. The Administrator may set vesting criteria based upon continued employment or service, the achievement of specific performance objectives (Company-wide, departmental, divisional, business unit, or individual goals (including, but not limited to, continued employment or service), applicable federal or state securities laws or any other basis determined by the Administrator in its discretion.
- (ii) <u>Section 162(m) Performance Restrictions</u>. For purposes of qualifying grants of Performance Shares and/or Performance Units as "performance-based compensation" under Section 162(m) of the Code, the Administrator, in its discretion, may set restrictions based

upon the achievement of Performance Goals. The Performance Goals shall be set by the Administrator on or before the Determination Date. In granting Performance Shares and/or Performance Units that are intended to qualify under Section 162(m) of the Code, the Administrator shall follow any procedures determined by it from time to time to be necessary or appropriate to ensure qualification of the Performance Shares and/or Performance Units under Section 162(m) of the Code (e.g., in determining the Performance Goals and certifying in writing whether the applicable Performance Goals have been achieved after the completion of the applicable Performance Period).

- (d) <u>Earning of Performance Units/Shares</u>. After the applicable Performance Period has ended, the holder of Performance Units/Shares will be entitled to receive a payout of the number of Performance Units/Shares earned by the Participant over the Performance Period, to be determined as a function of the extent to which the corresponding performance objectives or other vesting provisions have been achieved. After the grant of a Performance Unit/Share, the Administrator, in its sole discretion, may reduce or waive any performance objectives or other vesting provisions for such Performance Unit/Share.
- (e) Form and Timing of Payment of Performance Units/Shares. Payment of earned Performance Units/Shares will be made as soon as practicable after the expiration of the applicable Performance Period or as otherwise determined by the Administrator; provided, however, that the timing of payment shall in all cases comply with Section 409A to the extent applicable to the Award. The Administrator, in its sole discretion, may pay earned Performance Units/Shares in the form of cash, in Shares (which have an aggregate Fair Market Value equal to the value of the earned Performance Units/Shares at the close of the applicable Performance Period) or in a combination thereof.
- (f) <u>Cancellation of Performance Units/Shares</u>. On the date set forth in the Award Agreement, all unearned or unvested Performance Units/Shares will be forfeited to the Company, and, subject to Section 3, again will be available for grant under the Plan.

#### 11. Performance Bonus Awards.

- (a) <u>Grant of Performance Bonus Awards</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan, Performance Bonus Awards may be granted to Service Providers at any time and from time to time, as will be determined by the Administrator, in its sole discretion, in the form of a cash bonus payable upon the attainment of Performance Goals that are established by the Administrator, in each case on a specified date or dates or over any period or periods determined by the Administrator. Any such Performance Bonus Award paid to a Service Provider who would be considered a "covered employee" within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code (hereinafter a "Covered Employee") will be based upon objectively determinable bonus formulas established in accordance with Section 12.
- (b) The Administrator will have complete discretion to determine the amount of the cash bonus that could be earned under a Performance Bonus Award, provided that, no one Service Provider may be granted Performance Bonus Awards that could result in such Service Provider receiving more than five million dollar (\$5,000,000) in any one Fiscal Year.

## 12. Terms and Conditions of Any Performance-Based Award.

- (a) <u>Purpose</u>. The purpose of this Section 12 is to provide the Administrator the ability to qualify Awards (other than Options and SARs) that are granted pursuant to the Plan as qualified performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code. If the Administrator, in its discretion, decides to grant a Performance-Based Award subject to Performance Goals to a Covered Employee, the provisions of this Section 12 will control over any contrary provision in the Plan; provided, however, that the Administrator may in its discretion grant Awards to such Covered Employees that are based on Performance Goals or other specific criteria or goals but that do not satisfy the requirements of this Section 12.
- (b) <u>Applicability</u>. This Section 12 will apply to those Covered Employees which are selected by the Administrator to receive any Award subject to Performance Goals. The designation of a Covered Employee as being subject to Section 162(m) of the Code will not in any manner entitle the Covered Employee to receive an Award under the Plan. Moreover, designation of a Covered Employee subject to Section 162(m) of the Code for a particular Performance Period will not require designation of such Covered Employee in any subsequent Performance Period and designation of one Covered Employee will not require designation of any other Covered Employee in such period or in any other period.
- (c) <u>Procedures with Respect to Performance Based Awards</u>. To the extent necessary to comply with the performance-based compensation requirements of Section 162(m) of the Code, with respect to any Award granted subject to Performance Goals, no later than the Determination Date, the Administrator will, in writing, (a) designate one or more Participants who are Covered Employees, (b) select the Performance Goals applicable to the Performance Period, (c) establish the Performance Goals, and amounts or methods of computation of such Awards, as applicable, which may be earned for such Performance Period, and (d) specify the relationship between Performance Goals and the amounts or methods of computation of such Awards, as applicable, to be earned by each Covered Employee for such Performance Period. Following the completion of each Performance Period, the Administrator will certify in writing whether the applicable Performance Goals have been achieved for such Performance Period. In determining the amounts earned by a Covered Employee, the Administrator will have the right to reduce or eliminate (but not to increase) the amount payable at a given level of performance to take into account additional factors that the Administrator may deem relevant to the assessment of individual or corporate performance for the Performance Period.
- (d) <u>Payment of Performance Based Awards</u>. Unless otherwise provided in the applicable Award Agreement, a Covered Employee must be employed by the Company or a Related Entity on the day a Performance-Based Award for such Performance Period is paid to the Covered Employee. Furthermore, a Covered Employee will be eligible to receive payment pursuant to a Performance-Based Award for a Performance Period only if the Performance Goals for such period are achieved, unless otherwise permitted by Section 162(m) of the Code and determined by the Administrator.
- (e) <u>Additional Limitations</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, any Award which is granted to a Covered Employee and is intended to constitute qualified performance based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code will be subject to any additional limitations

set forth in the Code (including any amendment to Section 162(m)) or any regulations and ruling issued thereunder that are requirements for qualification as qualified performance-based compensation as described in Section 162(m) of the Code, and the Plan will be deemed amended to the extent necessary to conform to such requirements.

- 13. Leaves of Absence/Transfer Between Locations. Unless the Administrator provides otherwise or as otherwise required by Applicable Law, vesting of Awards granted hereunder will be suspended during any unpaid leave of absence, such that vesting shall cease on the first day of any unpaid leave of absence and shall only recommence upon return to active service. A Participant will not cease to be an Employee in the case of (i) any leave of absence approved by the Company or (ii) transfers between locations of the Company or between the Company, its Parent, or any Subsidiary. For purposes of Incentive Stock Options, no such leave may exceed three (3) months, unless reemployment upon expiration of such leave is guaranteed by statute or contract. If reemployment upon expiration of a leave of absence approved by the Company is not so guaranteed, then six (6) months following the first (1 st ) day of such leave any Incentive Stock Option held by the Participant will cease to be treated as an Incentive Stock Option and will be treated for tax purposes as a Nonstatutory Stock Option.
- 14. <u>Transferability of Awards</u>. Unless determined otherwise by the Administrator, an Award may not be sold, pledged, assigned, hypothecated, transferred, or disposed of in any manner other than by will or by the laws of descent or distribution and may be exercised, during the lifetime of the Participant, only by the Participant. If the Administrator makes an Award transferable, such Award will contain such additional terms and conditions as the Administrator deems appropriate. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Plan, in no event will the Administrator have the right to determine and implement the terms and conditions of any Award Transfer Program without stockholder approval.
  - 15. Adjustments; Dissolution or Liquidation; Merger or Change in Control.
- (a) <u>Adjustments</u>. In the event that any dividend or other distribution (whether in the form of cash, Shares, other securities, or other property), recapitalization, stock split, reverse stock split, reorganization, merger, consolidation, split-up, spin-off, combination, repurchase, or exchange of Shares or other securities of the Company, or other change in the corporate structure of the Company affecting the Shares occurs, the Administrator, in order to prevent diminution or enlargement of the benefits or potential benefits intended to be made available under the Plan, will adjust the number and class of Shares that may be delivered under the Plan and/or the number, class, and price of Shares covered by each outstanding Award, the numerical Share limits in Section 3 of the Plan and the per person numerical Share limits in Sections 6(a), 7(a), 8(a), 9(a) and 10(a). Notwithstanding the preceding, the number of Shares subject to any Award always shall be a whole number.
- (b) <u>Dissolution or Liquidation</u>. In the event of the proposed dissolution or liquidation of the Company, the Administrator will notify each Participant as soon as practicable prior to the effective date of such proposed transaction. To the extent it has not been previously exercised (with respect to an Option or SAR) or vested (with respect to an Award other than an Option or SAR), an Award will terminate immediately prior to the consummation of such proposed action.

(c) <u>Change in Control</u>. In the event of a merger of the Company with or into another corporation or other entity or a Change in Control, each outstanding Award will be treated as the Administrator determines, including, without limitation, that each Award be assumed or an equivalent option or right substituted by the successor corporation or a Parent or Subsidiary of the successor corporation. The Administrator will not be required to treat all Awards similarly in the transaction.

In the event that the successor corporation does not assume or substitute for the Award, the Participant will fully vest in and have the right to exercise all of his or her outstanding Options and Stock Appreciation Rights, including Shares as to which such Awards would not otherwise be vested or exercisable, all restrictions on Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units will lapse, and, with respect to Awards with performance-based vesting, all performance goals or other vesting criteria will be deemed achieved at one hundred percent (100%) of target levels and all other terms and conditions met. In addition, if an Option or Stock Appreciation Right is not assumed or substituted in the event of a Change in Control, the Administrator will notify the Participant in writing or electronically that the Option or Stock Appreciation Right will be exercisable for a period of time determined by the Administrator in its sole discretion, and the Option or Stock Appreciation Right will terminate upon the expiration of such period.

For the purposes of this subsection (c), an Award will be considered assumed if, following the Change in Control, the Award confers the right to purchase or receive, for each Share subject to the Award immediately prior to the Change in Control, the consideration (whether stock, cash, or other securities or property) received in the Change in Control by holders of Common Stock for each Share held on the effective date of the transaction (and if holders were offered a choice of consideration, the type of consideration chosen by the holders of a majority of the outstanding Shares); provided, however, that if such consideration received in the Change in Control is not solely common stock of the successor corporation or its Parent, the Administrator may, with the consent of the successor corporation, provide for the consideration to be received upon the exercise of an Option or Stock Appreciation Right or upon the payout of a Restricted Stock Unit, Performance Unit or Performance Share, for each Share subject to such Award, to be solely common stock of the successor corporation or its Parent equal in fair market value to the per share consideration received by holders of Common Stock in the Change in Control.

Notwithstanding anything in this Section 15(c) to the contrary, an Award that vests, is earned or paid-out upon the satisfaction of one or more performance goals will not be considered assumed if the Company or its successor modifies any of such performance goals without the Participant's consent; provided, however, a modification to such performance goals only to reflect the successor corporation's post-Change in Control corporate structure will not be deemed to invalidate an otherwise valid Award assumption.

(d) <u>Outside Director Awards</u>. With respect to Awards granted to an Outside Director that are assumed or substituted for, if on the date of or following such assumption or substitution the Participant's status as a Director or a director of the successor corporation, as applicable, is terminated other than upon a voluntary resignation by the Participant (unless such resignation is at the request of the acquirer), then the Participant will fully vest in and have the right to exercise Options and/or Stock Appreciation Rights as to all of the Shares underlying such Award, including those Shares which would not otherwise be vested or exercisable, all restrictions on

Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units will lapse, and, with respect to Awards with performance-based vesting, all performance goals or other vesting criteria will be deemed achieved at one hundred percent (100%) of target levels and all other terms and conditions met.

16. Tax.

- (a) Withholding Requirements. Prior to the delivery of any Shares or cash pursuant to an Award (or exercise thereof) or such earlier time as any tax withholding obligations are due, the Company will have the power and the right to deduct or withhold, or require a Participant to remit to the Company, an amount sufficient to satisfy federal, state, local, foreign or other taxes (including the Participant's FICA obligation) required to be withheld with respect to such Award (or exercise thereof).
- (b) Withholding Arrangements. The Administrator, in its sole discretion and pursuant to such procedures as it may specify from time to time, may permit a Participant to satisfy such tax withholding obligation, in whole or in part by (without limitation) (a) paying cash (or cash equivalent), (b) electing to have the Company withhold otherwise deliverable cash or Shares having a fair market value equal to the minimum statutory amount required to be withheld or such greater amount as the Administrator may determine if such amount would not have adverse accounting consequences, as the Administrator determines in its sole discretion, or (c) delivering to the Company already-owned Shares having a fair market value equal to the minimum statutory amount required to be withheld or such greater amount as the Administrator may determine if such amount would not have adverse accounting consequences, as the Administrator determines in its sole discretion. The fair market value of the Shares to be withheld or delivered will be determined as of the date that the taxes are required to be withheld.
- (c) Compliance With Section 409A. Awards will be designed and operated in such a manner that they are either exempt from the application of, or comply with, the requirements of Section 409A such that the grant, payment, settlement or deferral will not be subject to the additional tax or interest applicable under Section 409A, except as otherwise determined in the sole discretion of the Administrator. Each payment or benefit under this Plan and under each Award Agreement is intended to constitute a separate payment for purposes of Section 1.409A-2(b)(2) of the Treasury Regulations. The Plan, each Award and each Award Agreement under the Plan is intended to be exempt from or otherwise meet the requirements of Section 409A and will be construed and interpreted, including but not limited with respect to ambiguities and/or ambiguous terms, in accordance with such intent, except as otherwise specifically determined in the sole discretion of the Administrator. To the extent that an Award or payment, or the settlement or deferral thereof, is subject to Section 409A the Award will be granted, paid, settled or deferred in a manner that will meet the requirements of Section 409A, such that the grant, payment, settlement or deferral will not be subject to the additional tax or interest applicable under Section 409A.
- 17. No Effect on Employment or Service. Neither the Plan nor any Award will confer upon a Participant any right with respect to continuing the Participant's relationship as a Service Provider with the Company, nor will they interfere in any way with the Participant's right or the Company's right to terminate such relationship at any time, with or without cause, to the extent permitted by Applicable Laws.

- 18. <u>Date of Grant</u>. The date of grant of an Award will be, for all purposes, the date on which the Administrator makes the determination granting such Award, or such other later date as is determined by the Administrator. Notice of the determination will be provided to each Participant within a reasonable time after the date of such grant.
- 19. <u>Term of Plan</u>. Subject to Section 24 of the Plan, the Plan will become effective upon its approval by the Company's stockholders. It will continue in effect for a term of ten (10) years from the date of the initial Board action to adopt the Plan unless terminated earlier under Section 20 of the Plan.
  - 20. Amendment and Termination of the Plan.
    - (a) Amendment and Termination. The Administrator may at any time amend, alter, suspend or terminate the Plan.
- (b) <u>Stockholder Approval</u>. The Company will obtain stockholder approval of any Plan amendment to the extent necessary and desirable to comply with Applicable Laws.
- (c) <u>Effect of Amendment or Termination</u>. No amendment, alteration, suspension or termination of the Plan will impair the rights of any Participant, unless mutually agreed otherwise between the Participant and the Administrator, which agreement must be in writing and signed by the Participant and the Company. Termination of the Plan will not affect the Administrator's ability to exercise the powers granted to it hereunder with respect to Awards granted under the Plan prior to the date of such termination.

#### 21. Conditions Upon Issuance of Shares.

- (a) <u>Legal Compliance</u>. The granting of Awards and the issuance and delivery of Shares under the Plan shall be subject to all Applicable Laws, rule and regulations, and to such approvals by any governmental agencies or national securities exchanges as may be required. Shares will not be issued pursuant to the exercise or vesting of an Award unless the exercise or vesting of such Award and the issuance and delivery of such Shares will comply with Applicable Laws, rules and regulations and will be further subject to the approval of counsel for the Company with respect to such compliance.
- (b) <u>Investment Representations</u>. As a condition to the exercise of an Award, the Company may require the person exercising such Award to represent and warrant at the time of any such exercise that the Shares are being purchased only for investment and without any present intention to sell or distribute such Shares if, in the opinion of counsel for the Company, such a representation is required.
- 22. <u>Inability to Obtain Authority</u>. The inability of the Company to obtain authority from any regulatory body having jurisdiction or to complete or comply with the requirements of any registration or other qualification of the Shares under any state, federal or foreign law or under the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission, the stock exchange on which Shares of the same class are then listed, or any other governmental or regulatory body, which authority, registration, qualification or rule compliance is deemed by the Company's counsel to be necessary or advisable for the issuance and sale of any Shares hereunder, will relieve the Company of any liability in respect of the failure to issue or sell such Shares as to which such requisite authority, registration, qualification or rule compliance will not have been obtained.

- 23. <u>Forfeiture Events</u>. The Administrator may specify in an Award Agreement that the Participant's rights, payments, and benefits with respect to an Award shall be subject to reduction, cancellation, forfeiture, or recoupment upon the occurrence of certain specified events, in addition to any otherwise applicable vesting or performance conditions of an Award. Such events may include, but shall not be limited to, fraud, breach of a fiduciary duty, restatement of financial statements as a result of fraud or willful errors or omissions, termination of employment for cause, violation of material Company and/or Subsidiary policies, breach of non-competition, confidentiality, or other restrictive covenants that may apply to the Participant, or other conduct by the Participant that is detrimental to the business or reputation of the Company and/or its Subsidiaries. The Administrator may also require the application of this Section with respect to any Award previously granted to a Participant even without any specified terms being included in any applicable Award Agreement to the extent required under Applicable Laws.
- 24. <u>Stockholder Approval</u>. The Plan will be subject to approval by the stockholders of the Company within twelve (12) months after the date the Plan is adopted by the Board. Such stockholder approval will be obtained in the manner and to the degree required under Applicable Laws.
- 25. <u>Outside Director Limitations</u>. No Outside Director may be granted, in any Fiscal Year of the Company, Awards covering more than 25,000 Shares, increased to 40,000 Shares in the Fiscal Year of his or her initial service as an Outside Director. Any Awards granted to an individual while he or she was an Employee, or while he or she was a Consultant but not an Outside Director, will not count for purposes of the limitations under this Section.

## PROXY

## THIS PROXY IS SOLICITED ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF

# INTEVAC, INC.

Wendell Blonigan and James Moniz, or either of them, are hereby appointed as the lawful agents and proxies of the undersigned (with all powers the undersigned would possess if personally present, including full power of substitution) to represent and to vote all shares of capital stock of Intevac, Inc. which the undersigned is entitled to vote at our Annual Meeting of Stockholders on May 17, 2017, and at any adjournments or postponements thereof, as follows on the reverse side.

CONTINUED AND TO BE SIGNED ON REVERSE SIDE

The Board of Directors unanimously recommends a vote FOR each of the proposals below. This Proxy will be voted as directed, or, if no direction is indicated, will be voted FOR each of the proposals below and at the discretion of the persons named as proxies upon such other matters as may properly come before the meeting. This proxy may be revoked at any time before it is voted.

1.	The election of all nominees listed below for the Board of Directors, as described in the Proxy Statement:					
	Nominees: Norman H. Pond, W	endell T. Bloniga	n, Matthew A.	Drapkin, David S	Dury, Thomas	M. Rohrs, and John F. Schaefer
	FOR	□ WITH	HELD			
pro	(INSTRUCTION: To covided below.)	withhold authorit	ry to vote for a	ny individual non	ninee, write such	name or names in the space
2.	Proposal to approve an amendment to increase the maximum number of shares of Common Stock authorized for issuance under the Company's 2003 Employee Stock Purchase Plan by 500,000 shares:					
	FOR	AGAIN	NST	ABSTAIN		
3.	Proposal to approve an amendment to increase the maximum number of shares of Common Stock authorized for issuance under the Company's 2012 Equity Incentive Plan by 1,000,000 shares and make certain other changes to the plan, and to approve the material terms of the plan:					
	FOR	AGAIN	NST 🗆	ABSTAIN		
4.	Proposal to ratify the appoint December 30, 2017:	ment of BPM L	LP as indepe	ndent public acco	ountants of Inte	evac for the fiscal year ending
	FOR	AGAIN	NST 🗆	ABSTAIN		
5.	To recommend, by advisory vote, executive compensation:					
	FOR	AGAI	NST	ABSTAIN		
6.	To recommend, by advisory vote, the frequency of holding an advisory vote on executive compensation:					
	3 YEAR	S 2 YEA	RS 🗆 11	EAR ABST	AIN	
7.	Transaction of any other busine	ss which may pro	perly come be	fore the meeting a	nd any adjoum	ment or postponement thereof.
DA	ATE:	_,2017				
(Sig	ignature)					
(Sig	ignature if held jointly)					

(Please sign exactly as shown on your stock certificate and on the envelope in which this proxy was mailed. When signing as partner, corporate officer, attorney, executor, administrator, trustee, guardian or in any other representative capacity, give full title as such and sign your own name as well. If stock is held jointly, each joint owner should sign.)

PLEASE SIGN, DATE AND RETURN THIS PROXY CARD PROMPTLY, USING THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE.